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ERRATA
(i)
Monday, December 10, 2012 - Volume 111
Paragraph No.:
8089:
“…Board Chair of ASL Environmental
Services Inc.,…”

Should read:
“…Board Chair of ASL Environmental
Sciences Inc.,…”

8211:
“…number of species in the CC?”

“…number of species in the CCAA?”

8254:
“So them murrelet and the…”

“So the murrelet and the…”

8309:
“…then the community advisory boards
throughout that…”

“…then the community advisory boards
after that…”

8313:
“…and things continue all the way through
2009 and evolving.”

“…and things continued all the way through
2009 and were evolving.”

8320:
“…there was ground base surveys…”

“…there was ground based surveys…”

8351:
“…where this is species for…”

“…these are species for…”

8496:
“It’s proceeded primarily through the
information and response process.”

“It’s proceeded primarily through the
information response process.”

8544:
“…there out to any vessel -- not just
tankers. This is any large marine vessel…”

“…there out to any vessel -- not just tankers
-- this is -- any large marine vessel…”

8560:
“…using like light brightening on the deck…”
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ERRATA
(ii)
Monday, December 10, 2012 - Volume 111
Paragraph No.:
8628:
“…about PAHs in the region. From some of
the smelters…”

Should read:
“…about PAHs in the region from some of
the smelters…”

8646:
“…travelling those are probably dropping
more oil than an oil tanker.”

“…travelling those roads are probably
dropping more oil than an oil tanker.”

8652:
“…Important to note, however, that coastal
areas may also be prone to morose look-alikes
due to the presence and so on.” (As read)

“…Important to note, however, that coastal
areas may also be prone to more look-alikes
due to the presences and so on.” (As read)

8667:
“And we’ll be speaking to that in great I’m
sure in the next panel.”

“And we’ll be speaking to that in great detail
I’m sure in the next panel.”

8678:
“…what we have done in his assessment…”

“…what we have done in this assessment…”

8697:
“…the west coast one which is more
important is based in…”

“…the west coast one which is more
important, is based in…”

8699:
“…for better detection of oil slips…”

“…for better detection of oil spills…”

9076:
“…ecological community is likely to have
stress that is between 10 and 20.”

“…ecological community data is likely to
have stress values between 10 and 20.”

9084:
“…that this is uncommon for ecological
community analyses.”

“…that this is common for ecological
community analyses.”
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ERRATA
(iii)
Monday, December 10, 2012 - Volume 111
Paragraph No.:
9094:
“This is not this flux of indicators for an
environmental assessment.”
9097:
“…much of the biomass thought to be
sensitive to…”

Transcript

Should read:
“This is not the same as indicators for an
environmental assessment.”

“…much of the biomass, thought to be
sensitive to…”

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

TABLE OF CONTENTS/TABLE DES MATIÈRES
(i)
Description

Paragraph No./No. de paragraphe

Opening remarks by the Chairperson

9122

Preliminary matters brought forward by Ms. Griffith

9124

Enbridge Northern Gateway Panel 1 - Prince Rupert
Marine Environmental & Socio-Economic Assessment
Mr. John Carruthers
Ms. Andrea Ahrens
Mr. David Fissel
Mr. Jeffrey Green
Mr. David Hannay
Mr. John Thompson
Dr. Tom Watson
Mr. Paul Anderson
- Examination by Mr. Leadem
- Examination by Ms. Morellato

Transcript

9133
9735

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

LIST OF EXHIBITS/LISTE DES PIÈCES
(i)
No.

Description

AQ54A

The Coalition - 'Report of the Workshop on
Assessing the Cumulative Impacts of Underwater
Noise with Other Anthropogenic Stressors on Marine
Mammals: From Ideas to Actions' held by Okeanos
- Foundation for the Sea, 26-29 August 2009.

9667

D66-24-1

Letter of October 7th, 2009 signed by Mr. Green

9688

D66-24-2

Letter of November 24th, 2009 signed by Mr. Green

9688

AQ55A

Coastal First Nations - Canada-Nova Scotia Offshore
Petroleum Resources Accord Implementation Act 1988,
c. 28.

11045

Transcript

Paragraph No./No. de paragraphe

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

RULINGS/DÉCISIONS
(i)
Description

Transcript

Paragraph No./No. de paragraphe

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

UNDERTAKINGS/ENGAGEMENTS
No.

Transcript

Description

Paragraph No./No. de paragraphe

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

Preliminary matters
--- Upon commencing at 8:30 a.m./L’audience débute à 8h30
9122.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Good morning, everyone.

9123.

Are there any preliminary matters that parties wish to raise?

9124.

MS. GRIFFITH: Good morning, Madam Chair. Jennifer Griffith,
counsel for the Haisla Nation.

9125.

And as a preliminary matter, Douglas Channel Watch has asked to
switch order with the Haisla Nation. From what I understand, the order today it’s
ForestEthics followed by The Coalition, and it would then be Douglas Channel
Watch, but we are prepared to -- sorry ForestEthics followed by Coastal First
Nations ---

--- (Laughter/Rires)
9126.

MS. GRIFFITH: --- and -- see -- Douglas Channel Watch, but we
would be prepared to switch with them and I’ve checked with my friends from
Northern Gateway; they’re okay with that. And -- for -- we don’t have any
updates to our time estimate. Our time estimate was six to eight hours and we’re
still at that currently.

9127.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you very much for informing the
Panel, Ms. Griffith.

9128.

The Panel continues to appreciate the parties’ ability to work together
to sort out the schedule as opposed to having to raise it as preliminary matters
each morning as it starts, but thank you for the notification of the change.

9129.

So the order then that I have is the -- The Coalition, first off, following
by Coastal First Nations, Haisla Nation, and then Douglas Channel Watch. And
we’ll see if there’s any more changes to the dance card after that before we go any
further in predicting. Thanks very much.

9130.

Seeing no other parties rising to the microphone, good morning, Mr.
Leadem, ---

9131.
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Examination by Mr. Leadem
9132.

THE CHAIRPERSON: --- representing The Coalition. Please
proceed with your questions of this witness panel.

JOHN CARRUTHERS: Resumed
ANDREA AHRENS: Resumed
DAVID FISSEL: Resumed
JEFFREY GREEN: Resumed
DAVID HANNAY: Resumed
JOHN THOMPSON: Resumed
TOM WATSON: Resumed
PAUL ANDERSON: Resumed
--- EXAMINATION BY/INTERROGATOIRE PAR MR. LEADEM:
9133.

MR. LEADEM: Thank you. Good morning, Panel Members. Good
morning, witness panel members.

9134.

My name is Tim Leadem. I’m a lawyer with Ecojustice and I
represent a coalition of environmental groups. And I’m going to mostly question
you with respect to marine mammals. So those of you who are not on the marine
mammal team can breathe a little sigh of relief and try to stay awake for the
questions that are to come.

9135.

And for the benefit of Mr. Green, I welcome our continuing dialogue
and discussion. And as well, Mr. Anderson, Mr. Carruthers, I look forward to a
continuing discussion with you about your project and some of the impacts it’s
likely to have upon the environment.

9136.

I want to start off with the ESA for the marine transportation. And as I
did with respect to the ESA questions, some of these are going to be repeats based
upon the general approach that you used, Mr. Green, and your team.

9137.

Would you agree that the variables of global climate change was not
taken into consideration or factored into your analysis in the ESA?

9138.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: It was not directly incorporated into many
of the analyses. There was a section on climate change but in terms of analyses,
for example, for marine mammals, no, it was not.
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9139.

MR. LEADEM: And with respect to the baseline, once again, you
took the baseline as you found it rather than on any incremental basis or going
back in -- on a historical basis; is that not correct?
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: That’s correct.

9140.
9141.

MR. LEADEM: And you are aware, of course, of the concept of
shifting baselines -- and we had a brief discussion about that before -- in which a
Proponent puts forward a project and builds upon potential impacts to the
environment, thereby shifting the baseline for subsequent proposals. You’re
aware of that concept?

9142.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes. As we discussed before, the way we
approach what we refer to as the base condition or the base state, incorporates all
of the effects to that species at that point.

9143.
9144.

MR. LEADEM: Right.
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: What I was just conferring with Dr.
Ahrens was how far back we went in terms of some of the population data for
marine mammal. So we did look within what I call recent historical times. We
didn’t go back to say, you know, 50 or 100 years previous to this project.

9145.

MR. LEADEM: Understood. Thank you for that clarification.

9146.

With respect to the project that we have before us, would you agree
that with respect to marine mammals, that the project is likely to have some effect
upon marine mammals but we’re not sure at this stage of what effect it’s likely to
have?

9147.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes. And we spent probably more effort
in the marine ESA than -- than on any other species group looking at some of the
different factors that we felt could arise from this project, interactions with marine
mammals, and how those could affect marine mammals both from project effects
and cumulative effects.

9148.

MR. LEADEM: And being a scientist, you would probably agree
with this question, that we could always do more research and learn more things
about projects of what effect they’re likely to have upon a particular species; is
that not fair?
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9149.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I think that’s a fair statement and I think I,
previously in these proceedings, have said that we could always collect more
information. I think what this project has committed to is to -- we have collected
baseline information, we’ve committed to continue to collect a very substantial
effort for marine mammals in this area, three years pre-construction and three
years post-construction to obtain better information on marine mammal densities.

9150.

MR. LEADEM: Yes. And at -- during the course of my question and
dialogue with you, I would like to get into the marine mammal protection plan
that you -- the framework at least, that you’re putting into place and discuss that
with the panel to flesh that out, more or less.

9151.

Going back to -- just briefly -- to the discussion of KIs that you had
with Mr. Tollefson yesterday, is it not fair to suggest that any time that you’re
trying to determine what’s going to happen to an ecosystem that -- ecosystems
being very complex by their nature, it’s very difficult to drill down and try to
understand exactly what effects are going to be brought upon that ecosystem
through any particular project. Is that not fair?

9152.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: It’s, I think, one of the more difficult parts
of doing an environmental assessment. And what we’ve done here is to try to
explain why we chose -- in this case -- the four marine mammal species we did
choose for assessment.

9153.

Dr. Ahrens can speak more specifically to why we choose those
species, but we did look at the effects of the project on marine mammals,
primarily the two effects that we’re most concerned about are the effects of
underwater noise from the vessel movements, there’s some other issues around
the terminal, and then the other issue is vessel strikes.

9154.

And those two effects differ between the two major groups of whales,
as we discuss in the EA, and then for the other two marine mammal species, those
are lesser -- of less concern.

9155.

MR. LEADEM: The marine mammals that -- generally that we’re
going to be discussing, the humpback whale, that’s a SARA listed species, is it
not?

9156.
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9157.

MR. LEADEM: And the northern resident killer whale is a SARA
listed species?

9158.
9159.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes it is.
MR. LEADEM: As well as the transient -- the northern transient
population of the killer whale, that’s a SARA listed species?

9160.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes.

9161.

MR. LEADEM: Other species that are found within the -- either the
open water area and I’m going to call it OWA or the closed channel area and I’m
going to that the CCAA so that we know what we’re talking about -- fin whales
are found within that area, are they not?

9162.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Yes they are. And just for the record, I
appreciate the upgrade but I don’t have my doctorate.

9163.

MR. LEADEM: I’ve often been told that it’s -- you’re never wrong
by elevating someone in status but the other opposite is never the case as well.

9164.

So fin whales are found and are they listed under SARA?

9165.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Yes, fin whales are SARA listed as well.

9166.

MR. LEADEM: And my advice is that fin whales are more likely to
suffer vessel strikes than humpback whales; is that your information as well?

9167.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: On a global status, fin whales are the most
likely to be struck. Large whale species on the west coast of Canada, humpback
whales are more commonly struck but that’s probably more a factor of just there
being more of them. So fin whales are more likely to be struck, generally.

9168.

MR. LEADEM: Now also sometimes found within the -- either the
OWA or the CCAA, are sei whales -- S-E-I -- whales; right?

9169.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: It would be highly unlikely to find a sei
whale in the CCAA. There have been a handful of sightings of sei whales in the
open water area. They’re quite a rare species on the west coast.
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9170.

MR. LEADEM: Now, it’s important when you’re discussing whales,
in terms of either acoustic disturbance or vessel strikes, that you understand what
is going to be added to the water by way of ship traffic; is that fair?

9171.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, that is.

9172.

MR. LEADEM: And maybe you can help me because I think I want
to see if I can understand what the project will add in terms of the actual vessels
that will be entering into either the OWA or the CCAA, and I think the best way
to approach this is to start with the errata sheet.

9173.

And if we can go to Exhibit B173-2, which is the errata sheet that was
recently prepared and submitted into evidence. And if we can go to, I think it’s
page 4 of 11, so I think that would be Adobe 5, by my calculations. And if we
can please scroll down to the very last entry, and you’ll see that there’s a
correction. And you might have to scroll across so that we can see some of the
columns. There we go.

9174.

And if we can just see what the text was and what it now reads. So the
text in that delineated portion at the very bottom leads me to believe that there’s
going to be -- or the baseline right now is one large vessel, which is defined as
either a tanker or cargo or boat carrier, every 3.3 days. That’s the baseline; is that
right?

9175.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That’s correct, based on the math used in
that part of the application.

9176.

MR. LEADEM: And in terms of what we can expect, should the
project proceed, and the number of vessels come into Kitimat and Douglas
Channel, we’re seeing 1.2 vessel transits per day; is that right?

9177.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: That’s the average predicted rate. So the
-- when you look at 220 vessels a year, 440 transits and you assume equal
distribution, that’s roughly -- that’s the figure we used in the environmental
assessment, was 1.2 vessels per day.

9178.

MR. LEADEM: All right. So if we were to express that in the same
way because we’re comparing a little bit of apples and oranges here, but if we
were to express that in terms of how often we would see a vessel that would be in

Transcript

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

Enbridge Northern Gateway Panel 1 - Prince Rupert
Examination by Mr. Leadem
the range of 0.8. Every 0.8 days we would see a vessel?
9179.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, for this project. So -- and what we
have to keep in mind, our vessels are going in to two -- could be going in two
directions.

9180.

MR. LEADEM: Yes.

9181.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: And so that -- so a vessel entering at
Browning Entrance and coming down to Wright Sound and then going up
Douglas Channel to Kitimat, that would be the transit time. And our calculation
and most of our assumptions is at any one time -- so at any one point in time,
there could be two vessels moving in that space for this project because of the 0.8
days.

9182.

So one vessel, for example, could be entering to come into the terminal
and one might be leaving the terminal and they could be crossing as they move
out of ---

9183.

MR. LEADEM: They could be ships passing in the night, so to
speak.

9184.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes. Yes.

9185.

MR. LEADEM: In terms of -- is that just what the project is going to
visit upon this area? Have you also factored into the existing tanker traffic?

9186.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, and I was just trying to find the -- in
a number of IRs we actually summarized the data and we -- if you can give me a
minute, we can actually bring it up.

9187.
9188.

MR. LEADEM: Yeah, I must have missed that. I apologize.
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yeah. We -- so there’s -- perhaps just to
save some time, I can provide some numbers and we’ll find the reference for you
in the IR.

9189.

MR. LEADEM: Thank you. Okay.

9190.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: So what we’ve done -- and I want to
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explain first the methodology for calculating vessel numbers. It’s a really tough
job to do and I believe one of your clients has attempted to do this as well and you
probably understand the difficulty.
9191.

So we’re working off the -- essentially the information that’s received
in the Prince Rupert region for large vessels. So this only includes vessels of, I
believe, greater than 50 feet in length and certain tonnage. So there’s -- so it’s the
MC -- Marine Communication and Traffic System, is how we record this
information.

9192.

So current traffic in Douglas -- so we have three regions that we
summarize for because we think this represents the area fairly well. Douglas
Channel which is a -- once we arrive at that point, there’s -- that’s the only way to
get in and out to Kitimat, and that’s what all vessels must face.

9193.

Wright Sound is a dispersion point where a number of vessels can
move in different directions; they can go up Principe Channel, they can go up
Grenville Channel, they can go out through Kemano Sound. So it’s an important
splitting point. And then, I referred to this yesterday, which is the Prince Rupert
area. So we have three regions.

9194.

And current traffic in each of these areas -- so based on, and this is
2008 figures -- Douglas Channel received about 540 transits. So the other point I
want to make here is it’s, I think, important to always use the same basis. We like
to use the word “transit” because that’s one trip in and one trip out.

9195.

And the reason we want to do this, rather than talk about total number
of vessels, is in the database that we get from the government, vessels can make
movements that are not necessarily like that but they -- so a vessel can a leave a
port, go to another port, go to another port and the way they record that is a
transit. So rather than voyages, we count transits.

9196.

And so Douglas Channel has 540 large vessel movements per year,
Wright Sound has 3,330 and Prince Rupert has 21,600.

9197.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Sorry, I have the IR number if we’d like
to bring it up now.

9198.
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9199.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: This was the NGP to JRP IR Number 4.
And, I apologize, the exhibit number is not on this.

9200.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: It is B35-2.

9201.

MR. LEADEM: Thank you for that.

9202.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: And it’s Adobe page 53.

9203.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: If we could just scroll slightly up the page
so we can see the heading.

9204.

So what we did was we summarized for large current vessel traffic.

9205.

So this does not include fishing boats, recreational boats, smaller
transportation vessels that are in the region. We then added additional future
traffic. So these are projects that we knew were going to or were very likely to
come into effect prior to us starting the construction or operation of the Northern
Gateway Project.

9206.

Then you’ll see the 440 transits. So that represents the average of 220
vessels per year. Then we get a total future traffic estimate. And then the last
column shows the contribution of Northern Gateway. I see we have NPG instead
of NGP but it is the Northern Gateway Project.

9207.

And so you’ll see that in Douglas Channel we represent actually a
major chunk of the new traffic coming into Kitimat, 32.1 percent; Wright Sound
is 10.6 percent, and Prince Rupert is 1.9 percent.

9208.

What this doesn’t take into account are projects like the coastal gas
project because that hadn’t been proposed and we’re still uncertain of the number
of LNG tankers that might be involved with that project.

9209.

MR. LEADEM: So for clarification, when you add in the additional
future traffic there, that you’re saying that does not include the proposed or the
potential LNG traffic?

9210.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: It does include the Kitimat LNG project.

9211.

MR. LEADEM: Yes.
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9212.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: It does include what we referred to as the
TK project which is now called the Douglas Channel Project but it doesn’t
include the coastal gas project that was only proposed in -- I think possibly six to
eight months ago.

9213.

MR. LEADEM: So all told, when we start to factor in all of these
increases, there’s quite a substantial increase in ship traffic that’s being proposed
at these -- for Douglas Channel and Wright Sound and Caamano; is that not fair?

9214.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: We are increasing traffic but historically
traffic has fluctuated in this region quite a great deal.

9215.

So in -- as an example, in 1993, which was the peak of real activity in
Kitimat, we had -- or at that time the town had the Rio Tinto or Alcan plant fully
functioning. We had Eurocan, the pulp mill, the Methanex condensate plant
which had vessels, condensate tankers coming back and forth into Kitimat, and a
number of other freight operations.

9216.

Again, the MCTS data for that puts us at about 558 transits per year.
So you’ll see that you know, for Douglas Channel, yes we’re about double what
the peak was in 1993.

9217.

As a result of a number of economic changes which have been seen
both in the Port of Vancouver, the Port of Prince Rupert, the Port of Kitimat,
tanker traffic has been declining on the coast. It also partly reflects the fact that
we’re moving to larger vessels, so there’s fewer transits but larger vessels.

9218.

And so in 1995, Kitimat reached the lowest point which was 190
transits per year that we have for the database we have. And then these are the
projected increases but ---

9219.

MR. LEADEM: Mr. Green, you talked about the fluctuations in the
traffic and the 1993 data. Were there any studies ever done as a result of that
marine traffic upon what impact that level of marine traffic had upon existing
populations of whales such as humpback whales or fin whales?

9220.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Not to my knowledge. And actually,
there’s very few studies on the effects of shipping traffic in general to marine
mammal populations globally. So certainly not for that area in particularly.
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9221.

MR. LEADEM: So we really don’t know, do we, what effect we’re
causing when you’re proposing this increase in tanker traffic, we’re not really
sure what’s going to happen to the humpback whales?

9222.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I think it’s fair to say we don’t have sitespecific information.

9223.

There are some other regions in the world where shipping traffic is
orders of magnitude higher than this and interact with marine mammals and likely
-- well, the best I’m aware of, and Ms. Ahrens may have some other examples, is
the Boston Harbour has the Atlantic right whale, which is also an endangered
species, which feeds intensively in the area around Boston Harbour.

9224.

And I don’t know the volumes of traffic but I know from some papers
I’ve seen and talks I’ve attended that the traffic volumes are extremely high. I
would say 10 or 20 times the number of vessels we have here.

9225.

There are similar studies being done in the Port of Los Angeles. And
I’m sorry I forget which species of whales were there but -- so there are some
other world examples, and Ms. Ahrens can provide some additional examples.

9226.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: I think as Jeff said, the east coast is
probably what we know -- where we know most about vessel strikes from due to
the presence of overlapping vessel traffic and the endangered North Atlantic right
whale, but certainly this can be found in ports all around the world.

9227.

MR. LEADEM: Right. And are you aware of mortality studies and
sub-lethal effect studies upon the existing populations of whales when you have
increases in traffic, the marine traffic?

9228.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Absolutely. Most of the studies we have
on ship strike traffic are based on studies in those port areas and high density
overlap areas.

9229.

MR. LEADEM: So let’s be clear, should the project proceed, there
will be whales that would be struck by ship traffic?

9230.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: I would say that globally there will be
whales that will be struck by ship traffic, as well as small vessel traffic, every
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size, shape, speed form of vessel has the opportunity and the possibility of
striking a whale there.
9231.

There’s unfortunately no mitigation feasible that can completely
eliminate that risk. So there is a possibility that whales will be struck by any type
of vessel. I would not say that it’s a guarantee in any fashion.

9232.

MR. LEADEM: And similarly, with respect to the increase in
acoustic noise, that will have an effect no doubt upon the existing whale
populations that are found within the project area and the CCAA and the OWA;
right?

9233.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: There will be an increase in noise in the
CCAA and OWA as a result of increased vessel traffic. What exactly that effect
is in terms of individual and population level consequences is much more
complicated and difficult question to answer.

9234.

MR. LEADEM: Yes. And I fully understand that there will be some
steps that Gateway -- Northern Gateway intends to take with respect to mitigation,
at least on the vessels, and we’ll talk about those mitigation steps in a moment.
But I just wanted to make it clear that you’re not guaranteeing -- Northern
Gateway’s not guaranteeing to this Panel or to the people of Canada that there -no whales will be struck as a result of this project going forward?

9235.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: No, that’s not a possibility. I don’t think
any Proponent, any shipper in this region could do that.

9236.

We have analysed that to the best of our ability and as you’ve noted
we have proposed some -- well, they’re unique mitigation measures. There’s no
other operator on the coastlines of Canada that are using the same measures that
we proposed. In fact, the only other area that we’ve been able to identify that are
undertaking the same types of measures we are is the National Parks system in
Alaska.

9237.

And we can talk more about what our mitigation suite is but it’s a
common problem to all shippers but I think we have a unique approach to
mitigating that effect.

9238.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes. And while we can’t guarantee
that there won’t be one, we can guarantee the mitigation efforts that we will go to
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reduce the chance of a strike.
9239.

And again, sometimes when we talk about increased traffic, I do want
to make sure that we keep in context the -- that Northern Gateway’s anticipated to
be about 11 percent of the traffic at Wright Sound and I believe less than 2
percent of the total traffic in the broader OWA area.

9240.

MR. LEADEM: I want to go back to Exhibit B173-2, just to tidy up
a few other things that I had questions on.

9241.

There are some corrections, and I think we’ll just look at one example,
if we could go to page 5 of 11. I think it’s the fifth item down. The one that -Adobe page 5, I think, or 6 it could be. Right underneath, that’s it. You had your
hand on it just in a moment.

9242.

The one that’s just below the second grey line there, the correction is -it used to read “Three generations of northern resident killer whales” and now it
reads “Approximately two”. And I see that as well in some of the errata sheets
with respect to the humpback whales, the generations are actually reduced. And I
was wondering what the explanation for that reduction in both the NR killer
whale and the humpback whale relates to.

9243.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: I can answer that. Unfortunately I believe
that was just an early error in the assumed generation time. Marine mammals are
notoriously difficult to determine generation times for because generation time is
a factor of average reproductive age as well as the average cohort of the
population at the time.

9244.

So given the length of the project and the generation time, this actually
didn’t change the length of effects that we were estimating, just the calculation of
how many generations of whales would occur over that length of time.

9245.

MR. LEADEM: And can you remind me again of the length of time
that you are using for the project?

9246.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That was assumed based on an assumed
lifetime of project of 40 to 50 years ---

9247.
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9248.
9249.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: --- for the generation time calculation.
MR. LEADEM: And should -- should the project proceed longer
than that and the pipeline be used and tankers enter, obviously then that would be
extended past that point in time, that’s just an assumption that you made?

9250.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Yes.

9251.

MR. LEADEM: If we can go to that same exhibit, Adobe page 11, it
should be page 10 of 11.

9252.

And at the bottom -- I think the third one up from the bottom, there
was a footnote that was deleted and I wanted to ask you a question about that
deletion.

9253.

The one -- just so that we're clear, the item in the errata sheet reads -used to read “The original objective was to sample the study area once each
season” and then there's a notation to the right of that delete footnote. And the
original footnote said “A fall survey was not possible”.

9254.

Is it still the case that a fall survey has not been done with respect to
this project?

9255.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: No, unfortunately that footnote was a
carryover to -- due to the fact that the project was -- has been an extensive project.

9256.

At the time the project was originally conducted in 2005 and 2006, the
early baseline surveys had an objective of also conducting a fall aerial survey.
That aerial survey was not conducted because the project was then put on hold.

9257.

When the project was resumed and surveys were recommenced in
2009, there were vessel surveys conducted in each of the four seasons so there
was a fall vessel survey. There just was not that early fall aerial survey in 2006.

9258.

MR. LEADEM: So there still has not been an aerial fall survey done
of the area; is that right? Is that what I hear you saying?

9259.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That’s correct. When the vessel surveys
were -- when the surveying of the confined channel assessment area was
recommenced after the project had been put on hold, the decision was made to do
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vessel surveys as opposed to aerial surveys.
9260.

MR. LEADEM: Now, let's talk specifically about humpback whales
for a bit. I'm advised that there may be in the vicinity of Gil Island a resident
population of humpback whales that stays year round. Are you aware of that Ms.
Ahrens?

9261.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Humpback whales are generally
considered a highly migratory population, and as such, the primary time that
they're in British Columbia is during the summer months and fall, and normally
they're -- they spend their winters in tropical areas, so Hawaii and Mexico.

9262.

In B.C. and also in Alaska there has been some suggestion that there
may be certain individuals that choose not to migrate. Those may be females that
are no longer reproductive or perhaps juvenile males.

9263.

However, it's very difficult to distinguish resident individuals from -unless you're doing photo ID studies and you’re actually tracking them long-term,
distinguishing that from animals where you just have a merging together of
whales that depart later and then whales that come back earlier so that you could
have a few individuals year round but not necessarily the same individuals.

9264.

MR. LEADEM: I noted on your résumé that you are a member of
COSEWIC with respect to the humpback whale; is that right?

9265.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That’s correct. I was contracted to
develop the COSEWIC update status report.

9266.

MR. LEADEM: The one that was just produced in 2011?

9267.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That is the one.

9268.

MR. LEADEM: Okay. Is it not the case that with respect to
humpback whales that there are studies ongoing right now to determine if there's a
designated unit of humpback whale that’s genetically distinct and that unit would
be centered around the vicinity of Gil Island within the CCAA?

9269.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: The primary focus of the designable unit
studies was actually off the west coast of Vancouver Island at the time that the
COSEWIC report was studied. But under the definition of the COSEWIC report
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for designable units, it did not qualify at the time.
9270.

My understanding is that that is currently being revisited by both DFO,
its collaborators in the U.S. and COSEWIC.

9271.

MR. LEADEM: So the present status is it's under investigation; is
that fair to say?

9272.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Yes, the report has not officially been
made.

9273.

MR. LEADEM: And the results are not yet in so that we can draw a
conclusion one way or another?
MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That’s correct.

9274.
9275.

MR. LEADEM: Humpback whales show incredible fidelity to
particular feeding locations do they not?

9276.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: They do.

9277.

MR. LEADEM: And so once a humpback whale discovers a certain
area where it feeds, it will come back to that area time and time again; correct?

9278.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: They believe that it's maternally directed,
so that females returning from the breeding grounds will bring their calves to
areas they prefer to feed and will do this over multiple generations and years, yes.

9279.

MR. LEADEM: Humpback whales amongst the whale species
certainly have probably the greatest hearing sensitivity; is that right?

9280.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yeah, at the low frequencies associated
with shipping noise the -- all the mysticetes have -- are thought to have
approximately a similar threshold, and that’s around 40 decibels, re 1
micropascal.

9281.

MR. LEADEM: And from your studies of humpback whales, Ms.
Ahrens, are you aware that the humpback whale song, which is a male song,
sometimes is changed in order to get over the noise of shipping?

Transcript

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

Enbridge Northern Gateway Panel 1 - Prince Rupert
Examination by Mr. Leadem
9282.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: I am aware of those studies.

9283.

MR. LEADEM: You're aware of course that humpback whales, in
terms of behaviour mechanisms, can be disturbed and displaced by noise -- by
underwater noise?

9284.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: I have read various reports in the
literature showing a variety of responses depending on the particular noise in
question and most importantly on the context.

9285.

MR. LEADEM: And you're aware that noise can mask
communication signals in humpback whales?

--- (A short pause/Courte pause)
9286.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: We are aware of the -- of masking and
there's quite a bit of literature on the subject. However, again, it's particularly
context specific and depends on the species, the sound source in question, whether
it's a chronic sound or an impulsive sound and also the ambient conditions and the
frequencies and sound levels being produced by the animals in question.

9287.

MR. LEADEM: You're aware that underwater noise can interfere
with prey detection by humpback whales?

9288.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Again, there are a wide gamut of
possibilities, depending on the potential overlap of frequencies and sound levels,
the activities of the animals and the context in which it's occurring. But yes, it is a
possibility.

9289.

MR. LEADEM: Now, I just want to make it clear that with respect to
oil spills and potential impact of oil spills upon marine mammals, that is for
another panel; that’s not for this panel? I just wanted to get clarification on that.

9290.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, we’ll have individuals available on
the Emergency Response Panel that can speak to that topic.
MR. LEADEM: Right. And you’ll be back for that, will you, Mr.

9291.
Green?
9292.
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9293.
9294.

MR. LEADEM: Thank you.
With respect to -- I hesitate to use the word “chronic” spills based
upon the discussion yesterday, so I’m going to let you choose the semantical
phrase that you prefer, Mr. Green, but I want to talk about non-large oil spills.
Can we come up with a term that you’re comfortable with?

--- (Laughter/Rires)
9295.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Well, yesterday I suggested the term small
oil spills, meaning spills maybe in, you know, 1,000 litres or less ---

9296.

MR. LEADEM: Yes.

9297.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: --- which are in excess of the 15 parts per
million but are small.

9298.

MR. LEADEM: Okay. So if we can use the terminology small oil
spills as distinct from large oil spills then I won’t run afoul of asking questions of
the wrong panel.

9299.

I want to talk about the propensity of some of the whale species,
particularly those at the upper trophic level, such as the resident killer whale and
the transient killer whale, to accumulate -- bioaccumulate hydrocarbons and
chlorinated hydrocarbons and such within their system. You’re aware of that, are
you not, Ms. Ahrens?

9300.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: I’m happy to discuss that. But just to
clarify on Mr. Green’s last point, small spills would also be addressed by the next
panel.

9301.

MR. LEADEM: Okay. So I’m left -- what am I left with then? Can
we not talk about PAH’s and hydrocarbons and the propensity of trophic levels to
bioaccumulate? Or are you familiar with that?

9302.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: This panel is able to address authorized
releases of less than 15 parts per million which do not produce a sheen on the
surface of the water.
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9303.

MR. LEADEM: All right.

9304.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: In the next panel we will actually have
three individuals who are capable of speaking, at quite some extent, to that topic,
and they would be by far the best people to answer your questions.

9305.

MR. LEADEM: Okay. And they would be able to address my
questions with respect to bioaccumulation and the levels of toxicity that some of
these whales are presently enduring?

9306.
9307.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, we will be prepared to do that.
MR. LEADEM: Okay. I’m going to leave whales for the moment.
I’m going to come back to them when we’re discussing the marine mammal
protection plan, and we’re talking about the mitigative measures that Enbridge is
proposing for this, and I want to go to a discussion of pinnipeds. One pinniped in
particular that I’m going to focus upon is stellar sea lion. That’s a listed species,
is it not?
MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That is correct. It’s listed as special

9308.
concern.
9309.

MR. LEADEM: My understanding is that the area covered by the
OWA and the CCAA will potentially impact 21 haulout sites for stellar sea lion.
Do you have any reaction to that?

9310.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: I would appreciate if you defined
“potentially impact”.

9311.

MR. LEADEM: Well, let’s start with this; that there are 21 haulout
sites for stellar sea lion within the CCAA.

9312.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: I know that those numbers change over
time, depending on current use and current studies, but 21 sounds like a
reasonable number for me.

9313.

MR. LEADEM: And with respect to breeding grounds, do you know
how many breeding grounds the stellar sea lions are within the CCAA?

9314.
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within the CCAA. There are three or four, depending on how you break it down,
primary rookeries in B.C. but none of them are actually within the bounds of the
CCAA as defined for this project.
9315.

MR. LEADEM: I wonder if we can have Exhibit B3-33. And the -and I apologize, Ms. Gilbert, I’m glad you had your rest because I might be
putting you through your paces today, my computer does not read well Adobe
numbers. But I want to go to page 10-96, which is probably about, by my
calculations, rough calculations, about 20 pages in.

9316.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Twenty-nine (29) I believe -- Adobe page
29.

9317.

MR. LEADEM: Twenty-nine (29). Thank you. Thank you, Mr.
Anderson.

9318.

There’s a section, 10.8.3, and the topic of discussion here is the stellar
sea lion behaviour. The first sentence -- sorry, the second sentence has been
deleted. It’s been my understanding that the second sentence starting “In general”
ending with the notation to “Hildebrand” has been deleted. Can you advise me
why?

9319.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Unfortunately that was an error in
referencing. Hildebrand is -- writes a report about underwater noise and the
values there should not have been used in the inner noise section. So it’s just an
erroneous statement.

9320.

MR. LEADEM: There’s a reference in the second full paragraph
down. The last sentence deals with the Ashdown Island haulout, and information
will be provided to operators -- vessel operators with marine mammal awareness
material. What kind of material are you going to provide to these vessel
operators?

9321.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: As part of the mitigation suite of measures
for marine mammals and other biological values in this area, what’s been
proposed is as part of the terminal manual there will actually be a biological and
socio-cultural awareness program developed. We’ve considered written
materials, audio visual materials.

9322.
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vetting procedures that companies would have to agree to using that material and
that the senior members of the crews would have to be familiar with that, and we
hope, in addition, that the actual operating crews on the vessels would also be
shown the material.
9323.

So we -- it includes First Nations cultural information, information like
this about sensitive marine mammal sites, information about sensitive marine bird
sites and the like.

9324.

So it hasn’t been framed beyond that but we felt that that would be one
way of familiarizing vessels coming from a number of points in the world about
why this area is important and why the measures we’re proposing are important
and should be followed.

9325.

MR. LEADEM: Has NGP given some thought to not just providing
the materials but making sure that the materials are used? I understand that the
vessels are beyond your control, other than selection; is that not right, Mr.
Carruthers?

9326.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes. I mean, we will have the ability
to ensure that the vessels are modern vessels, less than 20 years old, doublehulled, and they will abide by the restrictions that are in place for Northern
Gateway.

9327.

MR. LEADEM: But beyond that, beyond providing materials such as
Mr. Green’s described, does NGP have any plans to actually oversee the vessels
to make sure that they’re complying with all of these mitigative measures that are
going to be put into place?

9328.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, we do recognize there will need
to be a compliance perspective in terms of what is being put in place, so that
would be part of our project.

9329.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: If I can maybe add to that. We’ve had
considerable discussion about this. There’s a number of other factors that come
into play that will help ensure that the suite of mitigation measures that we’re
proposing will be used and they will be -- I’m going to use the soft form of
enforcement because it’s not a legal enforcement but, first of all, every vessel
within the confined channel assessment area will have B.C. coastal pilots onboard
and they will be able to tell the ship crew how to operate the vessel. So if we’re
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talking about vessel speeds, for example, or vessel behaviour, the pilot has a
certain degree of control.
9330.

The second important factor is that Northern Gateway, unlike any
other operator, is proposing that every vessel moving in the confined channel
assessment area will have an escort tug at all times, and for laden tankers, there
will be a tethered escort tug. And again, those tugs will have a capability of
influencing the behaviour of vessels, particularly in relation to speed.

9331.

So those are the two aspects and then the third is the vetting process.
So I’m not that familiar with how vetting processes are done but the marine
operational team have advised us that these types of measures can be -- I guess
I’m going to use the word -- soft enforced, through the vetting process.

9332.

MR. LEADEM: And I understand we’ll get into shipping later but I
just wanted to explore these mitigative measures in the context of this -- of the
marine mammals.

9333.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, I appreciate that. And those
operators will need to agree to compliance with the provisions that we’re putting
in place but I understand the rationale for your questioning.

9334.

MR. LEADEM: Right. If they fail to comply, does NGP intend to
cancel contracts or shipping agreements with them?

9335.

MR. JOHH CARRUTHERS: I mean, again, I think that is
ultimately a better question put to that panel ---

9336.

MR. LEADEM: Yes.

9337.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: --- but you’d need to look at the types
of infractions, in terms of having an appropriate consequence for those.

9338.

MR. LEADEM: Staying with that same paragraph, I’m getting back
to you again, Ms. Ahrens, at the -- I’m now at the third paragraph down. There’s
a sentence that’s been deleted. And so the question is, why is that sentence
deleted? The third paragraph, last sentence, beginning with, “However”, ending
with “key foraging time”.

--- (A short pause/Courte pause)
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9339.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That sentence reflects an early attempt to
try and schedule vessels to occur primarily during daylight hours, for numerous
reasons. However, for numerous other reasons, and notably one of them being
that the vessels are moving at slower speeds as a result of the restrictions, I forget
the exact length of time that it takes a vessel to transit the CCAA, but it’s not
actually possible for the vessels to be restricted to only daylight hours. So the
mitigation essence of that sentence no longer applies.

9340.

MR. LEADEM: So if I understand your evidence correctly, the
vessels are projected to be moving both during the day, as well as during the
night?

9341.
9342.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That is correct.
MR. LEADEM: Let’s talk a little bit about sea otters, one of my
favourite critters. They are increasing; it’s one of those good news stories. They
were close to being eradicated as a result of fur trade and now they’re increasing;
is that not correct?

9343.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That is correct.

9344.

MR. LEADEM: But they’re also -- certainly they’re listed by British
Columbia as a -- I think it’s a blue listed species. I’m not sure if it’s blue or red
listed.

9345.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: They are also listed as a species of special
concern under SARA.

9346.

MR LEADEM: Yes. They’re increasing in terms of its range. And
does Northern Gateway agree that it’s very likely that by the time the project is
built, there will in fact, be sea otters within the CCAA?

9347.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: The application did recognize that as a
likelihood.

9348.

MR. LEADEM: Right. I’m advised, and if you have any evidence to
the contrary you can certainly take issue with it, but I’m advised by one of my
clients that, in fact, sea otters are presently in Kemano Sound. Do you have any
information to the contrary?
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9349.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: I have heard from some of the sea otter
researchers at DFO that individual males have been seen in Kemano Sound.
Generally sea otters expand their range first by individual males exploring ahead
of the rest for the group and then larger rafts including the females and the pups,
move into the area.

9350.

MR. LEADEM: The information I have is that they’re actually rafts
of 50 that have been spotted in Kemano Sound for your ratification. You don’t
have any information to the contrary do you?

9351.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: No, that sounds feasible and reasonable.
I’ve not read any reports of the such but I’ve heard discussion of it.

9352.

MR. LEADEM: I want to move on to talk about mitigation for
marine mammals and I think the easiest way to approach this is to take a look at
the marine mammal protection plan because it does codify, to some extent, some
of the measures that NGP is going to take.

9353.

What we’re looking at in B85-2 -- and we can pull that up in a moment
-- is a framework. So this isn’t the final plan as I understand it that -- but it
provides a basis for moving forward from this point in time. Is that fair?

9354.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, that’s correct. So the intent here was
to provide DFO and other interest parties with additional detail on our suite of
mitigation measures, an environmental protection plan for marine mammals
would be finalized prior to the start of operation of the terminal and the vessels.

9355.

MR. LEADEM: Right, thank you. I’m going to have a discussion
with you about that plan, in some detail. And the effort I’m making in this regard
is to make the plan better.

9356.

So that what I’m doing is entering into a dialogue with you about
aspects of the plan and if we can have a dialogue about that, we can perhaps make
-- both of us can profit by this discussion all right? So if we go to, I think it’s
Adobe page 5, under the heading “Introduction and Background”, the second
sentence says:
“As part of this commitment, […] the Marine Mammal
Protection Program […] [per se], is to be completed six
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months before the start of operations of the Kitimat Terminal.”
9357.

And so I’m just seeking some clarification. Wouldn’t it be more
appropriate to have the marine mammal protection plan in place six months prior
to the actual construction of the terminal, rather than the operations of the
terminal?

9358.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yeah, it’s somewhat confusing, our
apologies. It’s -- the intent here is a staged plan -- is that construction of the
marine terminal is one of the longer or actually not just the marine terminal, the
entire Kitimat Terminal, is one of the longer components of the project to
construct.

9359.

And so in the vicinity of the marine terminal, the intent is to very
rapidly, following post-certificate is to finalize the protection plans for the marine
terminal so that they are in place. And so for example, there’s the blasting
management plan and in this document we talk about the marine mammal
observers that would be at the terminal during any in-water blasting and the types
of protocols that they’d be employing.

9360.

So that would have to be done very quickly prior to any construction
starting at the terminal, so you are correct. And then for the remainder of the
CCAA, the intent is to have a plan for the marine transportation completed no
later than six months prior to the start of operations of the vessels.

9361.

And the intent of that is to have DFO participating, Aboriginal
organizations, and other external organizations participate in that plan so that
when it’s finalized, it’s a plan that many people have had input to.

9362.

MR. LEADEM: If we can go to Adobe page 7, under the heading
“Engagement and Consultation”, there are a number of aspects of this I want to
question on. NGP contemplates a process under which it won’t just be NGP
putting this proposal together, but it will work with other organizations, including
my clients, Raincoast Conservation Foundation, in putting forward a proposal; is
that not the case?

9363.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Absolutely. And I think you’re well
aware, we’ve had a meeting with the Raincoast Conservation Foundation about
going forward on a number of sort of marine planning issues. So that is our
intent.
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9364.

North Coast Cetacean is a group on Gil Island that has a wealth of
information on marine mammals and we would definitely like to engage them as
well. There may be other groups, but those are the two we’ve identified at
present.

9365.

MR. LEADEM: That -- is that latter group the -- they run a lab there,
cetacean labs?
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: That’s correct.

9366.
9367.

MR. LEADEM: At Whale Point, I believe -- aptly named Whale
Point on Gil Island.

9368.

Under the -- Adobe page 9, please -- under the heading “3.3.
Monitoring Strategies” -- second paragraph down from that heading. There is a
reference to it being:
“...impractical to do a complete assessment of more than 30
different marine mammal species”

9369.

But that going forward, Northern Gateway intends to conduct
monitoring activities on -- not just the KIs -- but also any marine mammals; is that
the intent is that -- the monitoring will be able to pick up on all the marine
mammals that are likely to be within the area?

9370.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: So yes, the answer is we would be looking
at all species and I think this applies for any of the monitoring programs we’re
proposing. We talked about marine birds yesterday. The intent is that -obviously, one is of surveying. We’re going to be recording information on all
the species that are there.

9371.

MR. LEADEM: And there’s also -- not to go too far back, but you
will also consult with other industries that may be in that area. And I found that
interesting; how is that going to happen? How will you be doing consultations
with the LNG people, for example?

9372.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Well, certainly a number of these
considerations are broader than Northern Gateway itself. As we’ve talked about,
we would only be in the order of 11 percent of the traffic and the Wright Sound
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area. So certainly others would have similar concerns or -- and I think it could be
most effective if it was broader. So we would certainly invite others that have
similar interests to participate to be most effective.
9373.

MR. LEADEM: Are you relatively optimistic of being able to get
them onside, Mr. Carruthers?

9374.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I think that once the projects have
gone through a permitting process and it’s firmer whether or not they’ll proceed, I
think everyone would -- it would be in everyone’s interest to cooperate and
leverage the learning. I think this is a broad concern for all people, I mean, not
just in -- not just on the West Coast, but across Canada, and in fact, around the
world.

9375.

So again, the -- if we can leverage that interest and cooperation, that
would be fruitful. I expect that would be the case, that people would see the
advantages of that and participate.

9376.

MR. LEADEM: If we can go to Adobe page 11 now, the components
of the MMPP, the second bullet down with respect to “Reduced Vessel Speeds”, I
want to have a discussion with you about that.

9377.

My understanding is is that NGP has defined an area called the
humpback area of concern. I’m not sure exactly what terminology you apply to it
-- what do you use Mr. Green?

9378.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: We refer to it as the core humpback whale
area.

9379.

MR. LEADEM: Okay. It’s otherwise known as critical habitat for a
humpback whale; is that fair to say?

9380.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Humpback whales do not yet have any
officially designated critical habitat, but given a draft recovery strategy was
available at the time we were developing this report, we did attempt to reflect that
area in our mitigation plans.

9381.

MR. LEADEM: Right. And I understand that the present status of a
recovery strategy for humpback whales, that Canada has not yet produced one; it
that right?
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9382.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That is correct. DFO released a draft
recovery strategy for consultation purposes, but it has been since removed.

9383.

MR. LEADEM: The reduced vessel speeds in that humpback area is
going to go -- I think you were suggesting 8 to 10 knots, is that right?

9384.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Could I suggest we bring up the map so
that everyone is aware of what we’re talking about in terms of the area?

9385.

MR. LEADEM: Sure.

9386.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: It’s in B -- Volume B3-29, Adobe page 4.

9387.

I’ve been informed it’s also in the marine mammal protection plan,
I’m sorry. So we could just --

9388.

MR. LEADEM: I think it’s at the end of it.

9389.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yeah.

9390.

So you’ll see in the central part of the confined channel assessment
area, a hatched -- a crosshatched area, that’s what we refer to as the core
humpback whale area. It’s an approximation based on the information -- the best
information we had at the time and the boundary could change.

9391.

The intent is that throughout 365 days of the year, any tanker moving
through this area -- regardless of whether it’s laden or unladen -- will travel at
speeds of 10 to 12 knots. And the only exception to be that -- to that would be if
there were human safety and vessel safety issues that necessitated a higher speed.
So the intent is a speed of no greater than 10 to 12 knots.

9392.

During the period of peak whale abundance -- and that again is a rather
loosely defined period, which would be better defined through the marine
mammal surveys we’re proposing as well as some of the databases from North
Coast Cetacean and your clients who would better define that season -- but the
intent is during the peak season, the vessels would slow down to a speed of 8 to
10 knots within the core humpback whale area.

9393.
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the likelihood of a fatal strike -- a vessel strike. And Ms. Ahrens can provide
additional information on that. A slower vessel also begins to rapidly reduce the
sound levels within the water -- and Mr. Hannay can speak to that.
9394.

MR. LEADEM: The components of the MMPP go on at fourth bullet
to identify important habitat for the NR killer whale and other cetaceans. Has
Enbridge done these mapping exercises to determine habitat for northern resident
killer whales or transient -- northern resident transient killer whales? I should
have said northern transient killer whales, I misspoke.

9395.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Northern Gateway has not done any
specific studies to try and determine habitat for either of those species.

9396.

MR. LEADEM: Right. So that is something that’s being
contemplated to be done as a result of this MMPP?

9397.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I think there’s two ways that could be
approached is what Northern Gateway has committed to is 6 to 12 marine
mammal surveys per year for three years prior to the start of operations of vessels
in the confined channel assessment area. And the same survey effort for three
years post-operation. So it becomes a -- essentially a follow-up program under
CEAA, so it helps us predict. It’ll also provide, we believe, a rich database on
seasonal abundance of different marine mammal species.

9398.

There’s a second approach that could be used -- and perhaps Mr.
Anderson can speak to this -- which is the marine chair, which is, you know -there could be a potential for the marine chair, through research programs, to
undertake that kind of work.

9399.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes, Northern Gateway has had a number
of conversations with a number of institutions -- academic institutions -- to look at
the feasibility and the scope of a marine research chair position. And that would
facilitate both identification and filling of baseline information that’s lacking in
the Pacific North Coast with respect to marine mammals, but also other marine
resources.

9400.

And also, it would help in developing our -- our monitoring programs
and follow-up programs for the life of the project. And so this is something that
we are endeavouring to look at to ensure that our programs are scientifically valid
and that we are addressing any known or perceived information gaps in order to
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ensure that our -- first of all, our monitoring is adequate and determining if our
mitigation is effective.
9401.

MR. LEADEM: Could we move on to minimizing vessel strikes,
Adobe page 13, please, 4.2, under the heading 4.2.1 there's a reference to
“Northern Gateway will not own or operate the tankers”.

9402.

And I guess that calls into question once again -- and we can get into a
more fulsome discussion of this but with respect to marine mammals and the
protection plan that you have in place, you're leaving a lot to the vessel operators
and -- to do voluntarily what you're asking them to do. Is that not fair?

9403.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I'll start. I wouldn’t say we're leaving;
we're actually increasing what's being required today in terms of vessel operation.
So in fact we're putting in place programs that aren’t there today. So I would say
we're increasing what's being done and not leaving that to chance, so we're
actually addressing the issue.

9404.

And again, our expectation is that they would adhere to the plans that
we’ll put in place and will have processes in place to facilitate that. But again,
we're taking what's there today and enhancing it in terms of -- you know, being a
relatively small portion of the traffic, we're looking at ways to address these
concerns and ---

9405.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: And -- I won't go though the measures we
talked about earlier but in addition to those, the B.C. pilots, the tugs being in -moving in conjunction with the tankers, Northern Gateway has also committed to
enhanced radar capability in the region.

9406.

And then there's also the automatic identification system or AIS
required for all large vessels in Canada, which is an automatic tracking system.
So you can actually track a vessel and know what it's doing.

9407.

In fact, if you want you can buy an application for your iPad and you
can actually watch vessels moving in B.C. if you want to do it yourself. So it is
possible currently -- at least in the Vancouver area, I'm not sure in Kitimat but
you can track a vessel and that is done out of Prince Rupert. So they know where
the vessels are, you can track speed, so there is some other ways of -- like looking
at whether vessels are actually doing what they're supposed to be doing.
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9408.

MR. LEADEM: But at this time we don’t know who those owners of
the vessels are going to be; right? We don’t have any inkling as to what flag they
will fly or where they're based or anything like that?

9409.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: You won't know even as we get into
operation, there’ll be -- ships will have to identify that they're going to bring a
ship in and then will go through the process of the background information and
ensuring that it meets all of the Northern Gateway specifications.

9410.

A person could look today and see what ships typically are in place
and what's expected. But certainly the specific ships we won't know until we're
into operation.

9411.

But again, we'll put in place the processes that will address the issues
that we're talking about.

9412.

MR. LEADEM: Now under the heading “Vessel Speed
Restrictions”, we talked a little bit about this already but I just wanted to seek
some clarification.

9413.

There's a sentence -- second sentence in under the first bullet. “The
speed restrictions are currently proposed for a period of 1 May to 1 November”. I
heard you earlier to suggest there may be some flexibility in those dates. Is that
not fair?

9414.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Yes, those dates were originally
determined based on our current best understanding of the time of year when we
expect to have the greatest densities of marine mammals in that area.

9415.

However, we recognize that further density studies, such as those that
are being proposed, will clarify and be able to better inform those dates. So we
will be looking to adapt both the spatial extent and the time period that those
operates based on the results of the six years of studies that will be conducted.

9416.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Can I also add to that that there's several
other ways that Northern Gateway will be obtaining information, particularly in
this core humpback whale area. So one of our other mitigation measures is that to
-- because humpback whales do tend to like -- they like to loaf at the surface or a
lot of the bailing whales will loaf at the surface, we propose using whale spotting
vessels in advance of tanker transits through the core humpback whale area.
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9417.

It's our desire and hope that First Nation communities will undertake
that work and do the majority of it, but they would also be recording very frequent
whale observation data as part of that work.

9418.

Northern Gateway is also committed to investigating the use of passive
acoustic monitoring. And this is essentially putting sensors under the water in a
number of locations that can record the songs of whales. And by interpolating
between the different receivers you can actually begin to understand how whales
are using the underwater environment so long as they're singing, if they're quiet it
doesn’t work very well. But that’s being looked at as perhaps an alternative to the
whale spotting vessels eventually if it's successful.

9419.

MR. LEADEM: Could we move on to talk about the proposed
quantitative vessel strike analysis, it's at Adobe page 14.

9420.

As I understand it -- right under -- that’s it. As I understand it, the
main purpose of this is to determine or delineate where there's going to be a
greater likelihood of a vessel striking a whale. Is that a fair approximation of
what you're attempting to do with this quantitative analysis?

9421.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That’s correct. So the quantitative vessel
strike analysis will also be incorporated into that core humpback whale area and
the speed restrictions and seasonal restrictions. So that if we were potentially to
identify an area that was at increased strike risk due to higher densities of both
whales and ships, we might expand the core humpback whale area to also include
that zone that was identified.

9422.

MR. LEADEM: If you're finding in the quantitative vessel strike
analysis that is undertaken that there's no way that vessels can avoid the
occasional whale strike, what are you going to do? You just go -- keep on -- keep
on putting the tankers in and hitting the whales?

9423.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: Well, I think it's important to recognize
first of all that this is a model, so it is a predictor of risk and most of the
information that’s incorporated into it is also based on models, various models
normally done on the east coast for right whales and for various species.

9424.

So you have to bear that in mind based on what it produces, that it's
not a guarantee, that it cannot foresee the future, and that it's only identifying for
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us the areas where it would be more likely based on the numbers of vessels and
the numbers of whales overlapping.
9425.

MR. LEADEM: Isn't it the case that -- oh sorry, Mr. Anderson.

9426.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I'm sorry, I just wanted to comment that
-- I believe that is the fundamental reason why we have follow-up and monitoring
programs, is to identify if mitigation is not effective and trying to identify other
mitigations that might -- that might be. And there are other mitigations with
respect to routing that we might be able to undertake.

9427.

But I think it's important to remember that we're not unique in this,
many of the other projects and, you know, existing shipping today has these same
issues and what is unique is the mitigation that we are proposing and no one else
is proposing for this project or, you know, existing or future projects.

9428.

So I think what we're trying to do is to raise the bar and I believe if
everyone undertook the mitigation that we are proposing, we'd actually be
reducing the risk, not increasing it overall.

9429.

MR. LEADEM: I find that -- I'm just -- coming back to your answer,
because I find it difficult to conceive that by adding additional shipping that
you're actually taking the position that you're reducing the risk to striking whales
and creating underground -- underwater noise that’s going to affect whales. And
it doesn’t follow as a matter of logic to my way of thinking that you're thereby
reducing risk.

9430.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Right. And I'm not proposing that adding
ships does reduce risk. What I am proposing is that if all of the vessels that
currently were on the water today were also using our mitigation, we would be
overall reducing the risk to these animals.

9431.

MR. LEADEM: And I grant you that.

9432.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Could I add to that because I -- there's a
reason why we picked zero to 10 and 10 to 12 as our reduced speeds and I think to
put it in contrast.

9433.

So all of the other vessel traffic that Mr. Anderson is referring to,
according to the marine operations group, the majority of freighters and other
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large marine vessels moving through this area travel at speeds of 14 to 18 knots.
So they’re moving much faster than our vessels would be in this area.
9434.

Passenger liners that go across Wright Sound and up Grenville
Channel, as part of the Alaska cruises, are sometimes travelling as high as 22
knots.

9435.

And Ms. Ahrens can speak much more informably to this than I can
but speed and the risk of a lethal strike to a whale is directly related. And what
the data shows is that at about 14 knots as you decrease speed the likelihood of a
lethal strike begins to drop quite rapidly.

9436.

I believe we have a report that actually talks about that reduction. But
by the time we’re at 8 to 10 knots that risk is much lower. We can’t say a whale
will not be struck but adopting a speed of 8 to 10 knots is a very slow speed and
allows these animals sometimes -- some time to move out of the way of an
approaching vessel.
MR. LEADEM: I don’t think she wants to add anything. I think

9437.
she’s wise.
9438.

While I appreciate the efforts that you’re making with respect to
mitigation and to lowering the speed and so forth, I think you put your finger on
something that’s really important. There are other vessels that are not necessarily
going to be following the same mitigative measures.

9439.

And so how -- if we’re really consistent about trying to protect the
whales, and I take you at your face value that you’re interested in protecting the
whales and lowering speeds and doing things of that nature, then how will you go
about convincing industry to follow the same paradigm that you are going to
adopt?

9440.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Well, I don’t think that we can force
industry to adopt those measures. I think all that we can do is be leadership -show leadership in these areas and hope others will follow suit.

9441.

If we show that our mitigation is more effective than other projects are
seeing in terms of reducing the risk for thing such as vessel strikes, I believe the
proof will be there for others to follow. And, you know, we may see in the future
for certain species and certain areas, we may see these kinds of restrictions placed
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on industry.
9442.

But at the moment we’re not requiring that to happen. We’re not
waiting for that to happen, we’re taking action.

9443.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I would say as well we are looking to
work with industry in terms of -- you know -- doing the correct research. Again,
it goes back to the marine research chair, it goes back to the continued studies. If
those are done together we’ll have more information -- more and better
information. And I think then the conclusion to those studies will help inform all
of us and come to -- you know -- consistent answers.

9444.

MR. LEADEM: But the fact remains of course is that you will be
adding additional tanker traffic. And despite your best efforts and despite the fact
that you will have reduced vessel speeds and used different types of propellers
that don’t -- that emit different noises, there still will be an impact upon
humpback whales and other whale species.

9445.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes. Again, in general you’re trying
to balance a number of interests here social, environmental and economic, and
trying to come up to an optimal answer for society. That will always continue to
have trade-offs required to come to that answer but certainly we’re taking the
approach of trying to reduce the chance as low as practicable, and then setting the
standard for more information going forward.

9446.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: And I think to put sort of into the words of
a cumulative effects assessment we’re minimizing our incremental contribution.

9447.

So our project contribution, because of these methods, we do believe
that we will reduce potential vessel strikes. We will reduce behavioural
disturbances associated with noise. We will reduce vessel wakes.

9448.

And we can’t force any other operator, but I guess in my experience in
environmental consulting with industry, is that when one Proponent takes an
initiative, quite often others feel somewhat compelled to follow, and I think that’s
what we’re hoping.

9449.

MR. LEADEM: Well I take your point and I understand that the
attempt is to reduce the risk but with the admission that you are adding to the risk.
And that in a great world it would be really nice if all other industry follow your
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suite. I was just interested in pursuing with you how you think that could
potentially happen here in Canada.
I’ll move on.

9450.
9451.

I want to talk now -- Adobe page 16 -- about the port information and
operations manual because it brings out this concept of non-compliance with
measures, the third bullet down.

9452.

And we talked a little bit about this already and we may get into a
more fulsome discussion when we get into shipping. But I’m interested in
pursuing -- supposing you encounter situations where the ships which you do not
control are not doing the measures you want; they’re not reducing speed; they’re
not -- they’re doing all the wrong things, what’s going to happen?

9453.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Again, good question but I think it is
most appropriate for the following panel. We’ll have the people in place to give
the best answer that -- to your question.

9454.

MR. LEADEM: Okay. All right.

9455.

And specifically, Mr. Carruthers, who should I address those kinds of
questions to on the next panel? Will there be someone in particular that I can ask
that question of?

9456.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes. Please start with myself and
then depending on the specific of the question we’ll direct it to the most
knowledgeable person.

9457.

MR. ROTH: Just for clarity on the record, that’ll be the Shipping and
Navigation Panel not the next panel up.

9458.
9459.

MR. LEADEM: Okay. Thank you. Thank you for that, Mr. Roth.
Madam Chair, I note the time and I know that we usually take a break
around now. I’m proceeding at a fairly good pace so I think that this might be an
appropriate time for us to take the mid-morning break.

9460.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you for identifying that for us, Mr.
Leadem.
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9461.

We’ll take a break and come back at 10 after 10.

9462.

Thanks, everyone.

--- Upon recessing at 9:56 a.m./L’audience est suspendue à 9h56
--- Upon resuming at 10:14 a.m./L’audience est reprise à 10h14
9463.

THE CHAIRPERSON: If we could get everyone to take their seats.

9464.

Mr. Leadem, please continue with your questions of this panel.

JOHN CARRUTHERS: Resumed
ANDREA AHRENS: Resumed
DAVID FISSEL: Resumed
JEFFREY GREEN: Resumed
DAVID HANNAY: Resumed
JOHN THOMPSON: Resumed
TOM WATSON: Resumed
PAUL ANDERSON: Resumed
--- EXAMINATION BY/INTERROGATOIRE PAR MR. LEADEM:
(Continued/Suite)
9465.

MR. LEADEM: Thank you, Madam Chair.

9466.

Going to finish off on the marine mammal protection plan by just
talking to you about the timeframes and the timeline which is specified in Part 7,
Adobe page 25.

9467.

So it’s contemplated at this time that what we haven’t had is a
framework and that the final plan is going to actually be submitted, should
approval be granted and this project move forward. Do I have that right?

9468.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes you do.

9469.

MR. LEADEM: It’s almost like jeopardy, you’re both reaching for
the mic at the same time.

9470.

So I guess the only difficulty I have with that -- and I’ll just be frank
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with you -- is that that does not enable me to come forward and ask in any
meaningful way what you’re going to do and how are you going to achieve it.
9471.

And so what we’re dealing with is just something that’s in draft form.
And at some later stage there’s going to be something a bit more formalized as I
understand it; right?

9472.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes. And it’ll not just be more
formalized; the specifics of the various components will be spelled out in more
detail.

9473.

MR. LEADEM: Yes.

9474.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: So for example the blasting management
plan, how a marine mammal observer program would operate, the details on the
whale spotting vessel, those would all be elaborated on. So that it almost
becomes a template for a contractual document to actually undertake the work.

9475.

MR. LEADEM: I see. I understand that intent. But as they say, the
devils in the details and so a lot of what we’re looking at now is just some really
high level notions of what mitigated measures are going to be applied.

9476.

But when we start to drill down that’s where the interesting bits come
into play; right?

9477.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Well, I would definitely agree with you,
there's -- once we get into more details it will be more interesting. But I think
there is a considerable amount of detail in the framework itself and what we're
proposing to do and when.

9478.

And it also -- I think it's important to remember that we've come to the
conclusions that there will not be significant adverse effects of the project on the
environment based on mitigation that’s proposed. And so these further details
will only help to crystallize that.

9479.

We've provided enough information, we believe, for us to -- for us to
come to the conclusion and we believe the Panel to come to the conclusion that
there will not be significant adverse effects.

9480.
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going to be many approvals going forward and we would suspect that such a plan
that we would develop would be a condition of approval and would need to be
approved by the Board.
9481.

MR. LEADEM: Thank you for that, Mr. Anderson.

9482.

And I just want to follow-up on that answer because some of what I
see in this marine management -- or marine mammal protection plan very much
speaks to research and work that needs to be done in order to know more. And
what if you learned more and what if Gateway learns more and finds out that
despite all the best mitigative measures that you can put into place, you're still
going to have an impact of a significant nature upon humpback whale?

9483.

Will Enbridge then back away from this project and say we're not
going to build it because we're going to potentially affect a species that is -- is
threatened?

--- (A short pause/Courte pause)
9484.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: So I think -- to start off with, it's
important to remember that we have done a very detailed environmental
assessment and have come to the conclusion that there will not be significant
adverse effects.

9485.

We've also identified follow-up programs and monitoring programs
that we will undertake to document the effectiveness of mitigation. And we'll use
adaptive management approaches to adapt to any issues where we see that the
mitigation that we've identified have not performed the way we had anticipated or
hoped.

9486.

We also have to think -- remember that we're not proposing anything
unique in a situation, there's similar types of facilities around the world that are
doing this today and quite effectively. And so we don’t believe that we're going
to come to that conclusion through our monitoring that we were wrong and that
there are significant adverse effects to the project.

9487.

But again, we have these processes in place that will approve, not only
the project at this point for our certificate of public convenience and necessity, but
we'll have many different formal approvals that are required going through the
process, be it through the JRP or the National Energy Board process to the
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Department of Fisheries and Oceans or other regulatory authorities. And so
they'll be a lot of consultation, they’ll be a lot of discussion and approvals going
forward.
9488.

So I think there's many check and balances that -- in this system that
will help us to ensure that we do not have significant adverse effects.

9489.

MR. LEADEM: Thank you for that answer.

9490.

Would you agree with me that although this project may not be unique
in the sense of unique within the world, it certainly will be unique to Northern
British Columbia? We don’t have anything of the magnitude that’s being
proposed here in terms of oil tanker traffic in this area presently.

9491.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I don’t think I'd use the word “unique” ---

9492.

MR. LEADEM: I didn’t use it.

9493.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Oh sorry, I'm sorry.

9494.

MR. LEADEM: Mr. Anderson used it.

9495.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Mr. Anderson used “unique” okay.

9496.

The challenges faced by this project, the types of issues from routine
activities as he said are common to all shipping and the Port of Vancouver is
working with similar types of issues, the Port of Prince Rupert.

9497.

So I think these are issues not uncommon to any port, there is a risk of
a vessel strike, there's definitely noise generation. And as Mr. Anderson said
before, these are unique measures that would be I think wonderful if other
operators adopted those and other ports adopted those.

9498.

I've mentioned two other areas earlier today, the Port of Boston, the
Port of Los Angeles, much, much heavier shipping volumes, species in the case of
the right whale that aren’t doing that well in the Boston Harbour area that -- you
know, I guess what I would say is that I think we have an opportunity here to
begin to do things and Northern Gateway is offering those options in a situation
where I think we're still at a relatively low level of disturbance compared to other
ports in the world.
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9499.

MR. LEADEM: While I can debate this with you for the rest of the
day, I'm going to move on and save most of my ammunition for final argument.

9500.

And I'd like to move on from whales to salmon, if I could. In some
respects there's some connection would you not agree, Ms. Ahrens, because
certainly with respect to the northern resident killer whale we know that they
depend upon salmon for subsistence?

9501.
9502.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: I would agree with that.
MR. LEADEM: Now, do I have it right that the KI that you used to
make a determination of potential impacts of this project upon salmon was the
chum salmon?
MS. ANDREA AHRENS: That’s correct.

9503.
9504.

MR. LEADEM: Would you agree that when you look at the other
four species of salmon that inhabit the waters covered by this project, that chum
salmon, unlike the other ones, do not display the same sort of lifecycle in the
sense of run timing groups and things of that nature?

9505.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: They all have different lifecycles
strategies. They often relate to how rapidly the fingerlings move out of the
hatching area where they stay, where they're raised, they all have an ocean going
phase and they all come back.

9506.

And our position was we chose that species as a representative species,
we think the types of effects that will be seen to each of the five salmon species
will be quite similar.

9507.

MR. LEADEM: As I understand it, you chose the chum salmon as
the key indicator species because of its broad distribution throughout the area?

9508.
9509.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes.
MR. LEADEM: Was any empirical data collected on salmon within
the area, the marine PEAA?

9510.
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9511.

MR. LEADEM: So no empirical data, no actual surveys, fish surveys
and things of that nature?

9512.

MS. ANDREA AHRENS: No actual surveys.

9513.

MR. LEADEM: Was there any attempt made to identify intertidal
spawning habitat that any of the species of salmon are likely to use?

9514.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: No, there was not and this ties back to
effect mechanisms, so we're some 8 kilometres from the Kitimat estuary, we’re
north of smaller estuaries in the Bush Cove area, Elmsley Cove area. So for the
terminal it's a rocky shoreline, it's not -- it's definitely habitat -- open water -- not
open water, I'm going to have to be careful here, you know, marine habitat for
fish but it's not -- it's not a rearing habitat at the terminal site.

9515.

And then throughout the rest of the confined channel assessment area
there's obviously salmon but we're now talking about ships moving through water
and while there might be temporary disturbance effects on fish, we don’t believe
that that’s a strong effect on these fish populations. We're not -- we're not
affecting reproductive habitat or the like.

9516.

MR. LEADEM: Was any attempt made to determine the effect, if
any, of wakes of large vessels such as the tankers that are going to be employed
by this project upon spawning habitat of any of the salmonid species?

9517.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: We didn’t do a direct assessment on
salmon species. What we did do was conducted not one but two wake studies.
Dave Fissel that’s on this panel is an oceanographer and can speak to those wake
studies. But the -- again, the overlap between our project and known important
estuaries for salmon is there’s really no geographic overlap.

9518.

MR. LEADEM: I don’t know if you had anything to add, Mr. Fissel,
you’re being invited to speak up.

9519.

MR. DAVE FISSEL: Yes, well I can certainly speak to the wake
studies that were done for this project in terms of the physical characteristics of
the wake wash waves that would be generated by the vessels and how they would
propagate into the coastal areas and tidal zones and so on.
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9520.

MR. LEADEM: Yes, but my question was more specifically directed
at habitat of salmonid species and potential for impact of salmonid species habitat
by wakes that came on shore.

9521.

MR. DAVE FISSEL: M’hm. Yeah.

9522.

MR. LEADEM: You didn’t do that as part of your studies did you?

9523.

MR. DAVE FISSEL: No, the wake studies were based on the waves
themselves and I’m not aware that there was any detailed analysis that -particularly with salmon.

9524.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: The two mechanisms for that to occur
would be either vessel traffic in the vicinity of the terminal having an effect on the
Kitimat estuary or it would have to be a vessel transiting the confined channel
assessment area, and generating a wake that would be strong enough to affect an
estuary. We think neither of those effects pathways are valid and would not
occur.

9525.

MR. LEADEM: Did you do any studies to substantiate that
hypothesis?

9526.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: We’ve done the two vessel wake studies
which indicate that the wake from a VLCC would be in the range of 5 to
approximately 10 centimetres and at a max -- I believe it was 15 centimetres.

9527.

So Dave, could you speak to that please?

9528.

MR. DAVE FISSEL: Yes. In Douglas Channel area, the wake
studies show that the size of the wake wash wave heights, as they approach the
shoreline and Kitkatla Inlet for example and other places, are no larger than 10
centimetres, based on the tanker operations.

9529.

In Principe Channel, in the outer part of the Dixon Islands area, they
could reach 15 centimetres but those would not be areas that would be salmon
rearing areas that…

9530.

MR. LEADEM: Was there actually any work done by the Proponent
to identify the salmon streams that drain into Kitimat Arm and to Douglas
Channel?
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9531.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: We haven’t conducted field work. We
have identified a number of salmon streams through the environmental sensitivity
atlas, as an example that covers the entire confined channel assessment area and
that’s based on provincial data.

9532.

But I again to go back to that, we do not believe there is an effect
mechanism. The wake modelling shows that by the time the wake arrives on
shore -- and we’ve chosen some areas that are narrow and have shallow shorelines
which are going to -- which would be more typical of an estuary, they’re also the
area where the wake wash could reach the highest heights -- it’s not a significant
change in the wave regime within this area.

9533.

I believe within the confined channel assessment area we’re talking
about a natural wave regime of 2 metres. And so 5 to 10 centimetres within a 2metre natural range of variation, we do not believe would result in any change to
fish habitat or fish ability to use estuaries within the confined channel assessment
area.

9534.

MR. DAVE FISSEL: And if I could just add to that. It’s not only the
wakes -- the modelling study shows that the wake wave heights are small, limited
to 5 to 10 centimetres in most areas, but the occurrence of those ship vessel-based
wakes are less than an order of magnitude -- less than 10 percent of the
occurrence of natural wind generated waves in those same areas. And in some
areas, it’s actually the -- the occurrence is even lower than that, relative to the
natural waves that the marine habitat is -- encounters.

9535.

MR. LEADEM: Did the Proponent examine the specific
conservation units of sockeye salmon in conjunction with this project and
potential impacts upon those conservation units? And I’m obviously talking
about conversation units within this specific area, not the other ones in the Fraser
system.

9536.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yes, Tom Watson here.

9537.

MR. LEADEM: I’m glad I get you involved.

9538.

DR. TOM WATSON: Thank you.

9539.

Yes, as part of the work that we did on the marine fisheries, it was, of
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course, concern for identifying salmon populations in this area and we did look at
DFO’s plan for identifying conservation units in the area. And indeed we looked
at all five species of salmon that frequent the area, including sockeye.
9540.

And so there’s two types of sockeye of course; river and ocean. And
in the confined channel assessment area, we have one conservation unit of
sockeye salmon and that’s known and it has been considered.

9541.

MR. LEADEM: And just so we’re clear on this, conservation units
are defined under the provision of a DFO policy called the Wild Salmon Policy, is
that not right?
DR. TOM WATSON: You’re exactly correct.

9542.
9543.

MR. LEADEM: And that the aim of the Wild Salmon Policy is to
enhance biodiversity within the salmon that it protects?

9544.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, first of all, it’s to identify if those
populations fall under their definition of a conservation unit and it’s also to
protect their biodiversity. And if possible, enhance it. So yes, you are correct.

9545.

MR. LEADEM: I had a raft of questions with respect to effect -potential effect of embryos on PAH exposure but I think I’m going to have to
shelve those questions as well for the next panel; would you be comfortable with
that?

9546.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes I would.

9547.

MR. LEADEM: And just to be clear, so I can make sure that I’ll be
able to get someone on that next panel. Mr. Green, you’ll be on that panel, on the
Emergency Spill Response and Oil Spills and what happens, so that I’ll be able to
direct questions to you or some other biologist who will be on that panel?

9548.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, we’ll have Dr. Walter Pearson, who
would be able to respond to those, Dr. Malcolm Stephenson, and Dr. Al Maki.
And they can all respond to questions on PAHs and fish.

9549.

MR. LEADEM: Let’s talk a bit about herring. And is the Proponent
aware that the pacific herring is not listed as a species of conservation concern,
but that several stocks of herring, particularly in the North Pacific, have recently
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experienced substantial declines in adult biomass?
9550.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m not aware of those specific studies.
Would you be able to help us with some references please?

9551.

MR. LEADEM: This is the advice I’m getting from my clients. So
I’m not in a position to have a dialogue with you about references.

9552.

Commercial fisheries -- can you confirm this for me Mr. Watson, that
commercial fisheries for herring are closed on the central coast, Hadia Gwaii, and
although it’s not necessarily relevant, the west coast of Vancouver Island, due to
low biomass of pacific herring?

9553.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’d just like to confer with a colleague of mine
please.

9554.

And Ms. Ahrens said that she didn’t have the upgrade but I do, so I’m
Dr. Watson.

--- (Laughter/Rires)
9555.

MR. LEADEM: Oh, sorry. I’ve run afoul. I beg your apology.

9556.

DR. TOM WATSON: Thank you. That’s quite all right.

9557.

Mr. Leadem, you’re correct, the -- there has been a decline in biomass
in herring stocks and you’re correct about the closures.

9558.

MR. LEADEM: Thank you, Dr. Watson.

9559.

I’ll resist saying, “Elementary, my dear Dr. Watson”.

--- (Laughter/Rires)
9560.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’ve heard that one before too.

9561.

MR. LEADEM: Just have a moment to collect my thoughts, Madam
Chair.

--- (A short pause/Courte pause)
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9562.

MR. LEADEM: Does anyone -- Dr. Watson, are you familiar with
the eulachon situation?

9563.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m familiar with it in a cursory manner. I’m
focusing on the marine fisheries. I am a fisheries biologist so I can answer
questions in a limited manner. And I’ll defer to the other colleagues, some that
are present, to be more specific.

9564.

MR. LEADEM: My understanding is that the central pacific coast
populations of eulachon are listed as endangered and that the Naas Skeena River
population of eulachon are listed as threatened under SARA. Does that accord
with your understanding as well?

9565.

DR. TOM WATSON: Subject to correction, I believe that is correct.

9566.

MR. LEADEM: I don’t see anyone from the backseat contradicting
--DR. TOM WATSON: They wouldn’t dare.

9567.

--- (Laughter/Rires)
9568.

MR. LEADEM: --- contradicting you.

9569.

My understanding is that the reason that they were listed was because
of substantial population decline, including some runs of eulachon that had been
extirpated. Do you have any evidence to the contrary?

9570.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, depends which runs you’re talking
about. The Kemano River -- or sorry, the Kitimat River run is considered to be
near extirpation, if that’s the one you’re referring to.

9571.

MR. LEADEM: Yes. I’m relatively confident that Ms. Griffith from
the Haisla will cover the rest of my questions on eulachon but if not I’ll have a
chat with her.

9572.

I want to now talk to you, Mr. Green, about an AQ that I found rather
intriguing and interesting, and I trust that you are aware of it. You got a smile on
your face so you know where I’m going with this. It’s AQ1.
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9573.

Ms. Gilbert, if you can pull it up, and then we’ll all know what we’re
talking about.

9574.

This was a report on the workshop on assessing the cumulative
impacts of underwater noise with other anthropogenic stressors on marine
mammals, “From Ideas to Action”. I like the title; “From Ideas to Action”
because we’ve been talking a lot about ideas and some mitigative measures. You
attended this conference, did you not, Mr. Green?

9575.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, I was invited by Okeanos to attend
the workshop.

9576.

MR. LEADEM: And you not only participated as an observer but
you also submitted a paper on cumulative assessment -- environmental assessment
on the Arctic as part of your attendance at this workshop; is that not right?

9577.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, I was asked to come to speak to the
practice of cumulative effects assessment in Canada and we narrowed it down to
the Arctic because not many other speakers at this conference were speaking to
Arctic regions.

9578.

MR. LEADEM: Would have been interesting if you had chosen the
North Pacific as a topic and then I would have a lot more to question you on, but
I’ll move on.

9579.

I found intriguing the letter you wrote to President Obama, and I’m
going to take you there. And if we can go to the -- I think it should be Adobe
page 7, Ms. Gilbert, and just flip the page to the signature column first. And just
scroll down a little bit, right towards the bottom there’s a highlighted portion.

9580.

That’s your signature, is it not, Mr. Green?

9581.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, it is.

9582.

MR. LEADEM: And you read this letter before signing your name to
it and affixing your name to it?

9583.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, I did. And we all had input to the
letter.
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9584.

MR. LEADEM: And so you understood what the letter said and you
weren’t confused at all by what the letter said?

9585.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Well, it’s a letter from a group of, I
believe, 30-some odd scientists ---

9586.

MR. LEADEM: Yes.

9587.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: --- so we’ll make of it what it is.

9588.

MR. LEADEM: Right. And you were one of them?

9589.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I was.

9590.

MR. LEADEM: And you signed this letter willingly, no one was
forcing you to sign this letter?

9591.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I absolutely signed it willingly.

9592.

MR. LEADEM: I’m just covering some bases with you.

9593.

So the highlighted portion on the first page -- and I won’t read it into
the record. The portion begins, “The ocean is a world of sound” and then it goes
onto “threats such as climate change”. You’re in agreement with what is
espoused there and what’s said there?

9594.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, in general. I mean, I think it’s very
general about the occurrence of noise in the oceans and the ability to manage
noise in the oceans.

9595.

MR. LEADEM: And then the next letter is a letter -- and that letter
was October 7th, 2009, that you sent to President Obama; is that right?

9596.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, the urgency in the letters came from
the participants, and this was largely attended by American scientists. It’s
actually in the prologue by Dieter Paulmann, who actually is the Chairman of
Okeanos. Is that President Obama established an ocean policy task force earlier
in the year and they were in the process of developing the terms of reference for
that task force and the participants, largely led by the American participants,
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asked to create this letter to help influence the terms of reference for that task
force.
9597.

So you’ll see the first letter is to Obama and hence the second letter to
the task force to try and influence the scope of what they might consider.

9598.

MR. LEADEM: And let’s go to the second letter now. That’s
November 24th, 2009 letter, and it’s addressed to Ms. Nancy Sutley. She’s the
Principal Environmental Policy Advisor to the President, is she not?
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: She was at the time. I can’t confirm if she

9599.
still is.
9600.

MR. LEADEM: And once again, if we look at the signature columns
on the next couple of pages, and the highlighted portion, you signed this letter, did
you not?

9601.
9602.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I did.
MR. LEADEM: And you agree with the content of the letter and
everything that’s in it?

9603.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I agree with the general principles, yes.

9604.

MR. LEADEM: The portion that’s highlighted on the first page of
the letter of November 24th, beginning, “In summary, the necessary data and
techniques”, continuing onto the next page, concluding with the words:
“…such reductions in noise will help fulfil the agency
obligations under the Endangered Species Act, Marine
Mammal Protection Act, and other statutes and expedite the
recovery of endangered and threatened species.” (As read)

9605.

You agreed with those sentiments and the words expressed there, did
you not?

9606.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, and I think it’s important to put it
into a context, which is that this was to influence a national planning strategy for
the United States of America, and it reflected, largely, the types of information
that was available to the American researchers. And so I do agree generally with
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the content.
9607.

I think some of the other things that came out of this workshop that are
quite important is that that noise is a manageable impact, and one of the benefits
of noise is as soon as you cease or reduce noise the effect is instantaneous.

9608.

And actually in the prologue of this report again by Dieter he makes
that point, that by reducing noise quickly or by reducing noise you have an
instantaneous benefit. And that was one of the impetuses for both letters.

9609.

I’d also like to add that there’s another report that Okeanos did that
preceded this workshop. So -- and it was -- again, I’ll say I applaud this
organization because I think they’re proactive. It was an international workshop
on shipping noise and marine mammals. And it was a different type of workshop
because what they did was they brought shipping engineers, ship designers,
shipping companies and asked them the question of after they were -- you know,
had a good discussion about marine -- effects of noise on marine mammals, it was
what can you do to help reduce this problem.

9610.

And, indeed, some of their recommendations that we brought forward
into this workshop are some of the measures we’re talking about in this project,
the use of different propulsion systems, vessel speed reductions, different types of
vessels, more modern vessels that have quieter engines, those sorts of things.

9611.

So I think the two work in concert.

9612.

MR. LEADEM: At the top of page 6 you say:
“Furthermore, we believe that noise, which is essentially a
form of habitat destruction,...”

9613.

You’re of that view today, are you not? That noise can be a form of
habitat -- is a form of habitat destruction.

9614.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes. And that was the approach we took
in our environmental assessment. And it’s the approach that DFO takes in the
recovery strategy for the two marine mammal species that we referred to earlier.

9615.

MR. LEADEM: Have you given any thought to writing to the Prime
Minister of Canada in this same fashion and combining your efforts with a
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number of scientists who do the same thing in Canada that you’re suggesting be
done in the United States?
9616.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I would say outside of this process as an
individual I’d be happy to participate in that process.

9617.

MR. LEADEM: I found the first paper to be somewhat interesting. I
haven’t highlighted everything but I thought that the -- I wanted to take you to the
first paper which is by a number of your peers.

9618.

The one entitled, “Mapping Cumulative Threats to Cetaceans from
Ocean Noise and Other Stressors”, beginning at -- I think it’s right after the letter,
about two more pages in.

9619.

Thank you.

9620.

Now, you weren’t an author of this paper and the portions that I
directed your attention to are limited to the framework. And do you agree
generally with this concept that it’s important to map from the cumulative effects
and threats to cetaceans in order to protect their habitat and protect them?

9621.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: First, I just want to clarify the way the
workshop worked was there is three different working groups.

9622.

MR. LEADEM: Yes.

9623.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: And we were split into these working
groups. We each contributed what we could during the three and a half days of
the workshop. And then certain lead authors and typically the first two or three
people on these papers then wrote the papers and then the rest of us had an
opportunity for our working group to review them and make comment.

9624.

So to your question, yes, I do think it’s a worthwhile undertaking.
Again, this was aimed at a national marine management policy level. The intent
was to look at a number of different risk factors, not just noise, but net
entanglement, different types of anthropogenic pollution, so a variety of threats,
and then look at how various populations might be affected by those threats. And
then influencing national and regional policy on how you would address those.

9625.
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come back and ask you a general question about whether or not -- did you
participate by the way within the working group that canvassed this paper or are
you telling me that -- was that part that you attended or not?
9626.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: No. I was involved in the next group
which was modelling the population effects of cumulative impacts.

9627.

MR. LEADEM: Okay. So then it’s important that I spend a little bit
more time with you.

9628.

Under the heading four, “Species-specific considerations”, I’ve
highlighted this portion because it seems to me to indicate a really good direction
that science should be going with respect to mapping species and species
vulnerability maps.

9629.

Would you agree with the general sentiments expressed by the authors
in that paragraph that’s been highlighted?

9630.

And for the record it begins with the word, “Producing speciesspecific vulnerability maps ...” and continues on until the end, “... as many factors
other than noise exposure contribute to determining distributions.”

9631.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I guess what I could say is I can agree
with the general sentiment of creating an essentially -- I’m going to call them risk
maps or vulnerability maps for these species and then developing appropriate
management actions based on that.

9632.

What I -- I say it with some caution because the technology to do this
was -- is still quite limited. There’s some examples provided later in the
document. The lead author has actually did this at a world-wide scale which is
shown later in the document and then has begun now to do this work for the west
coast of the United States.

9633.

But it is very time consuming to collect all this information because it
involves multiple potential threats to marine mammals. And I think it is an
effective planning tool. It’s not the only tool but it’s a good planning tool.

9634.

MR. LEADEM: Is this something that you think would be valuable
for the Proponent to undertake in terms of mapping out the species specific
vulnerability of the humpback whale for example?
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9635.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I don’t think it’s appropriate for a
Proponent to be doing this kind of work. It involves multiple threats that have
nothing to do with most industrial projects.

9636.

And so it’s really a societal initiative which I think is more
appropriately done by federal agencies in this -- and that’s exactly what this was
intended, was to be directed towards the federal agencies in the United States.

9637.

MR. LEADEM: So you would think for example that an agency such
as the Department of Fisheries and Oceans might be wise to take up this kind of a
task?

9638.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: It’s a tool. And I think it could be a useful
tool of highlighting where in Canada marine mammals may be at risk. And then
more importantly, what can we do about it to manage those risks.
MR. LEADEM: All right. I’ll take those answers and move on.

9639.
9640.

The next paper is something that you should have some familiarity
with. And if we can go to “Modelling the Population Effects of Cumulative
Impacts”. It’s right after all of those -- there we go.

9641.

This was part of the team, if I read correctly, your name appears as one
of the group that wrote or submitted this paper; is that right?
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: That’s right.

9642.
9643.

MR. LEADEM: And so once again for the record just so that I can
have the opportunity to use this later, should I wish, the highlighted portions that
you see there, Number One, Summary, beginning with the words: “While the
excess hunting of the 18th – 20th centuries ...”, and then continuing on for three
paragraphs, ending with the words: “Atlantic and ‘southern resident’ killer
whales in the eastern North Pacific.” You basically agree with the sentiments and
the ideas expressed there, do you not?

9644.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes. So I’ll say to qualify, there’s a
number statements here but the general gist of this paragraph or these sets of
paragraphs is that populations can be affected by multiple effects.
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9645.

Changes and declines in marine mammal populations threatens their
sustainability and if we don’t manage those continued threats then you can drive
populations to levels that where they may not be able to sustain themselves.

9646.

The -- I do like some of the words in here like “approaches to the
management of cumulative [effects]” for example that’s the start to the third
paragraph. So a lot of what we did in the workshop was done not only to identify
the threats but then talk about how can they be managed.

9647.

MR. LEADEM: Yes. And that specifically talks about population
modelling to determine sub-lethal effects because you as a scientist recognize that
sub-lethal effects are sometimes fairly important to understand on the context of
species preservation, do you not?

9648.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: That was the understanding here, was that
we wanted to look at actually a variety of lethal and sub-lethal effects. And those
are listed -- actually you have them highlighted on the next page of the types of
factors we considered in the modelling.

9649.

MR. LEADEM: Right. And if we can then go to the next page under
the heading: “3. List of threats”. Once again there’s a highlighted portion. And
you and your colleague scientists who were on this panel, wrote these words:
“The following threats or stressors contribute to the
cumulative impact and should be considered ...”
Then there’s a listing of them. And so ending with the paragraph:

9650.

“The challenge is to quantify sub-lethal effects in demographic
terms.”
9651.

So would you agree with that listing of threats as well as the next
paragraph down ending with the words: “The challenge is to quantify sub-lethal
effects in demographic terms”?

9652.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: So the list is a comprehensive list of
everything that the group identified that we thought were threats. They don’t
necessarily apply to every population to the same degree or perhaps even all
populations aren’t exposed to the same threats.
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9653.

So what we did in this working group was we then took this list and
we actually worked with two very data-rich populations. One was the eastern
white whale -- right whale population in the Boston Harbour and the other was the
southern resident killer whale in Washington State, and then using these -- that
kind of approach we developed an approach.

9654.

I wouldn’t say it was a completed model. It was an approach for how
you might consider integrating lethal and sub-lethal effects into a population
model for these species.

9655.

MR. LEADEM: And finally the next paper is one entitled “A model
of cumulative impacts on an individual marine mammal”. I note that you were
not a member of this particular working group, were you?

9656.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: No, most of us stayed within one working
group at the workshop.

9657.

MR. LEADEM: Right. I'm going to just ask you to look at the
highlighted portion again that I had earlier drawn your attention to by providing a
copy of this to your counsel.

9658.

The words beginning “Marine mammal species confront a set of
stressors that may be tolerable in isolation but cumulatively impact population by
ability” then continuing down that paragraph ending with the words “...as well as
simulate effects of different intervention measures”.

9659.

Although you weren’t a member of that working group, do you agree
with the sentiment and the words expressed in this paragraph?

9660.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Again, I think the sentiments are that we,
as biologists, they're I think implicitly correct because there's a number of factors
that can affect populations. So this group took some of the information we
generated in our group, so the types of threats and -- actually we can just go to the
next page, I'm not sure which Adobe page is -- their page 29 is kind of a very
colourful figure, and you'll see kind of what the -- this is kind of like more of a
mind map I guess I would call it.

9661.

But what they identified was all of the different things that could affect
marine mammals world-wide. So this is a world-wide kind of idea of how you
might approach cumulative effects.
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9662.

And then I think it's fair to say that what was determined during this
working group was that for each of the circles or the ovals, those are the sort of
things that we can quantify, and then the square boxes are inputs and there are
things that you might be able to quantify. What becomes really difficult are the
red lines and the green lines in establishing the interrelationships of -- between
these.

9663.

So it's a bit of a framework, I guess I would call it, for how one might
go forward. It's not a working model at this stage. I haven’t been in touch with
the lead author here, Andrew and several other people to understand whether
they’ve been able to take it to a working level at this stage.

9664.

MR. LEADEM: Just one final point on this document. I understand
that Okeanus invited a representative from the Department of Fisheries and
Oceans to attend and send a representative but they declined. Is that your
understanding as well?

9665.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I actually had no part in -- I was simply
invited -- actually I -- until I saw that in the report, I wasn’t aware that a DFO
person had been invited and didn’t attend.

9666.

MR. LEADEM: Could we have an AQ number for this document,
please?

9667.

THE REGULATORY OFFICER: AQ54.
--- AID TO CROSS-EXAMINATION NO./AIDE AU CONTREINTERROGATOIRE No. AQ54:
The Coalition - 'Report of the Workshop on Assessing the Cumulative Impacts
of Underwater Noise with Other Anthropogenic Stressors on Marine
Mammals: From Ideas to Actions' held by Okeanos - Foundation for the Sea,
26-29 August 2009.

9668.

MR. LEADEM: Could I just have a brief moment with Mr. Roth,
please?

--- (A short pause/Courte pause)
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9669.

MR. LEADEM: Thank you, Madam Chair.

9670.

I realized afterwards that I probably had this -- and I thank Mr. Roth
and thank the brief adjournment.

9671.

I think that under the circumstances, given the discussions that I've had
with Mr. Green, I'm going to seek to tender just the two letters into evidence, the
letter of October 7th, 2009 and the letter of November 24th, 2009. Mr. Green has
basically agreed that he signed it not under duress and he willingly agreed with
the contents of it.

9672.

And for the portions -- I haven’t read the whole letter into the record
and the only portions I'm really seeking to rely upon are the portions that I put to
him directly in yellow.

9673.

But I think that rather than just have it marked as an AQ, I'm going to
seek to elevate it to have it marked as an exhibit proper given the background and
given the fact that he willingly agreed that these were letters that he authored -- or
co-authored -- or signed.

9674.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Mr. Leadem, can you help us understand
why this wasn’t tendered before in the -- when you tendered your written
evidence?

9675.

MR. LEADEM: Why it was not tendered before?

9676.

It wasn’t available until I started to prepare for cross-examination,
that’s the frank answer. I did not have it in hand; it was only through researching
and Googling Mr. Green that I came across this.

9677.

So I'll just be frank and I did not have it available to me to submit as
evidence on behalf of my clients prior to the time that I came across in
preparation for this particular panel as short ago as a week or so.

9678.
9679.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I thank you for your frankness, Mr. Leadem.
Are there any parties who would be adverse in interest? I believe it's
only Northern Gateway who wish to make comments on this?

9680.
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9681.

MR. ROTH: Madam Chair, I don’t think there's really too much
controversy because we already established a process for this I believe in -- when
Mr. Janes tendered the Kontovas report that went from an AQ to getting an
exhibit number and I have no problem with marking it with an exhibit number on
the same basis that the Kontovas report obtained an exhibit number.

9682.

Again, the -- I think Mr. Leadem is very fair that what he wants to rely
on in evidence are those portions highlighted which he carefully reviewed with
Mr. Green in a very fair way and I think it's just more a matter of process.

9683.

So I have no problem with providing an exhibit number to the two
letters reviewed with Mr. Green on the basis that the evidence in this proceeding
is Mr. Green's discussion with him and Mr. Green's endorsement of the sections
of those letters that were discussed under oath here. So on that basis, I have no
problem giving it an exhibit number -- or them, two.

9684.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Mr. Leadem, any further comments?

9685.

MR. LEADEM: Nothing further. Thank you.

9686.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Mr. Leadem, on the basis that has been
outlined, the Panel is prepared to have this material accepted as late written
evidence.

9687.

And Ms. Gilbert, could we get two exhibit numbers for those letters,
please?

9688.

THE REGULATORY OFFICER: The first letter will be D66-24-1
and the second letter D66-24-2.
--- EXHIBIT NO./PIÈCE No. D66-24-1:
Letter of October 7th, 2009 signed by Mr. Green
--- EXHIBIT NO./PIÈCE No. D66-24-2:
Letter of November 24th, 2009 signed by Mr. Green

9689.
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indulgence.
9690.

I'm going to end with you, Mr. Carruthers, and at the tail end and I
always like to leave some difficult questions for you to address.

--- (Laughter/Rires)
9691.

MR. LEADEM: I think you understand my style by now. And it
basically relates to a question that got deferred by my instigation to you. I had
asked this question earlier of Mr. Anderson and really it's the lobbying. And the
question -- and I’m going to preface it with -- just so that I can lay out the context,
Madam Chair.

9692.

I’m not suggesting for a moment that there's anything wrong with
lobbying. I think we all agree that entities, organizations, industry lobbies, federal
government, provincial governments and NGOs lobby or attempt to lobby
provincial governments.

9693.

And so given that context, is it not the case that Enbridge has been
actively engaged in lobbying the Federal Government in order to clarify and
affect changes to the laws which may impact projects of this magnitude?

9694.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: We would have had regular
conversations with the government, all governments including the Federal
Government. Initially, that was set up through the Major Projects Management
Office and, of course, that was set up for coordination and communication.

9695.

And then, because of the amount of times that I’m in Ottawa, I’d be a
registered lobbyist and we would engage in a number of discussions on the
Project which would, like as you’ve mentioned, comply with the Lobbying Act.

9696.

All of the discussions I were in were more of an update of the Project
and we would have talked about the Project, where we’re at, in terms of the
benefits for Canada; we would have talked about the key issues that were arisen -arising and those would primarily have dealt with spill possibility and mitigation
-- both from a marine aspect and a terrestrial aspect -- and they would have gone
to what we’re doing to address concerns raised by Aboriginal peoples.

9697.

So that would have been a regular process we were in with all
governments but, particularly, the Government of Canada.
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9698.

They were not to address regulatory process, they were more
coordination and information about how are we -- what are the issues we’re
hearing and how are we going about to address those.

9699.

MR. LEADEM: Right. Thank you for that response.

9700.

In terms of the Project moving forward -- and I would like your
response to this as the lead, as the President of Northern Gateway -- should the
law change?

9701.

And we know that there have been significant changes, for example, to
Fisheries Act and to the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act and the
National Energy Board Act.

9702.

Is it the Proponent’s intention to proceed on the basis of the Act as it’s
changed? In other words, so that as the Act changes, the obligations -- the
regulatory obligations will change and you’ll meet those obligations as they
occur?

9703.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, I mean, we fully intend to
comply with all regulations that are in place.

9704.

MR. LEADEM: So that as the Acts become amended and become
enforced, you intend to comply with them as they exist at that time?

9705.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Of course, that’s the same obligation
all Canadians have ---

9706.

MR. LEADEM: Yes.

9707.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: --- is to comply with the regulations at
that time.

9708.

They could go in many different directions, of course. Some could
become more onerous and some could become onerous, I assume, based on good
rationale.

9709.
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9710.

MR. LEADEM: And the final question is: Were you actively
involved in trying to change the laws to make it easier for Northern Gateway to
build this project and not have as many environmental hurdles to overcome?

9711.
9712.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: No, we were not.
I can speak to myself, again, spent a lot of time at Ottawa, primarily
talking about the Project. I spent most of the time, actually, talking to the
opposition government when they were going through potential amendments to
change the tanker traffic.

9713.

So the laws with respect to offshore; B-606.

9714.

So that was most of time and most of the time was spent with
opposition members, be they Liberal or NDP, and less so with the governing -the government of the day.

9715.

So that’s the type of dialogue we would have had, but none to change
regulation in terms of -- none within myself or none that I’m aware of, no.

9716.

MR. LEADEM: Thank you, Madam Chair. That concludes my
questions.

9717.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you, Mr. Leadem.

9718.

So we’ll call Coastal First Nations next.

9719.

MS. MORELLATO: May we have a five-minute break just to get set
up?

9720.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Absolutely.

9721.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

--- Upon recessing at 11:10 a.m./L’audience est suspendue à 11h10
--- Upon resuming at 11:16 a.m./L’audience est reprise à 11h16
9722.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Just before we get underway again, I’m just
going to ask if there are any other preliminary matters that have arisen over the
morning?
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MS. MATHERS: Madam Chair, I’m Virginia Mathers for Gitxaala

9723.
Nation.
9724.

I just wanted to advise the Panel that we’ve revised our time estimate
to be approximately three hours for this Panel.

9725.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you for that information, Ms.
Mathers.

9726.

MS. MATHERS: Thank you.

9727.

THE CHAIRPERSON: So looking at the matrix, just for the
information of all parties, with this revised estimate, excuse me, it appears, at this
point, that we will likely finish questions for this Panel, during this sitting period.

9728.

We identified this right away to provide parties who’ve expressed
concerns about questioning this Panel, this month, the opportunity to consider
their options.

9729.

So thank you for the update. And we appreciate all parties providing
us an update on a timely basis, as to what they think -- if they think they have any
changes to their time estimates.

9730.

So with that, good morning Ms. -- do I say it Morellato?

9731.

MS. MORELLATO: That’s right.

9732.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you.

9733.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

9734.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Good morning and please proceed with your
questions of this witness panel.

JOHN CARRUTHERS: Resumed
ANDREA AHRENS: Resumed
DAVID FISSEL: Resumed
JEFFREY GREEN: Resumed
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DAVID HANNAY: Resumed
JOHN THOMPSON: Resumed
TOM WATSON: Resumed
PAUL ANDERSON: Resumed
--- EXAMINATION BY/INTERROGATOIRE PAR MS. MORELLATO:
9735.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

9736.

I should say that Coastal First Nations will likely be longer than their
estimated time. And that’s because an issue has been added that we didn’t
anticipate at the time of our projection of time or estimate of time.

9737.

So it looks like what the good news is that we have more time on one
end but I’m going to be likely filling it but I’ll be as efficient as I can and move as
quickly as I can.

9738.

THE CHAIRPERSON: And could you give us an estimate as to how
much time you now ---

9739.

MS. MORELLATO: I’m thinking about eight hours but I will try -- I
had originally said four.

9740.

So I will try to be less than that and as time goes on and I get a sense
of how matters are unfolding, then I’ll try to be prudent in my use of time.

9741.
9742.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you. And thank you for advising us.
It is helpful to know as soon as possible so that we can make the
adjustments to the planning schedules.

9743.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

9744.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you.

9745.

MS. MORELLATO: So good morning, my name is Maria Morellato
and I’m with the Coastal First Nations.

9746.

And for purposes of clarify on the record, I’ll be referring to Northern
Gateway’s Environmental Socio-Economic Assessment as the ESA, the Confined
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Channel Area as the CCAA, and the Open Water Area as the OWA, and I’ll be
referring to KIs, as you know, as key indicators.
9747.

Mr. Carruthers, Northern Gateway has identified certain First notion -Nation, rather, concerns in the course of this ESA, in response to JRP Request
number 5; is that right?

9748.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I take your word for that.

9749.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

9750.

Well, you’re aware that your ESA regarding routine marine
transportation has raised certain First Nations’ concern and that the assessment is
not considered by First Nations to be accurate or complete.

9751.
9752.

Is that right?
MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes, I think we’ve tabled all of the
comments that we’ve received from the First Nations in a major table matrix that
goes to what the conditions were raised and then what we’ve done to mitigate or
address those.

9753.

MS. MORELLATO: Right.

9754.

And Northern Gateway itself recognizes that the information that's
collected to date with respect to First Nations isn't complete?

9755.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes, and we recognize that there’ll be an
ongoing process for collaboration, gaining more information as the process
unfolds.

9756.

MS. MORELLATO: And you do understand that your ESA, as it
exists today, is not considered acceptable by Coastal First Nations?

9757.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I don’t think we could make such a
broad statement.

9758.

I mean, certainly, there’s a lot of dialogue with many First Nations and
those have tried to have been captured within the table in terms of what’s been put
forth to date.
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9759.
9760.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.
So First Nations on the coast though have expressed concerns, for
example, regarding the impact of tankers on their fishing activities and their
fishing vessels.
Isn’t that right?

9761.
9762.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes, I believe some of them have raised
that concern.

9763.

And the table that we keep referring to is response to JRP 5.9 -- JRP
IR 5.9.

9764.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

9765.

And these concerns that have been raised in this table by First Nations
have not been resolved; have they?

9766.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Well, it certainly depends on the issue
that you’re speaking to.

9767.

There’s many, many issues that are identified in JRP IR 5.9 in our
response to that IR and, in many cases, those issues have been identified and have
been resolved. Many of these issues came up through consultation or through
Aboriginal traditional use work that we’ve been doing.

9768.

So I would say that there is a large number that have been resolved but
there are also a large number that have not been resolved.

9769.

MS. MORELLATO: You may not have understood my question,
Mr. Anderson, because I’m focusing now on Coastal First Nations and issues
relating to tanker traffic per se.

9770.

Is your evidence that Coastal First Nations -- some of them at least -are considering this issue resolved?

9771.
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9772.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I think I need to understand what
communities you’re including in the Coastal First Nations.

9773.

But there are -- I would definitely say that there are many unresolved
issues when it comes to certain Coastal First Nations and marine traffic.

9774.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

9775.

Well, perhaps we can go to the exhibit itself and develop further
clarity on the point.

9776.

And so if I could ask the Regulatory Officer to take us to Exhibit B404, Adobe page number 840?

9777.

And while she’s doing that, Mr. Anderson, should I be asking you
these questions or is Mr. Carruthers best to answer these questions?

9778.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Well, if you could direct the questions
this way.

9779.

There are a number of experts here that may be able to handle the
questions. We have people that can speak to Aboriginal traditional use and to
fisheries resources and to marine traffic.

9780.

So maybe just -- we’ll direct them to the correct witness.

9781.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

9782.

So we can be clear, let me focus on those First Nations that we are
talking about. And so, in this exhibit, this table lists First Nations on the coast,
including the Haisla; correct?

9783.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: That is correct.

9784.

MS. MORELLATO: And Hartley Bay or Gitga’at; correct?

9785.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Correct.

9786.

MS. MORELLATO: And the Kitasoo; correct?
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9787.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes, that is correct.

9788.

MS. MORELLATO: And the Heiltsuk; correct?

9789.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Ms. Morellato ---

9790.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes.

9791.

THE CHAIRPERSON: --- is this the most up to date table
containing this type of information?
I just want to make sure that we’ve got the questions ---

9792.
9793.

MS. MORELLATO: My understanding is that I was provided with
the most up-to-date table.

9794.

If this isn’t it -- I had double-checked that point, but if it isn’t then we
should definitely put the most up-to-date table on. But this is my understanding.

9795.

MR. ROTH: Madam Chair, Ms. Estep advises me it’s been
supplemented in response to JRP Information Request 10.9. So there’s a
significant additive element to it.

9796.
9797.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. All right.
So perhaps what we can do then is, if there are some additions, as we
go along, you can draw those to my attention.

9798.

I apologize for the inconvenience of that.

9799.

So let’s just go ahead then and confirm what the table does address
and, as we go along, if there are changes, if you could advise me I’d appreciate
that.

9800.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I wonder if it would be most efficient -certainly, it would be helpful for the Panel if we could go to the most recent table
---

9801.
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9802.

THE CHAIRPERSON: --- and use that and then ---

9803.

MS. MORELLATO: --- and then we’ll try to cross-reference.

9804.

THE CHAIRPERSON: If you don’t mind, that would be most
helpful for us.

9805.

MS. MORELLATO: Certainly, let’s do that.

9806.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you.

9807.

MS. MORELLATO: Let’s do that.

9808.

We may have some difficulty getting to -- well, perhaps what we could
do it -- okay, let’s do that for now, and then we may need to come back to the
table later, given that the document that I have before me right now hasn’t been
updated.

9809.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I could just give the reference now just
because I have it open. It’s Exhibit B74-5 and that is attachment to -- Attachment
1 to our response to JRP IR 10.9.

9810.

MS. ESTEP: Madam Chair, pardon me. I just want to make things
clear on the record.

9811.

The table that is provided in JRP IR 5.9 addresses certain groups. The
table that appears in JRP 10.9 addresses additional groups. So the two tables
should be read together, but one does not necessarily update the other.

9812.

MS. MORELLATO: All right, so -- all right, because this is what
I’m struggling with.

9813.
9814.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you for the clarification, Ms. Estep.
MS. MORELLATO: I just need to make sure that the material we’re
working from with respect to -- and maybe I’ll name the First Nations and then
we’ll be clear, because I want to deal with those First Nations only that I’m going
to be asking questions on. To the extent that there’s a table that revises
information on other First Nations and I won’t need to go to that table.
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9815.

So let’s just step back for a moment then, and we’ve got -- these are
the First Nations that I understand have been addressed in the table -- and correct
me if I’m wrong -- the Haisla, the Hartley Bay and the Gitga’at, the Kitasoo, the
Heiltsuk, the Kitkatla, the Metlakatla, the Lax Kw’alaams, the Kitselas,
Kitsumkalum, Skidegate, Old Massett, Council of Haida Nations and Coastal
First Nations Great Bear, those are the First Nations that I’d like to ask you some
questions on.

9816.

And perhaps my friends can advise whether this particular table’s been
revised with respect to these First Nations because, if it hasn’t, we can work from
this document.

9817.

MS. ESTEP: What I’d suggest is we probably need to take it one
group at a time and figure out which table we’re talking about.

9818.

I also want to be clear that the record contains a number of
engagement updates that are separate and apart from the two tables.
MS. MORELLATO: M’hm.

9819.
9820.

MS. ESTEP: So when you’re talking about the most up to date
information, you know, there’s a lot of material that works in conjunction with
these tables in terms of updating.

9821.

MS. MORELLATO: I appreciate that.

9822.

What I want to make sure though, because I only need, for purposes of
my questions right now, to focus on this table for a few minutes, and it’s frankly
just for illustrative purposes.

9823.

So if I can refer to this table in a way that doesn’t relate to other First
Nations where changes have been made then let’s just -- let’s just go with this
table.

9824.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Let’s let you get back on track and see
where we go from there.

9825.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

9826.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you.
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9827.
9828.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.
But just to be clear, and just to -- I’m just asking my friends now, as I
understand it, and this is the information I was given, this particular exhibit has
not been changed with respect to these particular First Nations.

9829.
9830.

Is that right?
MS. ESTEP: I’m sorry, I didn’t capture the list that you’d read out.
So that’s why I was suggesting that perhaps we should just proceed one group at a
time.

9831.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

9832.

I think we’ll find that there isn’t a problem and let’s proceed in any
event. All right.

9833.

So you have the list of First Nations, and could you confirm, Mr.
Carruthers, that the list does, in fact, address the First Nations that I’ve just
named?

9834.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Maybe I’ll start and Mr. Carruthers is
always quick to correct me.

9835.

So the table I think that you’re referring to is again Exhibit B40-4,
which is the attachment to Northern Gateway’s response to JRP IR 5.9; is that
correct?
MS. MORELLATO: M’hm.

9836.
9837.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: It’s my understanding, and a quick look
through two tables that we’ve been referring to, is that those communities are
included in B40-4 -- Exhibit B40-4. There is some additional information on the
Haisla First Nation in our response to JRP IR 10.9.

9838.

I do not understand whether they are considered to be a Coastal First
Nations from your perspective. I understand they’re on the coast but I -- the term
Coastal First Nations, I’m not sure if we’re talking about the small c or a big C,
and I’m not -- some clarity -- I need some clarity on that.
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9839.

MS. MORELLATO: We’re talking about First Nations on the coast.

9840.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Okay.

9841.

MS. MORELLATO: Yeah.

9842.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: So yeah, so those communities are
included in the table that you first drew us to.

9843.
9844.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you, sir. All right.
And the specific First Nations will be addressing their information as it
relates to each of them individually but for purposes of my questions now, I
wanted to simply confirm that this table does in fact deal with the impact of
marine transport and tanker traffic on First Nations and that they address concerns
in this regard?

9845.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: In part.

9846.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And so Northern Gateway is not
suggesting that the concerns identified in this exhibit, by First Nations, there are a
complete list of their concerns with respect to tanker traffic or marine traffic;
correct?

9847.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: What I was referring to was this is only
part of our evidence and I think now Ms. Estep was clear in terms of there’s a
wealth of other information. This tries to summarize that information but
whenever there’s a summary, it is just that.

9848.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. And so there are other concerns that
aren’t necessarily listed in this material or the revised document; correct?

9849.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: This is a summary that attempts to
summarize all of the concerns that have been raised to date but there are -- there’s
always cases where things don’t get included for whatever reason.

9850.

MS. MORELLATO: Yeah, fair enough. Yes, that’s simply what I
wanted to clarify on the record.
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9851.

Now, in this material, Northern Gateway responds to specific concerns
raised, such as, interference with fishing activities and damaging gear and that
sort of concern by saying that, and correct me if I’m wrong, that the mitigation
measures address the concerns of the First Nations but that the First Nations
specifically had not -- have not advised Northern Gateway that this concern has
been resolved. Is that fair?

9852.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I think that’s a very general statement. If
you could take me to a reference in the evidence, that would be helpful.

9853.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, sure. Let’s take you to the document
itself, and let’s say page 842 that deals, for example, with Kitsumkalum. And
you’ll see at page 842 that there’s reference to disruption of access to marine
fishing grounds. You see that, under table -- or Column C? You see that?

9854.
9855.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes I do.
MS. MORELLATO: Yeah. And then you if move over to Column
H, you see that? You see that it says:
“The mitigation measures address the concern; however, the
KFN has not specifically advised Northern Gateway that this
concern has been resolved.”

9856.

Do you see that?

9857.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes, I do see that.

9858.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And so my question was that, the
response to this, and if you go through the document, virtually every other
concern that the First Nations that I’ve just listed now have identified, with regard
to marine traffic, is responded to by Northern Gateway the same way. That is,
that the mitigation measures address the concern but the First Nation hasn’t
specifically advised you that this concern has been resolved. Isn’t that fair?

9859.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I’d have to go through the table in much
greater detail to confirm that.

9860.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay, well why don’t we do that now? We’ll
go through it to give you some examples of what we mean here. So certainly with
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respect to this concern that we’ve just identified at page 842, that’s the concern
that’s been expressed as disruption as access to marine fishing. And the response
is that -- what I just indicated; correct?
9861.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: That is correct ---

9862.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

9863.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: --- but there are other entries that are not
the same as you are referring to. And I can direct you to Adobe page 861 of this
same document, where it has a different response, talking about what has been
offered up by Northern Gateway in respect, in this case, of a water crossing
technical session.

9864.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. But I’m talking here about this ESA,
right, I’m talking here about marine traffic, to be clear. Fair enough? And what
you just referred to me dealt with a different issue didn’t it?

9865.
9866.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes, it dealt with fishing.
MS. MORELLATO: All right, so let’s keep focused on the issue at
hand and lets -- you wanted some more specific examples, so let’s provide those
to you. Let’s go to the next page, 843, under C and you’ll see there that says,
“Loss or damage to marine fishing gear”. Do you see that?

9867.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes.

9868.

MS. MORELLATO: And if you go -- track over to Column H,
there’s actually no comment there; right?

9869.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: That’s correct. It -- under E, it basically
comments that these concerns, we believe, could be addressed through the
Fisheries Liaison Committee.

9870.

MS. MORELLATO: I think it says that with respect to other
concerns but not that particular one but I’m content to move on.

9871.

Let’s go to page 878, I believe. And you’ll see with respect to the
Kitimat or the Haisla it says. “Effects of routine tanker traffic” is addressed as a
concern. And if you go to Column H, there’s the same response:
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“…mitigation measures address the concern; [but] the Haisla
[…] haven’t specifically advised Northern Gateway that [the]
concern has been resolved.”
9872.

Do you see that?

9873.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I do.

9874.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And then if you go to page 894, these
are again illustrations. And under Column C, we’re dealing here with the Gitga’at
or Hartley Bay.
And there’s a concern:

9875.

“Effects of increased tanker traffic on traditional territory.”
9876.

And the response is:
“The mitigation measures addressed the concern; however, the
Gitga’at Nation has not specifically advised Northern Gateway
that this concern has been resolved.”

9877.
9878.

Do you see that?
MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I do. In all of these cases, these are
examples where we’ve -- we believe that the proposed mitigation that we have put
forward does address, we have not had confirmation from the community, just as
it says.
MS. MORELLATO: Right. And that’s still the case.

9879.
9880.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: For more -- if you need -- want to get the
updates on specific consultation with specific communities, you need to be
speaking to the Consultation Committee or sorry, the Consultation Panel, which
will be later in these proceedings ---

9881.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay, sir ---

9882.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: --- or we can speak to -- we are here to
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speak to the mitigation that has been proposed and the input that we’ve received
into these issues, that we’ve been part of.
9883.

MS. MORELLATO: But with -- you know, in all fairness, we need
to address this question of how the ESA, your assessment, is received by Coastal
-- First Nations on the coast because it’s so important to them. So ---

9884.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: In fairness, we’re here to ---

9885.

MR. ROTH: Excuse me, excuse me. Madam Chair, I think that’s
true. And I think what Mr. Anderson is saying is it needs to be -- the address of
consultation and communications between the communities, both the First
Nations and non- First Nations, is going to be addressed on a specific panel and
there are other people that are fairly important to be answering the types of
questions we're getting. So if we're getting into detailed technical questions
regarding mitigation, this is the panel to ask those questions.

9886.

However, this table has been assigned to another panel, the
Consultation Panel. So if we're saying “Well, what was the -- what was the
reaction to the proposed mitigation or have there been any discussion, follow-up
discussion following receipt of this information response by the communities?”
that is -- got its own specific panel.

9887.

So consultation-related questions and communications with First
Nations regarding their reaction to the information, mitigation measures, that
should be taken up on Panel 6.

9888.

As far as wanting detailed information to try and understand what the
mitigation measures will accomplish, from a technical perspective, that’s what
this panel's here to speak to.

9889.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, why don’t we address what this panel is
intended to address which is the effects of tanker traffic and put on the record the
concerns that the First Nations have and then, as we go along, if you got specific
objections to the questions that I have, you can -- you can make them?

9890.

MR. ROTH: I don’t have objections to the questions if -- I think
they're -- what I've heard so far, all these questions should be addressed to the
Consultation Panel that will be appearing later and will have a number of other
witnesses and much better information will be available and it will be far more

Transcript

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

Enbridge Northern Gateway Panel 1 - Prince Rupert
Examination by Ms. Morellato
efficient than starting out with consultation questions with this panel and then
following up with Panel 6.
9891.

MS. MORELLATO: I appreciate the sensitivity around this issue for
Northern Gateway; I can see why it's a sensitive issue.

9892.

But I think it's important for this Panel now to understand what some
of the concerns are at least that have been raised by First Nations with respect to
this particular ESA and I don’t think that should be something that ought to wait
for a different panel.

9893.

This is, after all, a panel that is addressing the impact to marine traffic
on fishing, fish activities and other issues.

9894.

So I do believe that the information that’s on the record that relates to
concerns about the ESA is an appropriate subject matter for this line of questions
and for this panel.

9895.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Ms. Morellato, the Panel would appreciate
you asking the questions as opposed to ---

9896.
9897.

MS. MORELLATO: Sure.
THE CHAIRPERSON: --- providing additional information that, of
course, you know the Panel isn’t going to take into account.

9898.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

9899.

THE CHAIRPERSON: So if you could get straight to your
questions.

9900.

I think the point that’s being raised is the fact that if you have
questions about the consultation activities, it could be that this panel may not be
able to address those and it could be that you can look at your questions and think
about it.

9901.

If not, put your questions to this panel and they’ll tell you if another
panel is going to be able to more appropriately address them.

9902.
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9903.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you.

9904.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

9905.

So, page 902, sir, and this is Gitga'at and Hartley Bay and it references
baseline data on fish; do you see that? And that was the concern that’s been
raised.

9906.
9907.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I see that.
MS. MORELLATO: And Northern Gateway's point is -- their view
according to this table is that this concern's been addressed but you acknowledge
that the Gitga'at haven’t specifically advised that they're -- the issue is resolved
from their perspective; fair enough?
MR. PAUL ANDERSON: That’s what the table says, yes.

9908.
9909.

MS. MORELLATO: And the next -- well, page 904, same concern,
there's a concern raised about cumulative effect of tanker traffic.

9910.

Do you see that sir?

9911.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I do.

9912.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

9913.

And again, the same response by Northern Gateway that your
mitigation measures addressed the concern but that the Gitga'at have not
expressed that the issue's been resolved from their perspective.
And that’s still the case, correct?

9914.
9915.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Again, I can't speak to whether it's still
the case but I can tell you that’s what the table says.

9916.

MS. MORELLATO: So Northern Gateway doesn’t know at this
point whether Gitga'at's concerns or the Haisla's concerns or the Kitsumkalum's
concerns with respect to marine traffic have been resolved?
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9917.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: A community engagement is largely done
by our Aboriginal and Community Consultation Group and they are here to speak
to those issues on that panel.

9918.

So I think it's best if you want to get an update on the current status of
consultation to speak to them. They are the ones that are in the communities on a
very frequent basis.

9919.

MS. MORELLATO: But we do have the president here of Northern
Gateway and I'd like to know from the president whether you know the answer to
my question.

9920.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I can say broadly that there are still
outstanding concerns with coastal communities.

9921.

Again, when we get to the specifics of any specific item in this almost
1,000-page table, I cannot give you the final confirmation. There is ongoing
dialogue with communities but this is the position at the time and we can speak -we can definitely speak to the environmental assessment.

9922.

MS. MORELLATO: I understand that but I haven’t put 1,000 pages
before you.

9923.

I asked questions specifically about marine traffic, about interfering
with fishing, about interfering and damaging fishing gear and so I'd like to focus
on that, Mr. President. I'd like you, please, to answer the question whether you
know whether these concerns have been resolved with First Nations on the coast?

9924.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I do not believe these conditions have
been resolved. I believe ---

9925.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

9926.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: --- they're outstanding.

9927.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

9928.

Now, Northern Gateway recognizes that First Nations fisheries are
very important to First Nations; isn’t that right?
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9929.
9930.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes, we do.
MS. MORELLATO: And Northern Gateway acknowledges that
First Nations on the coast of British Columbia have always fished as an important
part of their culture and their society; isn’t that right?

9931.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: That is our understanding.

9932.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

9933.

And Northern Gateway is also aware of the Supreme Court of Canada
case in Sparrow that confirmed the Aboriginal right to fish for food, social and
ceremonial purposes; is that right?

9934.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I can say that we are generally aware of
that case but, you know, none of us are lawyers so can't speak to all the legalities
of that case decision.

9935.

MS. MORELLATO: No, sir, I appreciate that. I'm not asking about
the legalities of it, I'm just asking about whether Northern Gateway is aware of
the case that established the Aboriginal right to fish for food, social and
ceremonial purpose.

9936.

And I think you've said you are aware of that; right?

9937.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I did, yes.

9938.

MS. MORELLATO: Yeah, okay.

9939.

And Northern Gateway is aware that Aboriginal persons in coastal
communities also fish for a living; is that right?

9940.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes, as do others.

9941.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

9942.

And Northern Gateway is also aware of the Gladstone case brought by
the Heiltsuk First Nation which confirmed their Aboriginal right to fish for
commercial purposes; isn’t that right?
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9943.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I'm personally less aware of that case than
I am the Sparrow case. I've heard of it, the case you're referring to, but I don’t
have any detailed knowledge of it.

9944.

MS. MORELLATO: Mr. Carruthers, what about you?

9945.

You heard about the Heiltsuk's Aboriginal right to fish commercially
in Bella Bella; didn’t you?

9946.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I as well cannot reference that case
well but we certainly appreciate the importance of fishing for Aboriginal
communities.

9947.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

9948.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: And we're not questioning the rights
that they have.

9949.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay, I -- and I appreciate your answer and I'm
specifically asking you, though, about the Gladstone case because that involves
the herring fishery and it involves an affirmation by the Supreme Court of Canada
that they have a right to harvest the herring spawned on kelp for commercial
purposes.

9950.
9951.

And so my question is whether you're aware of that particular case?
MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I personally could not have articulated
that conclusion, no.

9952.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

9953.

And you didn’t hear about that in Bella Bella when you were there?

9954.

MR. ROTH: Excuse me ---

9955.

MS. MORELLATO: I'm just asking the question.

9956.

MR. ROTH: Well, Mr. Carruthers wasn’t there.

9957.

But again, the -- there is a group of people who know a lot and will be
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responsive, not as if we're trying to avoid answering any of these questions
although to the extent they're getting questions of law and discussing that, we
might have some objections.
9958.

MS. MORELLATO: M'hm.

9959.

MR. ROTH: It's just more the people that are best able to give
answers to these questions are not up there to assist Mr. Carruthers and -- so these
would be better addressed to the Consultation Panel where we have a number of
people with hands on experience I think will be able to provide the best answers
to these questions.

9960.

MS. MORELLATO: See the -- if I may, the difficulty I have with
my friend's argument is that this is a right that includes the herring industry and
herring fishery and that informs or, in our respectful submission, not to inform
this ESA and the assessment it makes.

9961.

And so asking questions about Northern Gateway's awareness of the
existence of this Aboriginal commercial right is, in my respectful submission, an
important question. Are they aware and did it inform their analysis? And that’s
the line of inquiry I’d like to pursue if I’m permitted to ask these questions.

9962.

MR. ROTH: And I think there’s certainly an awareness and that’s
put in the application.

9963.

So that what this panel is here to do is -- how will the project affect the
fishing, how will it affect herring, how will it affect the harvesting of roe on kelp
by various communities.

9964.

If you want to -- that’s what this panel is here to respond to, is the
physical evidence of how the project, subject to its mitigation measures, will
actually impact upon these activities, the food, ceremonial, and the fishery -- the
technical evidence on that is what the panel’s here to address rather than legal
issues of rights and title.

9965.

So if we could just describe the physical activity, assume it to exist and
assume it to be a right then this panel can answer questions on how would that be
affected by the project.

9966.
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question and that may resolve the issue here?
practically and efficiently.

And we can proceed, hopefully,

9967.

When Northern Gateway assessed the impact of marine traffic, did
they and did you consider the potential impact on the Heiltsuk right to harvest
herring spawn on kelp commercially?

9968.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: We certainly looked at the potential
impact of all forms of harvest as part of our assessment.

9969.

We didn’t -- you know, we didn’t look at specific rights. We looked at
generally the physical impacts of -- the potential impacts of our activities with
mitigation on all kinds of uses of the land.

9970.

Specifically when we talk about Aboriginal and Treaty tights and
interests, they are dealt with in the application. They’re not dealt within the
volumes that we’re here to speak to. And I just -- I make reference to Volume
5A, which is Exhibit B2-26, and on Adobe page 24 of that document is a section
on Aboriginal and Treaty rights and interests.

9971.

So we certainly have discussed this in our application generally and
there will be a panel, as I’ve mentioned, that can speak specifically to Aboriginal
rights and interests.

9972.

What we are hear to speak to is the environment, the impacts to the
environment and how that might affect uses of the land and the other resources on
the environment.

9973.

MS. MORELLATO: And how it may affect Aboriginal fishing;
correct?

9974.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: That is one of the uses. Yes.

9975.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And so is the answer to my question no,
that you didn’t consider the Heiltsuk right when you were making your ESA
conclusions and assessment?

9976.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I think my answer is pretty clear, in that
we did look at the way the land and the water and those resources can be used by
all people.
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9977.

MS. MORELLATO: You see I’m struggling a little bit, sir, because
I do believe the answer is no to my question because when I asked you earlier
whether you were familiar with the case and you indicated that you weren’t.

9978.

So I’m struggling a little bit. I mean you may have considered rights
generally, but my question was specifically with respect to herring and herring
spawn on kelp, and the impact of marine traffic on that issue.

9979.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: And we did look at the effects -- the
potential effects of the project on such things as harvest of herring, spawn on kelp.

9980.

MS. MORELLATO: So you did look at that?

9981.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: We did look at that.

9982.

MS. MORELLATO: And did you look at the impact on the
Heiltsuk’s commercial right?
Sir, if the answer is no that’s fine, I just need to know.

9983.
9984.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: No. I think just generally we did not
question rights.

9985.

So just -- so when we looked and we had communications with people,
we went to understand from them what the impacts would be and try to mitigate
them. But in no way were we questioning the rights that they have.

9986.

MS. MORELLATO: Oh, no, I appreciate that, sir, I know you’re not
-- but that’s not my question you see, my question is very simple. Did you
consider this commercial right in your ESA? That’s the question.

9987.

And I believe the answer is no. But -- I’ve gotten around about no.
And I just --THE CHAIRPERSON: Let’s let the witnesses answer the question

9988.
please.
9989.
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9990.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I think you’re getting a qualified yes. Not
a round about no.

9991.

The qualified yes is that we looked at all of the various rights that -that -- on hunting, fishing, gathering that Aboriginal peoples enjoy. And did we
look specifically at a single community’s right? No, we looked at them generally
speaking.

9992.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. So you didn’t look specifically at the
Heiltsuk right?

9993.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Specifically, no. But generally, yes.

9994.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

9995.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: And generally that’s because we did
not have ---

9996.
9997.

MS. MORELLATO: I am content to move on.
MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Well just so that you recognize that
we don’t have tanker routes that go in that in that proximity. So that would have
been the primary rationale.

9998.

MS. MORELLATO: But the tanker routes do go through the herring
habitat.
All right, let’s move on.

9999.
10000.

MR. ROTH: Actually I don’t think that comment was -- if you have
a specific map you want to refer to, demonstrate on the map where you’re
suggesting that the Heiltsuk engage in commercial activities associated with
herring roe on kelp and identify that on a map and then ask the witnesses whether
or not they agree that there could be an impact or did they assess that impact.
That would be a fair question but not just --MS. MORELLATO: I didn’t ask the question, sir.

10001.
10002.

I’m content to move forward, and we’ll deal with it in due course.
And in fact, I’ll defer, with respect, to able counsel for Heiltsuk on this point.
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10003.

All right, now, sir, is Northern Gateway aware that many First Nations
reserves were created on the coast of British Columbia as fishing station reserves?

10004.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Ms. Morellato, just if we could ask you to
come a little closer to your mic ---

10005.
10006.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.
THE CHAIRPERSON: --- or move the mic closer to you; one way
or the other, so that we can all hear you clearly.

10007.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. I will. Okay, should I repeat the
question?

10008.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Yes, please.

10009.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. My question is whether Northern
Gateway is aware that many First Nations reserves were created on the coast as
fishing station reserves?

10010.

MR. JOHN THOMPSON: Yes, we are aware of that.

10011.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

10012.

As I believe in your materials, and if you don’t know that’s fine. You
know, the 11 or so First Nations that you’ve identified that I’ve named at the
onset of my examinations here, Mr. Thompson, those 11 First Nations have over
200 reserves; right?

10013.

MR. JOHN THOMPSON: Yes, there are numerous reserves
throughout the area.

10014.

MS. MORELLATO: And many of those were set aside as fishing
stations; correct?

10015.

MR. JOHN THOMPSON: Yeah, among others. Yeah.

10016.

MS. MORELLATO: That’s a yes. Thank you, sir. Thank you.
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10017.

And Northern Gateway is also aware that First Nations have
comprehensive fishing agreements with the Department of Fisheries and Oceans;
is that right?

10018.

DR. TOM WATSON: Sorry. That’s correct.

10019.

MS. MORELLATO: And -- thank you Mr. Watson.

10020.

And these agreements permit the sale of fish by First Nations
communities; am I right?

10021.

DR. TOM WATSON: Sorry, I was preoccupied by putting this down
again; could you repeat your question?

10022.

MS. MORELLATO: Sure. That these agreements, these
comprehensive agreements, also permit the sale of fish by First Nations
communities.

10023.

DR. TOM WATSON: I believe that the regulations associated with
those communal licences would stipulate that. And I further understand, subject
to First Nations correction, that that varies between First Nations communities
and groups. So I can’t specifically answer yes or no to that question.

10024.

MS. MORELLATO: But there are -- you are aware that there are
comprehensive agreements that provide for the sale of fish; correct?

10025.

DR. TOM WATSON: I believe that’s correct.

10026.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you. All right.

10027.

And Northern Gateway also acknowledges that fish and fishing have
great spiritual significance to First Nations, isn’t that right?

10028.
10029.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes.
MS. MORELLATO: Thank you. And I think Northern Gateway
also recognizes the importance of fish, not only for livelihood, but also as a part
of First Nations diet; is that right?

10030.
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10031.

MS. MORELLATO: And in fact, Northern Gateway has
acknowledged that all the Aboriginal coastal communities in B.C. traditionally
harvest fish and the shellfish; correct? You’ve acknowledged that?

10032.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, the ones that we looked at.

10033.

MS. MORELLATO: Does Northern Gateway know which First
Nations fish in the open water area?

10034.

DR. TOM WATSON: I personally have limited information on the
activities in the open water area, and to make any suppositions or assumptions on
which groups are fishing out there would be incorrect of me.

10035.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. So you don’t know then?

10036.

DR. TOM WATSON: I know that there is First Nations fishing in
the open water area but I cannot tell you which group and I can’t tell you the
frequency or the magnitude of the catch.

10037.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you. And again, you have not
completed your research on this point; is that right?

10038.

DR. TOM WATSON: We are undergoing and hopefully will be
getting responses back from a number of First Nations who have been engaged
and who have been asked questions.

10039.

We have received some very good information from the Git’xaala -and pardon if I make a mistake on the pronunciation. But they provided some
very good information on their activities areas of harvest and we’re hoping that
we will have similar information coming from First Nation groups.

10040.

MS. MORELLATO: See, the difficulty here is that the fact that the
information and research is not complete on First Nations fishing, and because it’s
such an important area, effectively precludes this panel from actually assessing
the situation, right?

10041.

DR. TOM WATSON: I can’t say that I agree with that at all. I think
the Panel will make their own decision on what’s adequate.

Transcript

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

Enbridge Northern Gateway Panel 1 - Prince Rupert
Examination by Ms. Morellato
10042.

I can tell you that when we did our assessment that we considered all
forms of fishing activities and we had limited information on First Nations
fisheries. We had a great deal of information available from Fisheries and
Oceans. And the same species that are sought and recorded by Fisheries and
Oceans are the same species that are sought through FSE fisheries. And so I think
it’s not that far of an extension to make logical defensible conclusions about
impacts.

10043.

MS. MORELLATO: Right, and that’s -- thank you for that. Because
to the extent that your baseline data, with respect to First Nations fisheries, is
incomplete, so too then is your analysis and conclusions; correct?

10044.

DR. TOM WATSON: No, I’ll agree with the first part but I won’t
agree with the second part.

10045.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, how can your analysis and inclusion -- and
conclusions, rather, in your ESA be complete if you haven’t included information
on the impact on First Nations and First Nations fisheries?

10046.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, there’s all forms of fisheries, as I
indicated, and we do have incomplete information. We are in the situation of
waiting for information from First Nations.

10047.

There is a plan to have three years of study for First Nations fisheries
for the groups that would like to participate. And I’ll invite Mr. Green or Mr.
Anderson to hop in on the details of those, if they wish.

10048.

And the other thing is, we are relying on the establishment of a
fisheries liaison committee to manage and invite parties to participate in
mitigating and predicting effects from this project.

10049.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, I’ll deal with mitigation later, right now
I’m just trying to grapple with a concern that coastal First Nation has, my client
has, regarding the reliability of your ESA, because there’s information that’s
missing that’s really important here. You come to certain conclusions in that ESA
but the information’s incomplete.

10050.

So my question is, to the effect -- to the extent that the information is
incomplete, so too is the reliability of your conclusions; isn’t that right?
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10051.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I think what -- I’d start by saying that we
have done a very comprehensive environmental and socio-economic impact
assessment and we’re very confident with the conclusions that are drawn from
that assessment, which is that we will not have significant adverse effects on the
environment or on uses of that -- of those resources.

10052.

We don’t have to have detailed surveys and summaries of every
community’s take from the marine resources in order to determine that we will
not have a significant impact on those resources.

10053.

MS. MORELLATO: See, how can the First Nations, though, test the
information that you haven’t gathered yet and the conclusions that you draw from
the information that you’re going to gather in the future, how can they actually
test that?

10054.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: What they can test is the information -the magnitude of information that has been put before this Panel in terms of the
evidence with respect to the environmental conditions and the potential impacts
on that environment as a result of our project.

10055.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, that wasn’t my question. When you gather
information ---

10056.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Excuse me, Ms. Morellato. I think the
witness was still speaking.
MS. MORELLATO: Oh, I’m sorry.

10057.
10058.

THE CHAIRPERSON: And the other piece, now that I’ve
interrupted, is that it is time to take a lunch break.

10059.
10060.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.
THE CHAIRPERSON: So I -- no, let’s let the witness finish -- the
witness panel finish their comments, and then ---

10061.
10062.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.
THE CHAIRPERSON: --- if that would be an appropriate time to
break for lunch ---
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10063.

MS. MORELLATO: Sure. Thank you.

10064.

THE CHAIRPERSON: --- that would be very helpful.

10065.

MS. MORELLATO: Absolutely.

10066.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: So the point I think I was trying to make
was that we have done an environmental assessment to look at what are the
potential impacts of the project on the environment. If there isn’t a significant
adverse effect on the environment we would submit that there should not be
significant adverse effects on the uses of that -- of those resources, and I believe
that’s been our testimony throughout these proceedings.
And I’m not sure if Mr. Green would like to add anything to that or

10067.
not.
10068.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I’d just like to add that the environmental
assessment, as a document, is one step in a very long process referred to as
environmental assessment in Canada. Under the Canadian Environmental
Assessment Act what we’re doing today is still part of the environmental
assessment process.
MS. MORELLATO: M’hm.

10069.
10070.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: So all of the information provided through
IRs by the various communities that you are representing and speaking to, that
information has been contributed to the evidence. All the evidence that we’re
hearing today will go into the assessment. And we did the best with the
information we had.

10071.

Offers were made to all of the coastal First Nations to conduct
traditional land use studies, and at the time the EA was completed none of the
First Nations had finished a traditional land use study and many had opted not to
do that. So we were then required to use the best information we can, which was
that, as Mr. Watson said, you rely on some of the information that comes from
Fisheries and Oceans Canada.

10072.

Since the completion of the environmental assessment, the Git’xaala
have submitted a traditional land use study, the Haida have submitted a traditional
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land use study. The Haisla have provided substantial information on their
traditional use within their written evidence, and the Gitga’at have a cultural
impact study that’s been provided. All of that information is always used as we
get it, but if we did not have it at the time the EA was written then obviously no
we did not refer to that information.
10073.

MS. MORELLATO: All right. And I appreciate what you’re saying,
but my question was a different one, because my question was, given that you’re
receiving this information now from various First Nations and you’re working on
it, how do those First Nations know what you’re gathering, what you’re
concluding, and whether it’s something that’s accurate? They don’t have an
opportunity to test that ---

10074.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: And ---

10075.

MS. MORELLATO: --- because it’s happening so late in the day.
You see the problem here?

10076.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I don’t believe there is a problem, and I’ll
tell you why. We believe that the information that’s provided at this stage in the
environmental assessment process is sufficient and adequate in order to make
conclusions around the significant of adverse effects. We are continuing to gain
more information and we will for quite some time with respect to FSE fisheries.
That new information to date has confirmed the conclusions that we’ve drawn in
our ESA.

10077.

We do, though, acknowledge that additional information on FSE
fishery would be helpful and would be useful, and we will endeavour to collect
that information. And it’s important to gather that in the context of things like
adaptive management, should effects come to fruition that we didn’t expect, to set
baseline information for resource use and to establish fair things -- fair
compensation for things such as activities that are being used on the land and if
our project materially affects that -- those uses.

10078.

But again, at this point in the process we believe the information that
we have is sufficient and we’ve made many commitments going forward to gather
more information to supplement that for further and more detailed processes that
will come to pass going forward, such as the harvest studies that we’ve -- that Mr.
-- that Dr. Watson has referred to.
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10079.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Would this be an appropriate time to break
for lunch?
MS. MORELLATO: Yes, I think I’ll leave the rest for legal

10080.
argument.
10081.

Thank you.

10082.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you very much. I was going to
mention that it’s most helpful to us if you just pose the questions at this point and
you will have your opportunity to make your argument at a later point in the
process. Thank you.

10083.

So we’ll break for lunch now and we’ll be back at 10 after one please.

10084.

Thank you.

--- Upon recessing at 12:11 p.m./L’audience est suspendue à 12h11
--- Upon resuming at 1:10 p.m./L’audience est reprise à 13h10
10085.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Are there any preliminary matters that
parties wish to raise?

--- (No response/Aucune réponse)
10086.

THE CHAIRPERSON: If not, Ms. Morellato, please continue with
your questions of this panel.

JOHN CARRUTHERS: Resumed
ANDREA AHRENS: Resumed
DAVID FISSEL: Resumed
JEFFREY GREEN: Resumed
DAVID HANNAY: Resumed
JOHN THOMPSON: Resumed
TOM WATSON: Resumed
PAUL ANDERSON: Resumed
--- EXAMINATION BY/INTERROGATOIRE PAR MS. MORELLATO:
(Continued/Suite)
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10087.
10088.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.
Northern Gateway accepts and acknowledges that key species of fish
in the project area include salmon and halibut; is that right?

10089.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes.

10090.

MS. MORELLATO: As well as herring, prawn and shrimp; is that
right?
MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes, that’s correct.

10091.
10092.

MS. MORELLATO: And in addition, Dungeness crab, red sea
urchin, geoduck and horse clams are considered key species; is that right?

10093.

DR. TOM WATSON: What was the last one you mentioned, please?

10094.

MS. MORELLATO: Geoduck.

10095.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yes, all of those are mentioned.

10096.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And I think the -- there are horse clams,
octopus and groundfish that are considered key species as well; is that right?

10097.

DR. TOM WATSON: There’s -- did you say key species?

10098.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes.

10099.

DR. TOM WATSON: There’s species -- marine species that inhabit
all those areas.

10100.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. Are they key species, however, are they
considered key species?

10101.

DR. TOM WATSON: I don’t know what you mean by “key”. Any
animal that’s alive in the ocean and being sought for fishery of any description, to
me I would say is important to those users, but I don’t know what you mean by
key, sorry.

10102.

MS. MORELLATO: I understood that that was Northern Gateway’s
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evidence, isn’t that the case?
10103.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m going to let Mr. Green answer about what
you mean by -- or what they’re referring to as key indicators, but for marine
fisheries and commercial fisheries that we looked at we didn’t use the terms
“key”.

10104.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: So in an environmental assessment we use
two terms, “valued environmental components”, which are typically large
groupings -- so they could be wildlife, marine birds, marine mammals, that sort of
thing.

10105.

When we think it’s important to look at specific differences within a
group like that, then the next term -- or the next level down is “key indicators”.
And those are typically representative species, so they -- in our minds, they
represent a suite of other species that would use the habitat in a similar fashion or
be affected by the project in a similar fashion.

10106.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay, thank you. I didn’t understand this to be
a contentious issue, but very briefly, if I could take you to Exhibit B3-34, Adobe
page number 32. And it’s the second paragraph in that document, in that page.
And just scroll down perhaps.
And you’ll just see there that says:

10107.

“Key species harvested in [the Fishery Management Areas] 5
and 6 subareas include Pacific salmon, Pacific [herring]
halibut,…”
10108.

Et cetera. And that is your evidence; correct?

10109.

DR. TOM WATSON: That’s our evidence.

10110.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes, okay. And does Northern Gateway
acknowledge that these are key species for First Nations as well?

10111.

DR. TOM WATSON: In the document -- the technical data report,
we do clearly indicate that all of the species in fact, that you’ve mentioned are
important to First Nations.
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10112.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you. And as I understand it, Northern
Gateway considers herring a key indicator because it plays the central role in the
marine food web as a key fish in prey for other fish and animals; isn’t that right?

10113.

DR. TOM WATSON: We’re getting -- we’re getting conflicted here
with what a key indicator species is and ---

10114.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, what I’m --

10115.

DR. TOM WATSON: --- what a key harvest species is.

10116.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10117.

DR. TOM WATSON: All right. But the notion that they’re all
interrelated in the environment is correct.

10118.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And what I’m just trying to understand,
Mr. Watson, is that the herring plays -- and I understand this to be something that
Northern Gateway acknowledges, so if not, we need to clarify it -- that it plays
this herring a central role in the marine food web.
DR. TOM WATSON: I wouldn’t disagree with that.

10119.
10120.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And it’s also a KI because it is and has
been one of the most important B.C. commercial fisheries over the course of the
last century; isn’t that right?

10121.

DR. TOM WATSON: Again, we’re getting -- we’re mixing up key
indicator with a key fishery species. Where we looked at -- I looked at the -- what
I’m responsible for to speak to is the marine fisheries aspects which includes the
commercial fishery, commercial recreational, recreational, and food, social and
ceremonial.

10122.
10123.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.
DR. TOM WATSON: And the word “key” in our context is those
species that -- all species that are sought in those fisheries ---

10124.
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10125.

DR. TOM WATSON: --- that’s what we’re referring to. Key
indicator is something within the environmental assessment that Mr. Green just
discussed.

10126.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. I understand. And so the point here
though, is simply that Northern Gateway acknowledges -- let’s not get caught up
in the vernacular, but that you acknowledge this particular point that herring has
played a central role in the marine food web as a key fish for prey -- for other fish
and animals, isn’t that right?

10127.
10128.

DR. TOM WATSON: I think I answered that question already.
MS. MORELLATO: That’s -- okay. Thank you, sir. I just wanted
to be clear, appreciate that.
And it’s also -- has been an important commercial fishery over the past

10129.
century?
10130.

DR. TOM WATSON: And probably even before.

10131.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. Indeed before.

10132.

Now, sir, you answered some questions this morning about the herring
fishery, and if I could just take you to B3-26, page 115 -- Adobe page number
115.

10133.

DR. TOM WATSON: Just bear with us, I’m just trying to find it on
my computer here.

10134.

MS. MORELLATO: No worries.

10135.

I believe this morning in response to a question that Ms. Tim -- Mr.
Tim Leadem asked you, you acknowledged that there were some problems with
the herring stocks in the central coast right now.

10136.

DR. TOM WATSON: Are you asking me? I’m still looking on my
computer here.

10137.
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10138.

DR. TOM WATSON: Just give me a second.

10139.

MS. MORELLATO: Absolutely. Take your time, sir.

10140.

DR. TOM WATSON: It was B -- could you just remind me -- B?

10141.

MS. MORELLATO: B3-26.

10142.

DR. TOM WATSON: B3-26.

10143.

MS. MORELLATO: Adobe page number 115.

10144.

DR. TOM WATSON: One fifteen (115)?

10145.

MS. MORELLATO: I’m sorry -- yes, 115.

10146.

DR. TOM WATSON: All right. I have it.

10147.

MS. MORELLATO: And you see the very last line says:
“Although the stock is expected to remain healthy…”

10148.

DR. TOM WATSON: The last line of what paragraph?

10149.

MS. MORELLATO: The line in the page -- in the last page -- in the
page, sir.
“Although the stock…” -- are you with me?

10150.

“…the stock is expected to remain healthy in the foreseeable
future, the appearance of [stock] […] year classes…”
10151.

Et cetera, do you see that?

10152.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yes.

10153.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And so I believe your evidence this
morning was that recruitment in the central coast for herring has in fact, been poor
in the last -- in the last few years.
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10154.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, the stocks are in poor shape and that’s
why the fishery is closed.

10155.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. Thank you.

10156.

Does Northern Gateway identify the groundfish that First Nations use
in their materials? Do you address that at all?

10157.

DR. TOM WATSON: We are aware that groundfish are sought by
First Nations.

10158.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you. And Northern Gateway has also
stated that sockeye salmon is the most abundant species harvested by coastal First
Nations -- and I believe you mean First Nations on the coast there -- for food,
social, and ceremonial purposes, followed by other salmon species; is that right?
DR. TOM WATSON: That’s the information we have.

10159.
10160.

MS. MORELLATO: And Northern Gateway also acknowledges that
First Nations harvest other marine sources for food, social, and ceremonial
purposes, including clams; correct?

10161.

DR. TOM WATSON: Correct.

10162.

MS. MORELLATO: And crabs?

10163.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yeah, very similar to the list that you
provided at -- earlier.

10164.

MS. MORELLATO: Yeah, and cockles; correct?

10165.

Sea cucumbers?

10166.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yes.

10167.

MS. MORELLATO: Black cod?

10168.

DR. TOM WATSON: I believe that black cod are taken as well.

10169.

MS. MORELLATO: And ling cod; is that right?
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10170.

DR. TOM WATSON: Actually, I’m not aware -- well, I can imagine
that they would take them but I’m not aware, specifically, that you’re taking them.
But they’re included in ground fish, in any event.

10171.
10172.

MS. MORELLATO: So my understanding is, you do recognize that
ling cod is a species that are harvested by First Nations; is that right?

10173.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m including them in the group of ground
fish by definition and I’m imagining that they would be a species sought.

10174.
10175.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.
Is Northern Gateway aware of other resources that First Nations
harvest? Other marine ---

10176.
10177.

DR. TOM WATSON: Sorry, could you repeat the question?
MS. MORELLATO: Are you aware of other resources other than the
ones we’ve just named right now?
DR. TOM WATSON: Well, there’s various kelps and seaweeds that

10178.
are taken.
10179.
10180.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.
And you would agree with me that would be important that you’re
information regard to the resources that are harvested by First Nations is complete
and accurate?

10181.
10182.

Is that fair?
DR. TOM WATSON: I think it’s fair that we would understand the
type of animals and resources that First Nations would harvest and have access to,
and I think we’ve established that already.

10183.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10184.

And I’m sure you’ll hear more about that from other First Nations, or

Transcript

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

Enbridge Northern Gateway Panel 1 - Prince Rupert
Examination by Ms. Morellato
from different First Nations.
10185.

Sir, eulachon is acknowledged -- I believe you indicated to Mr.
Leadem this morning -- as an important species for First Nations; is that right?

10186.

DR. TOM WATSON: Eulachon? Is that what you said?

10187.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes, yes.

10188.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yes.

10189.

MS. MORELLATO: I’d like to take you, if I could sir, to Exhibit
B3-34.

--- (A short pause/Courte pause)
MS. MORELLATO: And you’ll see, at the top of the page there, it

10190.
says:

“The assessment of environmental effects on marine fisheries
has focused on the commercial salmon fishery, although the
possible presence of other marine fisheries involving
invertebrates and other fish species will remain a
consideration until the location, nature and importance of the
other fisheries are better known.”
10191.

Do you see that?

10192.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yes.

10193.

MS. MORELLATO: And so, sir, what are these other marine
fisheries involving invertebrates and other fish species which have not been
assessed?

10194.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, in that case, we would be referring to
recreational fisheries.

10195.

So people that would be going out in their own boats, small operators
that might take family members to locations.
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10196.
10197.

MS. MORELLATO: Just recreational fisheries or others as well?
DR. TOM WATSON: Well, I think we’ve talked about getting more
information from First Nations.

10198.

So that would include more specific sites for First Nations as well.

10199.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10200.

So your conclusions then about residual effects are based on
information that’s not complete; is that right?
DR. TOM WATSON: No, I can’t agree with that.

10201.
10202.

What I will agree with is that we are waiting for more information in
the terms of being able to predict and confirm our impacts assessments and that
information will be very useful to us to demonstrate that our assessments were
indeed correct.

10203.

And the information that we have collected from DFO and from other
available sites are the very same species that you’ve listed as being important. So
we have made the extension that if we have no significant adverse effects to those
species, then we are not anticipating and don’t expect adverse effects on First
Nations fisheries or recreational fisheries.

10204.

MS. MORELLATO: I appreciate the expectation, sir, but my
question was a little different.

10205.

My question was that your conclusions about residual effects are
based, currently, on incomplete information; isn’t that right?

10206.

DR. TOM WATSON: They’re based on what you would term,
incomplete information but we have species information that address all of the
species you’ve mentioned.

10207.

And I feel comfortable, at this point, to make the statement that we do
not anticipate, based on that evidence and those species list and information we
have, that we will have adverse effects to those fisheries.

10208.
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understand the evidence here, Northern Gateway has concluded that -- and correct
me if I’m wrong -- has concluded that irrespective of any information it gets on
First Nations’ fisheries use, that there’s no significant impact.
10209.

Is that what I’m hearing?

10210.

DR. TOM WATSON: That’s what you’re hearing, yes.

10211.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

10212.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I would just like to add that I think it’s
important to understand that in impact assessment, one looks at effect pathways.

10213.

And so, in absence of full data, one can still conduct an impact
assessment and look at pathways. And you can decide whether or not that
pathway of effect is or not -- is or is not likely to occur.

10214.

And so I think the statement of complete data, that’s a value judgment
on anyone’s part as to what you think is complete and what we think is complete.
We believe we have an adequate database to make the determinations that we’ve
made.

10215.

We’ve laid out in our Environmental Assessment, the types of followup and monitoring that the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act asks us to set
out, where we have either -- there’s two types of follow-up: One is if we believe
the mitigation may not be successful, then one conducts follow-up to determine
whether mitigation is successful.

10216.
And if one is uncertain about your conclusion in the Environmental Assessment,
one would also do a follow-up. So in our Environmental Assessment, we rank all
of those parameters. So you’ll look in our effects predictions, we talk about
certainly.
10217.

And as a result of the lack of information of the food, social and
ceremonial fisheries -- and as I said this morning, we tried to get that information
through traditional land use studies, that didn’t occur.

10218.

The offer still is out there for communities to conduct their own
traditional land use studies and to conduct harvesting studies to complement
mitigation planning and project planning in the future but that was our
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commitment because of the uncertainty associated with the data and the
mitigation.
10219.

And so we’ve made commitments, as dictated by the Canadian
Environmental Assessment Act to do the follow-up.

10220.

MS. MORELLATO: I understand that.

10221.

I suppose the concern I have, Mr. Green, is that Northern Gateway has
acknowledged that the information with respect to First Nations traditional use of
fish or marine resources is incomplete, that the work hasn’t been finished.

10222.

And when I asked the question: “Well, your conclusion has to be
based on the complete set of information, including information from the First
Nations?”, the response was: “No, we’re convinced that the conclusions we’ve
reached are right, irrespective of what the First Nations information that we
received in the future will be.”

10223.

And that’s a concern for First Nations.

10224.

You can see the concern, can’t you?

10225.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Ms. Morellato, you’ll have your opportunity
to present final argument at that point.

10226.

I would ask you to please ask the questions based on the evidence
that’s in front of you. Thank you.

10227.

MS. MORELLATO: And I am, because, Madam Chair, I’m trying
to get a sense from Northern Gateway whether they can see the concern that First
Nations have in this regard. That was my question.

10228.

Do you see the concern?

10229.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I think we have reflected that concern in
multiple places in the assessment.

10230.

That we understand the cultural, spiritual, and traditional use
importance of these species ---
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MS. MORELLATO: So…

10231.
10232.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: --- and we have tried, on multiple
occasions, I’m sorry, to obtain information through traditional land use studies.

10233.

If those weren’t provided, we had no alternative but to go to what we
did use and we have used the best available information we have.

10234.

We’ve also made a commitment, as I’ve said, to continue to offer
traditional land use studies and continue to offer to do harvesting studies prior to
the start of operations.

10235.

So the offer is there to collect not only traditional use information but
very quantitative and site-specific information on harvesting.

10236.
10237.

MS. MORELLATO: Right.
And information has been provided. You recognized that before the
lunch break; correct?

10238.
10239.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Information was provided.
The first traditional land use study that we received that had
substantial data in it was from the Gitxaala.

10240.

MS. MORELLATO: M'hm.

10241.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: It was, I believe, a particularly well done
study ---

10242.

MS. MORELLATO: M'hm.

10243.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: --- and that information has been used
since that time in addressing issues like mitigation planning, emergency spill
response, and the like.

10244.

And as new information comes forward from any of the Coastal First
Nations, that information will be welcomed and it will be used.

10245.
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received so far from First Nations, though, you haven’t adjusted your northern or
southern route; have you?
10246.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: No, there’s not been a change in
marine routing.

10247.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

10248.

Now, sir, on the same page that I was referring you to just a moment
ago, the -- you say this is B3-34, Adobe page number 60.

10249.

I think it’s the sixth line down -- or paragraph down, rather, you say:
“No specific comments on the environmental effects on FSC
fishing can be made, as studies to determine the extent of FSC
have yet to be completed.”

10250.

And -- and I just wanted to confirm that -- that is the case now;
correct?

10251.

DR. TOM WATSON: Who were you asking the question of?

10252.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, perhaps Mr. Carruthers can assist?

10253.

MR. JEFF GREEN: So -- so you’re referring to -- I -- I’m sorry,
“No specific comments on the environmental effects on FSC
fishing can be made, as studies ...”

10254.

That’s the sentence you want us ---

10255.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes.

10256.

MR. JEFF GREEN: Yes. So I would say at the time we wrote this,
no, we did not have information.

10257.

Since that time I -- I won’t repeat the studies -- we’ve received several
land use studies and several First Nations on the Coast have filed substantial
evidence on their use of the coastal area relating to this.
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10258.

So there is information now on the record in relation to FSC fishing.

10259.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay, so -- so my question then, and -- and I
need to understand this because I -- I seem to be hearing -- I see the record that
says you haven’t made any specific comments and I’m hearing you’ve reached a
conclusion and then I’m hearing you’re getting more information.

10260.

So if you’ve reached a conclusion, is there any point in getting more
information from First Nations at this juncture?

10261.

MR. JEFF GREEN: Absolutely.

10262.

I said it this morning and I’ll repeat again, is the environmental
assessment process in Canada does not end at the submission of the
environmental assessment; that’s the initiating step in an environmental
assessment.

10263.

And the process we’re in right now, talking about effects on first -- the
FSC fishery -- is exactly part of the assessment process.

10264.

MS. MORELLATO: So if -- if you receive further information from
First Nations, could that change your conclusion?

10265.

MR. JEFF GREEN: That’s what we’re doing right now is looking at
the evidence and if -- if it was demonstrated that the effects of routine operations
of fishing or -- or operation of vessels had an effect on fisheries then that would
be -- yes, that would be talked about at this -- these proceedings.

10266.

MS. MORELLATO: So it could change your conclusion?

10267.

MR. JEFF GREEN: It’s possible.

10268.

DR. TOM WATSON: If I could also add, it -- it will also affect our
prediction confidence which currently is resting with we’re calling it a “low
prediction confidence” but our conclusions are still “no significant adverse
effects”.

10269.

And as we collect more information through monitoring harvest
studies, catch monitoring programs, we increase that level of confidence.
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10270.

But our conclusions are remaining the same.

10271.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay, I’m -- I’m trying to understand that.

10272.

So you’re saying your -- your conclusions will remain the same even
though you’re going to get some more information from First Nations?

10273.

DR. TOM WATSON: No, that’s not what I meant at all.

10274.

MS. MORELLATO: No, I’m just trying to understand.

--- (Laughter/Rires)
10275.

DR. TOM WATSON: No.

10276.

As we -- and -- and I think Mr. Green articulated it quite well -- as -as we get more information, we become and we continue to become more
confident in our -- in our prediction ability and what we’ve already predicted.

10277.

And at the time we had put this information together, we did not have
the FSC information we currently have, and we see the value in getting more of it.

10278.

And, if anything, our prediction confidence is increasing not
decreasing and that’s my reference to our conclusions that are remaining the
same.

10279.
10280.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.
Sir, if -- if I can take you to Exhibit B3-34, Adobe page number 64,
and the fourth -- the fourth paragraph beginning with “Assuming that appropriate
measures...”

10281.

There you say:
“Assuming that appropriate measures can be developed with
the FLC ...”

10282.

That’s the Fishery Liaison Committee:
“... to schedule fishing activities in specific locations to limit
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conflicts with tankers, it is reasonable to conclude that
cumulative effects on marine fisheries can be limited and will
be not significant.”
10283.

Do you see that?

10284.

DR. TOM WATSON: I do.

10285.

MS. MORELLATO: So this conclusion that cumulative effects will
not be significant is based on the assumption that the Fishery Liaison Committee
is viable and operating; correct?

10286.

DR. TOM WATSON: That -- that there will be a viable and
operating committee?

10287.

Yes, that’s correct.

10288.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

10289.

And if -- if the committee is not operating then the mitigation measure
doesn’t work; does it?

10290.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, then, we would have to resort to another
mitigation measure.

10291.
10292.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, that --DR. TOM WATSON: And I’m hoping that it would the most sense
for all parties to look at this as collaboration, cooperation, in the best interest of -of everyone.
MS. MORELLATO: Well, we’ll get to that point in just -- just a

10293.
moment.
10294.

MR. JEFF GREEN: I’d like to add to that, please, is that if parties -if other fishing parties decided not to participate in the Fisheries Liaison
Committee that’s -- that’s totally their choice.

10295.

This is a voluntary group that’s set up to work out issues -- essentially
disputes and conflicts -- and find common and reasonable solutions and it’s been
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done in other parts of the world.
10296.

If people choose not to participate that doesn’t mean that some of the
measures would still not be effective. It’s our belief, at very minimum, the
committee would be ourselves and the Department of Fisheries and Oceans which
regulates the fishery. And -- and that would -- we would work together.

10297.

But a lot of this is about scheduling activities or rather the -- the tanker
movements to try to minimize their conflict with key fishing seasons and those
are often set by DFO, they often include an Aboriginal component to them. We
recognize that Aboriginal people fish and harvest extensively throughout the year.
There are seasonal peaks but the activity is quite consistent. So, or rather it -- it
incurs throughout the year whether or not it’s consistent.

10298.

So if -- if people are aware of -- of when vessels are moving and we’re
able to accommodate that then there -- there is a degree of success. And I think
it’s important to state that, currently in this area, no one, no other vessel operator,
is offering the same opportunity. Vessels move through this area as they feel they
want to move and fishermen have to accommodate around those vessels.

10299.

MS. MORELLATO: Right.

10300.

MR. JEFF GREEN: No one’s offering to work with First Nations or
to work with commercial fishermen to minimize conflicts; they simply move
through the channels and use them.

10301.

And as we’ve said earlier in these proceedings, in Right Sound, Prince
of Bay Channel, we’re only ten -- or sorry -- eleven to thirteen percent of the
traffic depending on what time period you’re looking at.

10302.

So there’s a great number of other vessels out there that are already
conflicting with the fishery, and our point here is: Is if we work together as a
common society to solve a problem, we can do a way better job than if we work
in isolation.

10303.
10304.

MS. MORELLATO: Yeah, I understand that point.
The concern I have is that it’s -- it didn’t respond to my question, but
-- but let’s move on.
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10305.

Sir, Northern Gateway acknowledges that an increase in vessel traffic
from project-related marine transportation and from future project will -- will
increase the potential for a vessel to collide with fishing gear causing loss or
damage.

10306.

I think that’s something that you’ve acknowledged; is that right?

10307.

DR. TOM WATSON: There is that possibility.

10308.

MS. MORELLATO: Right.

10309.

And, clearly, the concentration of fishing boats in a route travelled by
tankers will have that potential impact, and that applies equally whether we’re
talking about the open water or the CCAA; right?

10310.

DR. TOM WATSON: I think anywhere there is a vessel that -- with
marine traffic there is a -- a potential for impact or ---

10311.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10312.

DR. TOM WATSON: --- conflicts.

10313.

MS. MORELLATO: And it applies equally to Aboriginal fisheries;
correct?

10314.

DR. TOM WATSON: If they’re fishing from a boat, I would put
them to the same category.

10315.

MS. MORELLATO: If I could take you to Exhibit B3-34. And I’d
like to take you to -- I think this is page 65.

10316.

Just bear with me for a moment here.

10317.

The very last sentence on that page reads:
“No specific comments about the effects of FSC fishers can be
made, as studies to determine historical occurrences and
fishing locations of FSC fishers have yet to be completed.”

10318.
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10319.

DR. TOM WATSON: I do.

10320.

MS. MORELLATO: And that’s the case today; correct?

10321.

DR. TOM WATSON: It’s only partially the case today because we
have received communications from three First Nations groups. Specifically I’m
referring to the Fisheries Liaison committee participating. And I want to make
that point.

10322.

And also we have received information, a very good traditional use
study from the Gitxaala which has provided some very good information to us.
And we’ve received some information from two other groups as well.

10323.

MS. MORELLATO: All right. So you’ve received some
information but not all of it so it’s not yet complete?

10324.

DR. TOM WATSON: With all due respect, I don’t know what all of
it might look like in the end, but as Mr. Green has pointed out, we are really
looking forward to other traditional use studies from First Nations groups.

10325.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. Thank you.

10326.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I just want to add that the commitment to
do a harvest study, I’m not aware of any Proponent on the coastline of British
Columbia -- I am aware of projects in the Canadian Arctic that have participated
in harvesting studies but not conducted them, is the offer to actually quantitatively
assess the type of harvest that occurs in the coastal areas is very substantial and it
will provide a detailed database.

10327.

But again, it’ll require cooperation between the coastal First Nations
and Northern Gateway.

10328.

And it would provide an extremely valuable information base to
support the Fisheries Liaison Committee. And that information would be used in
many other environmental protection plans and emergency response plans. And I
don’t think we should underestimate what that commitment could do.

10329.
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10330.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I would also add that the submission
of this -- further assessments doesn’t end the process in terms of what we would
see is an ongoing need for collaboration and communication to minimize any
negative impacts.

10331.

MS. MORELLATO: But you would agree with me, Mr. Carruthers,
that this type of information we’re talking about ought to inform, not just spill
response, but also project design; isn’t that right?

10332.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: It would be helpful. We have
information that helps us in terms of that’s -- provided that we can make a design.
But certainly would look to continuing information, just how the project operates
-- while it’s in operation as well in terms of any improvements that could be
made.

10333.

MS. MORELLATO:
Okay. Northern Gateway has not
completed baseline vegetation surveys of coastlines within the open water area;
correct?

10334.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: For the open water area?

10335.

MS. MORELLATO:

10336.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: No we have not.

10337.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. All right.

Yes.

10338.

And you acknowledge that the wide-spread distribution of benthic and
marine invertebrates throughout the open water area?

10339.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: That would apply to all the coastline of
both the CCAA and the open water area.

10340.
10341.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: What I can say is that we have provided
draft versions of the environmental sensitivity atlases for the confined channel
assessment area and for the open water area and they do show important fishing
areas -- fisheries -- or sorry, fish areas, important areas like kelp, important
Aboriginal fishing sites.
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10342.

They are based on the provincial database so they’re dated and we’ve
been very clear on that. And one of our desires is that post-certificate, that coastal
First Nations would participate in updating and ground-truthing those
environmental sensitivity atlases.

10343.
10344.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.
And Northern Gateway also acknowledges that the eco-zones in the
open water area provide important habitats for thousands of marine invertebrates
species; isn’t that right?
DR. TOM WATSON: That’s correct.

10345.
10346.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And these important habitat areas in
the open water for invertebrate species include offshore areas used by crabs and
sponges and corals; right?

10347.
10348.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yes.
MS. MORELLATO:
Okay. And Northern Gateway also
acknowledges that the open water is the habitat for Pacific sardine and albacore
tuna; is that right?

10349.

DR. TOM WATSON: Correct.

10350.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And do you acknowledge as well all the
groundfish are distributed across a broad range of habitats within the OWA?

10351.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: And that’s reflective that groundfish are
made up of several different species with different habitat requirements.

10352.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. Is Northern Gateway familiar with the
celestial reef that is located west of Dundas Island in Dixon Entrance?

10353.

DR. TOM WATSON: Excuse me for a moment.

10354.

MS. MORELLATO: Sure.

10355.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m sorry; we are unable to answer that
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question at -- right now.
10356.

MS. MORELLATO: All right. The reason I’m asking, sir, is that
Metlakatla has identified this reef as an important ecological area; were you aware
of that?

10357.

DR. TOM WATSON: I think I just mentioned that we are unable to
answer that question right now.

10358.

MS. MORELLATO: Oh, I wasn’t sure whether you weren’t able to
answer it now or whether -- okay, so ---

10359.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, we can answer it of course later if we
do.

10360.

MS. MORELLATO: I’m wondering is anybody -- does anybody
from Northern Gateway on the panel, are they aware of this celestial reef area?

10361.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I’m just wondering if we could put up a
figure from Volume 8B. I’ll have to find the exhibit number.
MS. MORELLATO: Well I’m just ---

10362.
10363.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Well, it’s just that names of reefs are not
necessarily always consistent.

10364.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10365.

MR. JEFFRY GREEN: And this map does show the eco-sections
and important oceanographic areas. It identifies a number of reef areas and
upwellings that are of importance in the marine environment. And I’m just
thinking it may cover off the area you’re talking about.

10366.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. Maybe I can assist, Mr. Green. I’m
referring to an exhibit, D138-2-2, and -- at Adobe page 12. We may not need to
go there. So let me ask the question and then we can decide.

10367.

Because there Metlakatla has identified this reef as an important
ecological area for them, and particularly, among things, an important habitat for
juvenile halibut. I’m just wondering if anybody on this panel was aware of that?
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10368.

DR. TOM WATSON: I think we should -- if we could ask you to put
something on the screen so that we could look at the specific area you’re referring
to. It would help us.

10369.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10370.

It’s Adobe page number 12, I believe. And we’ll see a Question 41:
“The Celestial [relief] reef [rather] is located approximately
15 nautical miles…”

10371.

Et cetera. So my question was simply whether this was a factor that
was included in your assessment?

10372.

DR. TOM WATSON: That area is one that was included in our
assessment and we are aware of fishing activities, particularly for halibut and
other species in that area so of course it was considered.

10373.

MS. MORELLATO: Was this factor considered when Northern
Gateway selected their shipping route?

10374.

DR. TOM WATSON: I can say that I assessed the route that was
selected for various reasons and I believe that’s been discussed at other panels.

10375.

So I can’t pretend to know if that’s the best route but I understand it’s
the best navigation route and the best safety route. And if you want more
information as to why the route was selected someone else will have to answer
that.

10376.

MS. MORELLATO: I take it, sir -- and I hear you, but I take it that
this particular reef and its import to Metlakatla was not considered in selecting the
route?

10377.

DR. TOM WATSON: I can’t say that it wasn’t assessed. All
important fishing areas were assessed.

10378.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. Well, how do we know whether it was
or it wasn’t?
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10379.

DR. TOM WATSON: In our assessment we looked at a broad range
of geographic formations and different bodies of water. And we looked at the
marine fisheries aspects in the four groups that I’ve mentioned earlier. And
inasmuch as we don’t, and didn’t consider individual specific habitat areas, we
looked at the fisheries and if the project, as it is proposed to be operated, would
impact those fisheries and I think we’ve already stated that we don’t anticipate
and don’t expect any significant adverse effects given those project activities on
the marine fisheries.

10380.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, to be fair, my instructions are that
Metlakatla understands that the celestial reef and their habitat for juvenile halibut
was not considered by Northern Gateway in choosing their shipping route; isn’t
that right?

10381.

DR. TOM WATSON: I can’t speak to what they may have thought if
it was or wasn’t considered.

10382.

MS. MORELLATO: No, I’m not -- I’m telling you what -- I’m
asking you, sir, whether it was or wasn’t. Do you know?

10383.

DR. TOM WATSON: I don’t know specifically if it was or wasn’t.
But I want to reiterate and stress that we were looking at the marine fisheries
aspects and the activities of the project that could impact upon them.

10384.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, sir, if you find evidence that it was
considered, would you provide it to me, please?

10385.
10386.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yes, of course.
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I’d like to make two comments about
routing. First, in terms of the route selection, this panel was not involved in
selecting routes. That’s the Marine Operations Panel, so they would be the best
panel to ask that question to.

10387.
10388.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: In terms of what the figures show when
we show a shipping route on these maps -- I think it was said yesterday during
cross-examination, that within the confined channel assessment area and the
approaches to this area, the shipping routes are essentially the shipping routes that
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will be used because the channels are narrow and there’s not a lot of options.
10389.

As we move out into the more open -- into the open water areas -- it’s
not to say we can go anywhere because there’s navigational hazards, there’s ship
safety, there’s a number of other considerations, but in these areas, and especially
this area, which -- looking at the map is directly west of, essentially, Prince
Rupert, it’s in an area that’s already subject to some degree of shipping traffic.

10390.

And this is a, I think, a perfect example of where if people work
together through a Fisheries Liaison Committee, and we understand the fishing
activity that occurs at that reef, when, where and how, then we can work together
to find common solutions to minimize the conflict. And that’s what the FLC is
intended to do.

10391.

DR. TOM WATSON: And if I could just add to that -- just for a
point of information. Celestial reef was certainly considered in the shipping and
navigation aspect of this project. And the panel on shipping and navigation can
certainly speak to that and it’s in TERMPOL -- for example, it’s in the
TERMPOL document 3.6 which is tabled as evidence.

10392.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, thank you.

10393.

In light of that, did Northern Gateway do a cumulative impact
assessment on the celestial reef given the tanker traffic that’s going to go by there
and the other tanker traffic that Mr. Green just referred to?

10394.

DR. TOM WATSON: The cumulative effects assessment is done on
the activities associated with the project not on the reef itself. So if those
additional shipping activities would lead to a cumulative impact that could affect
the reef, then of course it would be assessed that way.

10395.

MR. MORELLATO: Right, and thanks for that clarification, that’s
exactly the question I meant to ask. So I understand then that -- that cumulative
impact assessment has been -- not been done at this point?

10396.

DR. TOM WATSON: No, I didn’t say that. In the cumulative
effects assessment that’s been done, given what Mr. Green has elaborated on as
far as tanker traffic and so on, we are not expecting a cumulative adverse -- in our
-- in the cumulative effects assessments, we’re not expecting an adverse
significant effect to marine fisheries.
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10397.

MS. MORELLATO: I understand, Mr. Watson, but that wasn’t my
question. My question was whether or not that cumulative impact assessment was
done with regard to shipping traffic going by the celestial reef?

10398.

DR. TOM WATSON: It was done for all of the routes that are shown
in the evidence in the application.

10399.

MS. MORELLATO: But see what I’m struggling with is we haven’t
seen anything that deals specifically with the celestial reef.

10400.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, as I indicated earlier, there’s numerous
areas that, by name, have not appeared in the evidence. But again, we -- we
assess the activities, the routing, the nature of the activities of the project on
marine fisheries. So we have not named every underwater or geographical
feature, but the assessment was done on the activities on marine fisheries that
could potentially affect them.

10401.

MS. MORELLATO: So we don’t know at this point what impact the
tanker traffic from Northern Gateway, in addition to other tanker traffic, will have
with respect to Metlakatla’s harvesting area and their juvenile habitat -- halibut
habitat; right?

10402.

DR. TOM WATSON: I can keep repeating what we’ve -- what
we’ve said in our impact assessment; we’re not expecting any significant adverse
effects on marine fisheries from the tanker route or the project activities in that
area.

10403.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. I’m content to proceed, but I simply
want the record to show that the answer -- the question wasn’t answered. If I
could ---

10404.

MR. ROTH: Madam Chair, that’s not the situation at all; the question
was answered on multiple occasions.

10405.
10406.

MS. MORELLATO: But just not responsively.
MR. ROTH: Which -- clearly she didn’t get the admission that she
was seeking, or response that she was hoping to get, but she definitely got a
response that responded to the question asked -- or multiple questions.
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10407.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, I’ll move on. I -- we can debate this
later, but my question was different than what was answered.

10408.

Now regard -- with regard to environmentally sensitive areas, Northern
Gateway agrees that all the waters in Hecate Strait are environmentally sensitive;
isn’t that right?

10409.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I’m not sure I’d characterize that all are
equally sensitive. We treat them -- we treat the entire area as containing a number
of important environmental areas. I think there are differences.

10410.

Again, perhaps -- I need the exhibit number -- there’s a map in -- about
the open water area, and we show, as an example -- and I would like to bring ---

10411.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir ---

10412.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: --- that up ---

10413.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir ---

10414.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: --- because I think it would be helpful.

10415.

MS. MORELLATO: --- while you’re doing that, sir, I just wanted to
make the point that my question was not whether they were equally sensitive, my
question was whether all the waters in the Hecate Strait are considered sensitive
areas by Northern Gateway? That was my question.

10416.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: You’re asking an extremely general
question. I’ve -- I’m not sure what you mean by “sensitive”. In environmental
sciences, we talk about environmentally sensitive areas or ecological areas or -- if
you can help me understand what you mean by “sensitive”.

10417.

MS. MORELLATO: I’d be delighted to do that. Could we take the
witness to Exhibit B3-35, page 10? And if you go down to the bottom of the
page, past section 13.3.2; first bullet point says:
“All the waters in Hecate Strait […] are considered sensitive
areas.”
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10418.

Do you see that sir? That’s your evidence and Northern Gateway’s ---

10419.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yes, we see it.

10420.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And that is your evidence; correct?

10421.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, but I’m sorry, you’re taking it out of
isolation and then -- I’m -- this is exactly the point I was making.
“Areas of particular biological sensitivity include the Scott
Islands; the continental margin; Dixon Entrance; Cape St.
James, the Banks and troughs of Queen Charlotte Sound; […]
the outer areas of the coastal fjords.”

10422.

And I believe, if we can just go to page 8 in the same document -which is the map that I’ve been speaking to -- there is the map of what we think
are important biological areas. And these represent a variety of different types of
habitats; there’s upwellings. We can see that some of the upwellings overlap with
some of the marine bird areas that we discussed yesterday. So there’s the area out
of -- off of Haida Gwaii, for example, that’s in number 4; that’s important for
migratory birds and a variety of benthic species.

10423.

So these are probably what I’d refer to as environmentally sensitive
areas, but we did consider all of Hecate Strait to be important.

10424.

MS. MORELLATO: Yeah, and that was really all my question was,
was whether you agreed that all the waters of Hecate Strait were considered
sensitive areas. So we’re agreed, let’s move on. Let’s move on.

10425.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Ms. Morellato, we’re still having trouble
hearing you when you move away from the mic.

10426.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. There we go.

10427.

All right, so let’s move on. And, sir, Dixon Strait includes -- or Dixon
Entrance includes Dundas Island; isn’t that right?

10428.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I’m actually not sure where Dixon
Entrance starts and Hecate Strait and some of the other water bodies start. So
Dundas Island, as I understand it, is close to Number 12 on the map, and then
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Dixon Entrance is sort of north of two and three is what I typically think of being
Dixon Entrance.
10429.

MS. MORELLATO: All right. So Northern Gateway states that it
applies a precautionary approach in undertaking its ESA in the OW and that its
assumptions are conservative; is that right?
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: That’s correct.

10430.
10431.

MS. MORELLATO: But your scope of assessment does not assess
the effect of marine shipping on marine vegetation, benthic invertebrates, marine
fish or marine birds in the OWA; isn’t that right?

10432.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: That’s correct, because we do not believe
there’s an effect pathway of importance between routine operations of marine
vessels in this open water area and the species groups that you’ve identified.

10433.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. So even though the assessment wasn’t
done you conclude that transiting vessels are not expected to cause any
measurable effects; right?

10434.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: So, first of all, a correction, the assessment
was done. So we do a screening assessment to get to the point to say that we’re
not going to assess the groups you talked about, and we explain in this chapter
why -- for example, why we do not assess marine birds.

10435.

So it’s not simply a matter of not -- ignoring them. We actually did
look at them, typically in an environmental assessment -- and we did this for this
project -- is, a good assessment starts with looking at all the potential interactions
between all the components of the environment and all the activities of the
project, and then one focuses in on those issues of greatest concern, and that’s
called a focussed environmental assessment approach, which is well accepted in
the practice in Canada.

10436.

And the reason for that is if we didn’t do that we would be -assessments would take forever to complete and it would be so voluminous that
most people would never want to read them. So the intent is to focus on the
effects of greatest concern, those that are likely to be significant, and assess those
in detail.
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10437.

But our mitigation applies to all of the species groups. So mitigation
that we’re using in the open water area or in the confined channel assessment area
will have multiple benefits to multiple groups.

10438.

MS. MORELLATO: Perhaps I could ask the Regulatory Officer to
take us to B3-35, at page 12, under 4.3. Just scroll down. Thank you.
And you’ll see the third paragraph there says:

10439.

“Marine vegetation, benthic invertebrates, marine fish and
marine birds are not assessed in this section since transiting
vessels are not expected to cause any measurable effects…”
10440.
10441.

Et cetera. Do you see that?
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I see that. And you’re exactly now citing
the area I was going to go to.

10442.
10443.

MS. MORELLATO: Right.
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: So it’s not a full comprehensive
assessment. This is what we would call in environmental science a screening
step. We did not ignore them; we explained why we’re not. So, for example, if
you continue on, it says, “Benthic invertebrates at the bottom of approaches…” -you know, several hundred -- well 100 to -- maybe 40, 50 to 100 metres deeper
beneath these vessels we do not think will come in contact with a transiting
vessel. There’s no effect relationship between the passing of a vessel over top of
these organisms and their sustainability.

10444.

MS. MORELLATO: Unless there’s a chronic oil spill and ---

10445.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: That’s not the ---

10446.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, we didn’t know we weren’t going to be
dealing with that here. But, you know, because oil does sink. But let’s move on.
You -- the language there says you didn’t assess. We’ll continue.

10447.

Sir, you haven’t conducted, though, I believe, any field surveys in this
area; have you?
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MR. JEFFREY GREEN: No, we’ve relied on published data.

10448.
10449.

MS. MORELLATO: And so you haven’t studies in field service
surveys the frequency of the vessels for this project and others in combination;
right? In the field survey you haven’t studied the time of year or the presence of
individual species; correct?

10450.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I’m sorry, so I thought you’d mentioned
shipping. So you’re just asking for the time -- presence and absence of species at
different times of year?

10451.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, my understanding is -- let’s keep it
simple and then let’s move on. You haven’t done any field surveys in the area of
vegetation, benthic invertebrates, marine fish and marine birds?

10452.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: We have not conducted surveys for any
biological group in the open water area ---

10453.

MS. MORELLATO: In the water, okay.

10454.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: --- for two reasons. One is that we believe
there is adequate information to conduct our assessment from the published
literature, and we’ve done that in the assessment that’s attached.

10455.

Secondly, for a number of these species we do not believe there is a
realistic effect pathway between the movement of a vessel under routine
operations. And we will talk about oil spills in the next panel. But with routine
operations with vessels moving through this area we do not think there is a
reasonable expectation that there will be effects on these species groups.

10456.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, at Exhibit B3-35, at Adobe page 38 -- and
you’ll see in the second paragraph that begins with “Water depths” and the third
sentence begins with:
“Further, most commercial, recreational, and commercialrecreational fisheries are directed on migratory species such
as salmon, and are often located in coastal areas and
associated with geographic features such as points, bays, reefs
and [other] (sic) mouths. Therefore, any potential alteration
or plausible alteration to catch success in these areas is
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expected to be low and is not considered [any] further.”
10457.

My question, sir, is Northern Gateway does not have any evidence in
the OWA that migratory species such as salmon would not be impacted by tanker
traffic. Isn’t that right?

10458.

DR. TOM WATSON: There’s two parts to your question. One is the
fish groups, the fish migrating through that area and congregating in those areas,
will they be affected, and the second part is will the marine fisheries be affected.

10459.

And based on the tanker routes -- and I’m speaking about marine
fisheries right now -- is that with the FLC in place, with participating members
acting in good faith, with communications amongst all parties, it’s entirely
plausible and probable that fishing activities can be avoided and the tankers can
be avoided and that there is no reason to expect that fishing could not continue.

10460.

And the effects on the fish populations themselves I believe has been
addressed in another panel. So again, all factors considered on this point, that
we’re not expecting any significant adverse effects.

10461.

MS. MORELLATO: My only question was that you don’t have any
evidence of migratory species such as salmon not being impacted by tanker
traffic. You don’t have any evidence of that; correct?

10462.

DR. TOM WATSON: If I could add, the very best evidence we have
is that this fishing still goes on and that openings occur every year in spite of the
traffic that has been underway there for several generations.

10463.

MS. MORELLATO: That’s not -- I don’t think -- is that the standard
that Northern Gateway would apply in this situation?

10464.

DR. TOM WATSON: What are you referring to as a “standard”?

10465.

MS. MORELLATO: Well just relying on the past.

10466.

DR. TOM WATSON: No, we’re relying on good information which
includes DFO information, fishing, historical information which we must rely
upon.

10467.
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impact of -- of other vessels in OWA with respect to migrations species either;
that just hasn’t been done, that’s all I’m trying to get to here. It hasn’t been done,
has it?
10468.

DR. TOM WATSON: I think Mr. Green answered that question
earlier and he can elaborate further if he wishes.

10469.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, perhaps you could just answer. You -you would know, yes or no, has this been done or hasn’t it?

10470.

DR. TOM WATSON: I can answer questions about marine fisheries
which is my area of expertise that I’ve been qualified to speak about, and -- and I
believe also -- I’ve also repeatedly said that marine fisheries, with the way the
project is proposed to be operated, is not going to be affected.

10471.

MS. MORELLATO: All right. But that was -- see that’s the
problem, it’s not the question I asked.

10472.

I wonder if we could take a break. Is this a good time for a break or is
it a little early?

10473.

THE CHAIRPERSON: This would be a great time to take a break if
it would help you organize your questions and thoughts.

10474.
10475.

MS. MORELLATO: Ten (10) minutes or so?
THE CHAIRPERSON: So let’s take our 15-minute break and come
back at 2:25, please.

10476.

Thank you.

--- Upon recessing at 2:11 p.m./L’audience est suspendue à 14h11
--- Upon resuming at 2:25 p.m./L’audience est reprise à 14h25
10477.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Take your seats, please. We’ll get
underway again.

10478.

Thank you.

10479.

Please continue with your questions, Ms. Morellato.
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10480.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

JOHN CARRUTHERS: Resumed
ANDREA AHRENS: Resumed
DAVID FISSEL: Resumed
JEFFREY GREEN: Resumed
DAVID HANNAY: Resumed
JOHN THOMPSON: Resumed
TOM WATSON: Resumed
PAUL ANDERSON: Resumed
--- EXAMINATION BY/INTERROGATOIRE PAR MS. MORELLATO:
(Continued/Suite)
10481.

MS. MORELLATO: Northern Gateway is aware that Metlakatla
specifically fish for salmon, halibut, and other rockfish in and around the Triple
Island or are you?

10482.

Are we waiting for Mr. Watson or...

10483.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Sorry about that.

10484.

MS. MORELLATO: Does any else know the answer ---

10485.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I didn’t ---

10486.

MS. MORELLATO: --- the question?

10487.

THE CHAIRPERSON: --- I didn’t see that Dr. Watson wasn’t back
in his seat. I apologize for that. Let’s just take a moment ---

10488.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

10489.

THE CHAIRPERSON: --- until we get him back.

10490.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you for the -- Dr. Watson, yes indeed.

--- (A short pause/Courte pause)
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10491.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Dr. Watson ---

10492.

MS. MORELLATO: Dr. Watson ---

10493.

THE CHAIRPERSON: --- my apologies for proceeding without
you. I didn’t realize you weren’t in your seat. I apologize.

10494.

DR. TOM WATSON: No, I -- no, it’s my mistake. I’m a couple of
seconds late here, I had nature...

--- (Laughter/Rires)
10495.

DR. TOM WATSON: Sorry about that.

10496.

MS. MORELLATO: No -- no need to apologize, I can assure you.

10497.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yeah, I won’t give you any more information
than that.

--- (Laughter/Rires)
10498.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you.

10499.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

10500.

So, Dr. Watson, so if you pardon the pun it looks like you’re on the
hook for this fishing question, and -- and it’s that Northern Gateway is aware, we
think but let us know, that Metlakatla specifically fish for salmon, halibut, and
other rockfish in and around the Triple Island and other islands in the Tree Knob
group; were you aware of that?

10501.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m aware that they -- they fish for those
species. Now, I’m not familiar with those -- those names, but I know that they
fish in their -- in their areas and close to their -- close to their reserve.

10502.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And you have no information to the
contrary that this is a critical area for Metlakatla do you?

10503.

DR. TOM WATSON: I don’t know what you mean by “critical” but
if -- if you mean “traditionally important” and in the context of FSC fisheries then
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I would agree.
10504.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. I use that word advisedly because their
evidence indicates that it’s an area of “critical importance”. So -- but you don’t
dispute that, you accept that?

10505.

DR. TOM WATSON: I -- I accept their wording in -- in the context
that they’re conveying their -- the importance of their information, but as -- as an
impact assessor the word “critical” is used in a very specific context.

10506.

MS. MORELLATO: I understand. And just for the record -- I won’t
take you there, sir, but I’m -- I did reference the evidence and I feel I ought to
reference the record with it. And that’s Exhibit D138-2-2, Adobe page 11.
Sir, you’re aware that ---

10507.
10508.

DR. TOM WATSON: Pardon me. Before -- what is it that you’re
referring to in that particular ---

10509.

MS. MORELLATO: Oh, just that this is ---

10510.

DR. TOM WATSON: --- exhibit? Is that the name of the name of
islands and the location?

10511.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes, and -- and at that page that’s what I was
just referencing where I said that -- that they said -- this is Metlakatla, “The Tree
Knob Group of Islands...” and the Triple Island is part of it, “...is another area of
critical importance to us”. And that’s just the reference there.

10512.

So are you aware that -- then that Metlakatla gathers clams and chitons
and other fish -- shellfish in this same area?

10513.

DR. TOM WATSON: I -- I would think that they would take
advantage of -- of getting those species anywhere they could close to their -- close
to where they live.

10514.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And you’re aware, as well, that
Metlakatla trawls in long lines for halibut in -- in the open waters?

10515.
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that there’s First Nations activities for that species.
10516.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay, and did you know that Metlakatla also
harvest sea urchin in the open water near the northern tanker route?

10517.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m not specifically aware but I can imagine
they would.

10518.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And sir, as I understand it, and I think
we addressed this yesterday, Triple Island is a proposed Northern Gateway
anchorage for pilots; is that right?

10519.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m afraid I can’t answer that question, but ---

10520.

MS. MORELLATO: Can someone else answer that question?

10521.

DR. TOM WATSON: I -- I think ---

10522.

MS. MORELLATO: I think that was ---

10523.

DR. TOM WATSON: --- someone else can here.

10524.

MS. MORELLATO: I think that’s on the evidence but...

10525.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, no, but it’s not my evidence, not picking
too fine a point, but someone else here can answer.
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Okay, I’ll answer.

10526.
10527.

Triple Islands is a pilot station so it’s a -- I’m -- I’m sure you’re aware
of this, there’s an established pilot station from which the pilots will move via
vessel or via helicopter out to the vessels that they’re piloting.

10528.

So my understanding from the Marine Operations Group and that
panel would be the best group ---

10529.
10530.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: --- to speak to about that, is they can
describe that themselves but the -- the preferred technique of dealing with these
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tankers is not to use anchorages. There are designated anchorages along the route
which we can speak to but the -- the preferred technique is to time the tanker
movement so that that type of anchoring is not required.
10531.

MS. MORELLATO: And so I just want to make sure that I’m asking
the questions that are appropriate for this panel. Are you suggesting that
questions regarding migratory routes of mammals and fish, regarding these pilot
stations, is best addressed in the shipping panel? I’m just -- I’ve got some
questions there but is that what I’m hearing?

10532.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: No. No, we will answer any questions
about ---

10533.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10534.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: --- the effects of the use of anchorages, as
to how the pilots work and how the anchorages will work will -- are best
addressed to the Marine Operations Panel.

10535.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, let’s try and then if -- if we find that it’s
a question that ought to be addressed later we’ll -- we’ll deal with it that way,
how’s that? Okay? All right.

10536.

So if I could take you to B3-35, Adobe page 14, and just above section
13.5.2.1. And you’ll see a paragraph -- the first full paragraph under the bullets, it
starts “Pine Island and Cape Beale”; do you see that? That says:
“Pine Island and Cape Beale stations are not considered
suitable for tankers calling on the Kitimat Terminal because
the stations are too far from the Northern and Southern
Approaches. Alternative boarding stations may be designated
by the Pacific Pilotage Authority to allow a pilot to board
approximately 12 nm seaward of Caamaño Sound or north of
Browning Entrance.”

10537.

And as I understand it Northern Gateway has stated that in certain
conditions tanker traffic will hold at boarding stations; isn’t that right?

10538.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: The question is whether tankers will hold
at -- which stations, I’m sorry I didn’t catch the ---
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10539.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, there’s -- in this quote, it references
boarding stations.

10540.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: I think that’s a question you will have to
ask the Marine Operations Panel. Like holding, in my understanding, is not the
same as anchoring.

10541.

MR. DAVID FISSEL: Yeah, just to add to that, I think Mr. Green’s
right. It really is -- the detailed expertise for this question is on the Shipping and
Navigation Panel.

10542.

However, the anchoring is not the option that would be normally
chosen. Rather than anchoring, the vessels would slow their rate of approach in
the event of, say, bad weather, and then the pilots will board when the weather
gets better. So it’s a matter of routing the vessels accordingly to avoid anchoring.

10543.

MS. MORELLATO: All right. So when the tankers are holding, as
you suggest, it’s fair to say that there’ll be greater air emissions in the area from
the tankers; correct?

10544.

MR. DAVID FISSEL: No, what I’m saying is that the -- in the event
of bad weather, the anchor -- the vessels that are approaching, say from across -coming in to the open water area of this project from the Pacific Ocean, will slow
their approach so that they won’t be in the area. They’ll come in at a time when
pilot boarding is possible. So they won’t be in this area until the boarding is
feasible.

10545.

MS. MORELLATO: And where would they board then?

10546.

MR. DAVID FISSEL: They would board in these designated
boarding areas.

10547.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. Okay. So at these designated boarding
areas then, the tankers are there.

10548.
10549.

MR. DAVID FISSEL: Yes.
MS. MORELLATO: And while they’re there, they’re producing air
emissions; correct?
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10550.

MR. DAVID FISSEL: Yes, for a short period of time, just like they
are now at Triple Island, which happens every ---

10551.

MS. MORELLATO: Right.

10552.

MR. DAVID FISSEL: --- day here, right?

10553.

MS. MORELLATO: Yeah, and ---

10554.

MR. DAVID FISSEL: And it’s a short operation when -- it doesn’t
take long for the pilots to board, either by the pilot boat, which is here in Prince
Rupert or by helicopter.

10555.

MS. MORELLATO: And so they -- they wouldn’t -- you mentioned
bad weather a moment ago, can you tell me what that’s about?

10556.

MR. DAVID FISSEL: Yes, well, in the normal course of any
seafaring operation, there is bad weather and that’s part of any vessel
management operation. And so when the weather gets -- when the winds or
waves or -- you know -- conditions are not judged to be safe, then the pilot
boarding operation can’t proceed and it’s -- the vessels are maneuvered
accordingly.
MS. MORELLATO: And they’re held in that spot until the weather

10557.
gets better.
10558.

MR. DAVID FISSEL: No, their approach is slowed so that they get
to that spot when the weather is going to improve.
MS. MORELLATO: So they don’t stop at all? Is that your

10559.
evidence?
10560.

MR. DAVID FISSEL: They only stop long enough to pick up the
pilot from the pilot boat or for the helicopter to land on the vessels.

10561.

MS. MORELLATO: And so if the weather is really bad, let’s say
you have a storm happening, they’ll come down into the confined channel?

10562.
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boarding location. They’ll be further offshore -- out to sea.
10563.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. Now, the Caamano Sound and
Browning Entrance are identified as migratory routes for -- routes rather, for
marine animals, mammals and migratory fish; is that right?

10564.

Is that you, Dr. Watson?

10565.

DR. TOM WATSON: I think I can answer that one, yes.

10566.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10567.

Now, as I understand it -- and we’ve gone through a lot of this earlier,
but just want to confirm that Northern Gateway has acknowledged that marine
species harvested by First Nations in the open water include salmon species,
sockeye, pink, chum, coho and Chinook; is that right?

10568.

DR. TOM WATSON: It certainly includes the salmon, as well as
other species, as we’ve discussed earlier today.

10569.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. And these particular types of salmon as
well; is that right?

10570.

DR. TOM WATSON: Particular types meaning?

10571.

MS. MORELLATO: The sockeye, pink, chum, coho and chinook.

10572.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yeah, all five species, yes.

10573.

MS. MORELLATO: Yeah, yeah. Okay. And I think we already
spoke about abalone, right? You’re aware of ---

10574.

DR. TOM WATSON: I did not speak about abalone at all, actually.

10575.

MS. MORELLATO: But -- so -- but you acknowledge that marine
species harvested by First Nations include abalone?

10576.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m aware that they’ve taken them, yes.

10577.

MS. MORELLATO: And snapper?
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10578.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yes.

10579.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

10580.

DR. TOM WATSON: It’s one of those groundfish species that
would have ---

10581.

MS. MORELLATO: Right.

10582.

DR. TOM WATSON: --- been grouped together.

10583.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. And in the open water as well? Okay.

10584.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yes.

10585.

MS. MORELLATO: That was a yes? Yeah. Okay.

10586.

But as I understand it, the Northern Gateway hasn’t yet identified the
nature of this use by First Nation or key harvesting locations? That’s begun but
not complete; right?

10587.

DR. TOM WATSON: I think we’ve answered that earlier.

10588.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. So -- yeah, it’s begun, but not complete,
is that fair, Dr. Watson?

10589.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, I would just like to keep to the answers
that we gave earlier which is ---

10590.

MS. MORELLATO: I have ---

10591.

DR. TOM WATSON: Mr. Green said it a number of times actually.

10592.

MS. MORELLATO: Yeah, no. I guess the reason I’m just wanting
clarity is in my own mind I wasn’t sure what the answers were and I think that’s
right. I’m just trying to be fair here.

10593.

The process of identifying First Nation use and key harvesting areas
has begun but not complete.

Transcript

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

Enbridge Northern Gateway Panel 1 - Prince Rupert
Examination by Ms. Morellato
10594.

DR. TOM WATSON: At the risk of going back and forth and
appearing like I’m not trying to answer your question in the most helpful way -- I
don’t want to get hung up on the word “key” again, but I think we made the point
earlier that the First Nations fishery, traditional, social, ceremonial, commercial -all of those are very important to them. And we acknowledge the species that
were mentioned earlier.

10595.

The magnitude, specific locations, have not been specifically
identified. And again, I want to stress that we are looking forward to working
with them in the harvest studies and to get information from traditional use work.

10596.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. Sir -- Dr. Watson, are you aware that
Metlakatla has a rehabilitation fishery, abalone fishery near Triple Island?

10597.

DR. TOM WATSON: I think most of us are aware of the problems
with the abalone fishery and it’s closed everywhere. So I would say if they’ve
taken upon themselves to have a rehabilitation program, then full marks for them.
That’s great.

10598.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. It’s not something that you were
previously aware of, is that fair?

10599.

DR. TOM WATSON: I -- yeah, that is a fair statement. And again,
I’m glad someone is doing something about it.

10600.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. I’m sorry ---

10601.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Can I add ---

10602.

MS. MORELLATO: --- you would agree with me…

10603.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Sorry, I was just going to add that abalone
is identified as a threatened species under COSEWIC and so we have looked at it,
for example, we have done surveys around the terminal at the request of DFO -or not rather surveys, we’ve looked at the potential for abalone to occur around
the terminal site because of that status.

10604.

So I think it’s fair to say that abalone, because of their life behaviour
being on the bottom in deeper water, but not in the water where we’re transiting

Transcript

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

Enbridge Northern Gateway Panel 1 - Prince Rupert
Examination by Ms. Morellato
necessarily, that we’re less likely to interact with their habitat during routine
effects than some of the pelagic species that you’ve been speaking to.
10605.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. Thank you.

10606.

Mr. Carruthers, you’d agree with me that knowing the key harvesting
areas in locations of First Nation’s use is essential?

10607.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I think, as been outlined before, the
information we have is the -- we’re satisfied the data we have to date is sufficient
for the purposes of the environmental assessment.

10608.

We do acknowledge that additional information would be useful, you
know, especially as we go forward in the context of adaptive management. So
certainly it’s something we would encourage cooperation on and would seek that
information.

10609.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, are you reading from a document?

10610.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: No, I have notes that I refer to
periodically, but I’m not reading from it.

10611.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10612.

But this -- the harvesting sites of First Nations is a critical piece of
information that ought to inform marine shipping routes, isn’t that right?

10613.

Are you needing to consult, Mr. Carruthers, with your colleagues on -in answering that question?

10614.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, I am consulting with Mr. Green
and Mr. Anderson right now.

--- (A short pause/Courte pause)
10615.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: So what we were talking about here is
that, going back again to the environmental sensitivity atlases ---

10616.

MS. MORELLATO: Mr. Green, I’m hesitant to interrupt, but I did
ask the question to Mr. Carruthers.
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10617.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, I would like Mr. Green to
respond to that question. Thank you.

10618.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

10619.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: So in absence of direct information from
First Nations, we use things like the environmental sensitivity atlases from the
province which do identify, I would say, some of the Aboriginal harvesting sites.

10620.

We know it’s old information. It’s based on a 1990 database so it’s
not that current.

10621.

But for the assessment, again, we look at effect pathways and we say
this is where our vessels are transiting, this is what we know about where people
are harvesting, and then we have to make some assumptions about that.

10622.

And so for certain types of fisheries, they’re spatially separated and
our conclusion is the effect would be minimal for fisheries that do overlap our
shipping routes, especially in the confined channel assessment area, that’s where
our environmental assessment would have focused.

10623.

And so you’ll see in both -- in this volume and Volume 8B, there’s a
section on the confined channel assessment area with a much more detailed
assessment of effects on the different types of fisheries you’re referring to and
then, in the open water area where it’s a more open and dispersed area, there still
is a section on marine fisheries but the interaction with the fishery -- it’s still
there, there still is some potential for interaction and that’s what we focused on as
opposed to the coastal fisheries in the open water area because now we’re into the
open water and we’re well out from the coastline.

10624.

MS. MORELLATO: Right.

10625.

But I mean the fish boats go where the fish are in the open water;
correct?

10626.
10627.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Absolutely.
MS. MORELLATO: And if the fish go into a tanker route then that’s
where the fishery is going to take place?
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Okay, is that a ‘yes’?

10628.
10629.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: That’s a ‘yes’ and that would apply for
any vessel operating in this region, whether they’re moving oil or natural gas or
cargo, is that large ships typically move along routes and the expectation under
marine law, like laws of the sea, is that smaller vessels move out of the way of
approaching vessels.

10630.

And that’s the situation today.

10631.

MS. MORELLATO: Yeah, and what ---

10632.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: And what we want to move to is a more
collaborative process --MS. MORELLATO: M’hm.

10633.
10634.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: --- of saying we’re going to work with the
fishermen so that we actually know something about the timing and the
movements of tankers so that -- and we’re prepared, within limits, to change the
movement of the tankers to accommodate certain fisheries, because some of the
fisheries windows are very limited and I know -- maybe Dr. Watson could speak a
bit to the Fisheries Liaison Committee if you want but --MS. MORELLATO: No, that wasn’t my question.

10635.
10636.

Let’s -- we’ll get to this much quicker if we answer the questions I ask,
but I appreciate your suggestion.

10637.

The question that I wanted to get back to and to have -- just to be clear
on is that: Does Northern Gateway consider it important information to have
information concerning First Nation harvesting information about locations of
harvesting sites and locations of their fisheries?

10638.

Is that considered important information by Northern Gateway?

10639.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes, I think we would -- we would
consider that to be important information.
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10640.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10641.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I think -- if I could just continue for a
second. I promise to be quick.

10642.

But the -- but there is a difference I think in our minds between
appropriate amounts of information, adequate amounts of information for the
purpose of the assessment and a -- you’ve referred to a complete information a
number of times.

10643.

You know, we hope to get closer to complete information at some
point in time as we further shape the project and as we get closer to construction
and operation of the project.
MS. MORELLATO: M’hm.

10644.
10645.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I’d like to also make the comment that the
offer has been out to collect this information from Aboriginal communities for
many years and has been done numerous times.

10646.

We are starting to collect some of that information through this
process. None of the information that we’ve collected to date or seen to date
changes anything that we’ve made in terms of predictions, and we don’t anticipate
that any other information that we do receive would change our predictions but it
will help to shape the project going forward.

10647.

It will help us to develop plans and mitigations so that the overlap
between tanker routing and First Nations and other fisheries is minimized and so
that’s the main point we wanted to make.

10648.

MS. MORELLATO: Yeah, and I’m struggling with that point a
little, because I think what I’m hearing is that you’ve made up your mind and you
expect the information that you’re going to get is just going to reinforce your
conclusion.

10649.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: What I am trying to convey is that it will
continue to help shape -- and we said a number of times here -- the adaptive
management of the project; help shape the way we do the project.

10650.

MS. MORELLATO: And if information is provided about sensitive
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areas like Triple Island and Tree Knob and Celestial Reef and other areas that
we’ve just identified, presumably, we’re going to hear about that; aren’t we?
10651.

We’re going to have an opportunity to discuss that; aren’t we?

10652.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Oh, I hope we can discuss this, yes.

10653.

The -- what we are saying, though, is that the information that we will
receive will help us shape the project.

10654.

MS. MORELLATO: And what if you receive -- and I believe this is
information that you’ve already started to receive -- and you received information
that suggests that shipping routes ought to be changed, will you change them?

10655.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: The information that we’ve received
would help to inform the mitigation that we’re proposing. Part of that might be
the shipping routes.

10656.

More likely, it will definitely shape the discussions and the Fisheries
Liaison Committee and the information around the exchange of information on
how we plan to move forward with shipping routes and -- versus the recreational
and other types of fishing activities that are occurring.

10657.

The one thing that we haven’t really commented yet today is that, you
know, the majority of these activities are done near shore and our channel -- our
shipping routes are typically mid-channel.

10658.

And so that alone really helps to avoid that potential conflict and
overlap between the activities.

10659.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, are you familiar with long-line halibut
fisheries?

10660.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: I am at some levels, but we certainly have
people that are more experienced on water fisheries than I am.

10661.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10662.

And those happen in the open water; correct?
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10663.

And these long lines can be five miles long; right?

10664.

DR. TOM WATSON: They can be variable lengths.

10665.

MS. MORELLATO: And they can be as long as five miles?

10666.

DR. TOM WATSON: I don’t know about five miles, but whether it’s
a mile or five, it’s still a long length.

10667.

MS. MORELLATO: You don’t have any evidence to the contrary
that it’s not as long as five miles; do you, sir?

10668.

DR. TOM WATSON: No.

10669.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10670.

Because my instructions are they can be five miles long. You
wouldn’t disagree with that; would you?

10671.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m going to take your word for it for now.

10672.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. I’ll take that as not disagreeing. Let’s
move on.

10673.

And so these lines can have thousands of hooks for halibut on them;
right?

10674.

DR. TOM WATSON: Excuse me for a moment.

--- (A short pause/Courte pause)
10675.

DR. TOM WATSON: Sorry about that, but he’s a little smarter than
I am sometimes.

10676.

MS. MORELLATO: And who is smarter than you?

--- (Laughter/Rires)
10677.
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10678.

DR. TOM WATSON: Mr. Stefan Dick. He works for Stantec.

10679.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

10680.

DR. TOM WATSON: He helped with this report.

10681.

And he’s clarified something for me which is very important that I
think the Panel needs to be aware of, and that is that the halibut long lines are set
-- they’re benthic, so they’re resting on the bottom, and there’s typically two
floats that would mark where the long lines could be picked up by the fishers, and
those buoys are available -- are visible -- pardon me.

10682.

And so there’s no reason to expect, other than when the fishers are
actually setting their lines, that there would be a potential conflict and I would
suggest that if the fisher sees the tanker, that they just wait and then that’s going
to be a question of a few minutes, maybe several hours before they can set their
lines.
And the ship passing over top of those lines won’t be affected.

10683.
10684.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, you didn’t answer the question I asked.
The question I asked was, these ---

10685.

DR. TOM WATSON: And they can have several thousand hooks.

10686.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes, exactly.

10687.

I have a fisherman right beside me and I’d appreciate his support.

10688.

So, sir, the concern we have here is that you’ve got this long five-mile
line or less and it’s anchored to the ground, to the bottom -- it’s anchored in the
water -- and the tanker’s coming by and it’s not something that you just pick up.

10689.

Basically, my instructions are that a tanker’s coming by and your line
is in the way, you’ve got to cut it. You lose it; isn’t that right?

10690.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m not a halibut fisherman. I might -- I’m a
fisheries biologist so I certainly understand the practicality of that situation.

10691.
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Mr. Dick can help you with this -- that you would have to cut the line if the
tanker’s coming through?
10692.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, that’s a hypothetical situation and it
would be up to the fisher if he’s going to cut it or wait and I can’t speculate on
what he or she would do.

10693.

But this does bring up a very important point because it relates to the
potential for lost gear and, if the gear was lost, how it would be compensated for.

10694.

And we’ve talked around this for quite a while today about how that
could be mitigated and that’s the Fisheries Liaison Committee and it really must
-- for the benefit of the audience and the Panel, we really should talk about it a
little bit because that is the mechanism that could mitigate that very issue that
you’re alluding to.

10695.

MS. MORELLATO: I do intend to take you to the Fisheries Liaison
Committee but, right now, I’d like to talk about these halibut lines.

10696.

And my understanding is that, if a ship is coming by, you basically
have -- the line is lost, you basically have to cut it. You don’t disagree with that;
do you sir?

10697.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m not going to dispute what the fisher might
do in a situation that he or she might feel necessary to cut a line.

10698.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10699.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I would say that this is exactly
something that we envision the Fishing Liaison Committee would do.

10700.

One would be for education because not everyone understands the
other industry perfectly and, certainly, we’re even hearing things today that I
wasn’t aware of but, certainly, that’s what we’ve always intended the Fishing
Liaison to be, one of increased understanding and then shared solutions so that we
could figure out what are the impacts and then how best to mitigate them.

10701.

So again, that is very relevant to what we’re discussing, is how that is
a shared resource, the ocean, and how best could any potential conflicts be
mitigated ahead of time so that there was not conflict.
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10702.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, I’m instructed that when you’ve got your
halibut line out there, it’s tethered to the boat and then it’s anchored and you have
a choice: you either cut it or you let the tanker run over the boat, or the line.
Isn’t that right? I mean there ---

10703.
10704.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, how can I say, that that’s right. I’m not
the fisher in that situation. It’s a hypothetical situation.

10705.

Although it could be a very real one, it would be their decision at that
point but I would hope they’d be comforted in knowing that, if those were the
circumstances leading to a cut line, then there would be a mechanism.

10706.

There would be a possible, probable, plausible mechanism to deal with
that.

10707.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, we’ll deal with the mechanism in a
moment, we’re talking about the problem right now.

10708.

And this is part of the struggle, right, because Northern Gateway did
not do any field assessment on the impact of tanker traffic or marine traffic on
fishing activities; correct?

10709.

DR. TOM WATSON: That is not correct.

10710.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, you didn’t go out and do a field survey
on the question; did you?

10711.

DR. TOM WATSON: No, but the fishing activities as reported
through DFO and some preliminary meetings that we had at the beginning of the
project, we do understand about the nature of the fishery.

10712.

We do understand that halibut fishing boats are out there. We do
understand that the possible conflicts that could arise. So those are all very
understandable.

10713.

MS. MORELLATO: They’re understandable, sir, but you didn’t
research them; did you?
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You didn’t know about the halibut lines, for example. Isn’t that right?

10714.
10715.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, actually, I do know about halibut long
lines and how halibut are caught.

10716.

I wouldn’t confuse referring to talking to a colleague to give you the
best answer we can as not knowing.

10717.

MS. MORELLATO: We’ll get back to that in a moment.

10718.

Northern Gateway concludes that because of the restricted and often
unpredictable timing of commercial salmon fisheries and herring fisheries, the
potential for environmental effects is considered greater for these species than for
others.
Isn’t that right?

10719.
10720.

DR. TOM WATSON: I will agree there’s different considerations
for salmon and herring because the openings can be unpredictable, they can be
very short.

10721.

And there is, again, a way around that. I know that boats will muster
in waiting for an opening call and sometimes that call doesn’t come or it’s
delayed.

10722.

And so it is possible, boats could be in the shipping lane area. And
beyond that, if the tanker is coming and the tanker knows there’s ships or fishing
vessels, there is an mechanism, again, for minimizing and avoiding conflict.

10723.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, in your ESA, your conclusion that the
effect of tanker traffic on marine fisheries and access will be significant, relies on
the presence of effective mitigation measures; correct?

10724.

DR. TOM WATSON: That’s correct.

10725.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10726.

And what we’re heard over and over this afternoon is about the
Fisheries Liaison Committee; correct?
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10727.
10728.

DR. TOM WATSON: Yes, you have.
MS. MORELLATO: Now, Northern Gateway does not provide an
evaluation on existing or future impacts with regard to loss or damage to fishing
gear; do you?

10729.

DR. TOM WATSON: I can’t speak for Northern Gateway.

10730.

MS. MORELLATO: All right. Perhaps somebody else can.

10731.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Can you repeat the specific question?
Sorry.

10732.

MS. MORELLATO: That Northern Gateway has not done a
valuation on existing or future impacts with respect to loss or damage to fishing
gear, either in the OWA or the CCAA.
Isn’t that right?

10733.
10734.

DR. TOM WATSON: No, I’m sorry, I kind of set Mr. Carruthers up
there. I didn’t fully hear your question. I should be answering that.

10735.

No, it was assessed and considered and, hopefully, there’s never an
occurrence that we have to test how well this would -- how well the mitigation
would work.

10736.

But that’s a question that I should have answered and not passed it
over to John.

10737.

MS. MORELLATO: The question wasn’t about mitigation actually.

10738.

DR. TOM WATSON: Maybe you could repeat your question then?

10739.

MS. MORELLATO: I’ll repeat it again.

10740.

That Northern Gateway has not provided a valuation on existing or
future impacts with regard to loss or damage to fishing gear?

10741.
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10742.

DR. TOM WATSON: Just for a second.

10743.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

--- (A short pause/Courte pause)
10744.

DR. TOM WATSON: The good information rests in more than one
brain I’m afraid.

10745.

We have looked at the potential for gear loss and we take the example
for what’s happening now. And we did try to find information as best we could
as to the incidents of gear loss with ships that are in the shipping lane and we
really couldn’t find much information at all.

10746.

We certainly did not see any incidents of compensation programs and
we also have very good examples from the East Coast of Canada for conflicts
between fishers and other vessels, and mechanisms for ---

10747.

MS. MORELLATO: Right.

10748.

DR. TOM WATSON: --- correcting and for compensating for gear
loss.

10749.

MS. MORELLATO: I hear you sir.

10750.

My question though was whether you’ve actually evaluated that loss.

10751.

You haven’t evaluated that loss either presently or…?

10752.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, until there is a loss -- until there is a
loss, you can’t evaluate it.

10753.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, you haven’t evaluated the baseline of
what’s happening out there now; right?
DR. TOM WATSON: Well, actually I’m going to correct you.

10754.
10755.

I believe I just did answer that and we did look and try to find
information on the frequency of conflicts and data pertaining to gear loss.
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MS. MORELLATO: But it’s not in the ESA.

10756.
10757.

DR. TOM WATSON: There are statements, and I’ll have to -- I may
have to look for that and show you the statement, but we did look for that
information and I believe that we did say that we couldn’t find anything that was
relevant.

10758.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. And that’s really what all -- what I was
asking actually. I haven’t see anything there and -- but you haven’t -- Northern
Gateway hasn’t actually gone out and spoken to fishermen, the Fishermen’s
Union or any fishermen, done an investigation or a survey on this; right?

10759.

DR. TOM WATSON: That’s not right. In 2005, when I was first
asked to participate in this project we made a trip here to Prince Rupert and we
met with DFO, we met with some First Nations individuals. And this is in the
report as well.

10760.

And we also spoke to some fishermen and some lodge owners. But we
didn’t speak with everyone. We did what we could at the time and in the time we
had available to us. So it’s not right to characterize that we didn’t speak to
anyone.

10761.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay, all right. So you spoke to them about ---

10762.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I think it would be right though to
characterize that we did recognize the issue. And certainly we recognized the
issue and we didn’t see a solution that was there today that was being done.
Notwithstanding there’s vessels, marine vessels that regularly go along these
routes, notwithstanding that the fisheries are also there.

10763.

We did look to say well what -- this is a concern and how best could
we manage it. And we did look to the east coast of Canada who’d been very
effective at a joint -- what is very similar to a fishing liaison committee, which
again went through education of both parties and communication.

10764.

And that enhanced communication went to reduce the conflicts. It
didn’t go just to reduce them it went to resolve them if there was -- and one thing
that we’ve suggested would be that prior to operation we would set up a
methodology for compensation.
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10765.

So first, like all, you try to avoid it; get the chance down to as low as
practicable. And then if there is a conflict, have a resolution mechanism so that
doesn’t create more conflict, that there’s a known process.

10766.

So we are very much wanting to work with people to develop that ---

10767.

MS. MORELLATO: We hear you.

10768.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: --- so that we could avoid it and then
address it appropriately.

10769.

Again, it wasn’t there today and it’s something that we are trying to
incorporate to address that very real issue.

10770.

MS. MORELLATO: I hear what you’re saying. I’m just wanting to
go back to Dr. Watson because the meetings that you had in 2005, you said, were
those to deal with experience in lost fishing gear on the waters?

10771.

DR. TOM WATSON: It was to deal with the project and people’s
perception of how the project might affect them. And so it covered a broad range
of issues.

10772.

There was a questionnaire that -- that was provided and -- and that we
relied upon that information for -- to get some preliminary ideas about the
importance of local fishing activities and types of fishing and so on.

10773.

MS. MORELLATO: Is that your answer, sir?

10774.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well, I believe it is.

10775.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. So the question was, in the 2005
meetings -- and I’ll ask it again -- did they deal with lost or damage fishing gear?

10776.

DR. TOM WATSON: And respectfully, I’ll answer again. We
covered all aspects of fishing activities and the concerns that were raised by those
fishers.

10777.

And I can’t remember the details of the questionnaire but if there was
an issue raised about lost gear or conflicts on the open water area or conflicts in
any other way, it was discussed.
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10778.

MS. MORELLATO: I just want to make sure I have your evidence
right. That’s all, sir. I don’t want to be disagreeable. I just need to know what
your evidence actually is.

10779.

And are you saying that you can’t remember whether in 2005 you
actually had specific discussions on loss or damage to fishing gear? Is that your
evidence?

10780.

DR. TOM WATSON: I don’t remember what the questionnaire
actually said. And I don’t recall what the responses were. But it did frame -- it
did frame our assessment which included seriously looking at the potential for
loss gear.

10781.

MS. MORELLATO: Is that survey available for us to take a look at?

10782.

DR. TOM WATSON: It wasn’t a survey. They were just selected
questionnaires that were provided to individuals at the time.

10783.

MS. MORELLATO: Would we have an opportunity to take a look at
that survey and the results?
DR. TOM WATSON: That’s not for me to answer.

10784.
10785.

MS. MORELLATO: I’m making that request -- respectfully, making
the request.

10786.

MR. ROTH: Madam Chair, this would probably also be part of the
consultation mandate as far as the collecting of the information. And it would be
likely in the public consultation materials and the responsibility of another panel
to speak to things like questionnaires and information that was gathered like that.

10787.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, the witnesses, in response to one of my
questions referred to a survey and information and we’re asking for disclosure of
that information in that survey.

10788.

DR. TOM WATSON: It was not a survey.

10789.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.
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10790.

DR. TOM WATSON: They were informal discussions with people
available that we called at sort of very short notice. And we attempted to get -- to
standardize the information through a questionnaire to give us a preliminary
indication of peoples’ thoughts, feelings about a project of that magnitude.

10791.

And that’s seven years ago. And since that time there’s been far more
information presented to everyone in the communities than what we did in an
informal 30-minute meeting.

10792.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, can you -- maybe we can leave it at this.
I’d ask that Northern Gateway disclose to us information they have concerning
any -- you say it wasn’t a survey -- but any meetings they may have had with
others about gear loss and damage. Okay.

10793.

And if it doesn’t exist, it doesn’t exist. I just need to know.

10794.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well actually you can glean a fair about -- a
fair amount of information. A about -- I feel that you’re not satisfied about our
answers for loss fishing gear, and that -- that is covered in -- just let me read here,
it’s B3-34, starting at page 65. There’s a section on loss fishing gear.

10795.

And with respect to the interviews that were undertaken, and that’s in
the technical data report that was done.

10796.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, I ---

10797.

DR. TOM WATSON: I’m going to give you the reference, B9-40.

10798.

MS. MORELLATO: Can I just see whether or not you’re willing to
disclose the information I’ve just requested from these meetings.

10799.

DR. TOM WATSON: I haven’t said no. I’m going to have to take
my leave and directions from Gateway.

10800.

THE CHAIRPERSON: First of all Ms. Morellato, could you please
let the witnesses complete their answers before you go forward.

10801.

It might be useful for you if you turned off your microphone while the
witnesses were answering the questions. That might be a help to you.
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10802.

We seem to have a variety of conversations going on in a variety of
different places here. And so I think we need to just back up and understand
where you’re at right now with respect to the question. The witness was trying to
take you to some evidence. And I think that it would be a good idea to go to that
evidence and hear what the witnesses have to say, and then follow-up with you
further on that basis.

10803.
10804.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you for the direction.
THE CHAIRPERSON: So, Dr. Watson, would you take us to where
you were wanting to go and help us understand what’s in the written evidence at
this point?

10805.
10806.

DR. TOM WATSON: Certainly.
I was -- I was trying to -- a better answer or to provide more
meaningful information in the questions that were asked earlier about loss or
damage to fishing gear. So I wanted to direct -- sorry if I pronounce your name
incorrectly -- Morellato is it? Okay -- to B3-34, it’ll be page 65, and it will be
section 12.7.2.
And tell me when you’re ready, I’ll give you the other reference.

10807.
10808.

MS. MORELLATO: Perhaps you’ll take me there because I’m just
trying to understand -- sorry, you said 12.7.2, can you take us to the passage that
you’d like to refer us to?

10809.

DR. TOM WATSON: Well I was -- when I first started to answer the
question, I -- you hadn’t answered it -- or asked the question at that point. I was
just referring you to that section so that you could go to it and read it if you like.

10810.

But before we go there, I want to also tell you about the other section
where we talked about interviews because that was something that we were trying
to provide information for.

10811.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10812.

DR. TOM WATSON: And that is, the reference for that B9-40,
Adobe 25.
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10813.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. So shall we look at the document you
just referred me to, 12.7.2.3, I believe it was. Let’s go back to where we were a
moment ago.

10814.

DR. TOM WATSON: I don’t have a specific passage for you. But I
will say that we’ve -- it addresses some of the comments and questions that you
had made regarding fishing gear.

10815.

And I didn’t want to leave the impression that we hadn’t thought about
loss or damage to fishing gear.

10816.
10817.

MS. MORELLATO: Oh, no. I know that.
DR. TOM WATSON: But I -- this is the best way to show everyone
too, is if we ---

10818.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. So if we go back to ---

10819.

DR. TOM WATSON: And, we also ---

10820.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Ms. Morellato, again, I would ask you to let
the witness complete their answers to the questions before you carry on. It allows
us to keep up with you. Thank you.

10821.
10822.

MS. MORELLATO: Actually did, thank you.
DR. TOM WATSON: I -- no -- actually I wasn’t done, just trying to
give you the full answer.

10823.
10824.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.
DR. TOM WATSON: We also have a section -- it’s 12.7 in that
same document -- 12.7.1 in the same document and it talks about baseline
conditions for fishing gear.

10825.

And, in the first sentence, we indicate that:
“The extent and locality of marine fishing activities within the
CCAA is currently undefined,…”
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No, that’s not what I want to do. No, that’s not the one.

10826.
10827.

I didn’t read far enough, pardon me. If you look at the second
sentence, it says:
“Information currently collected on vessel collisions and
incidents of gear damage or loss are limited.”

10828.

So when I was answering your question earlier, we didn’t have any
reliable, solid information on the amounts, the magnitude of any losses that may
have occurred. We didn’t have any statistical basis for moving forward in a
predictive sense. So we used the information that we had and that was from other
areas.

10829.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10830.

DR. TOM WATSON: And ---

10831.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

10832.

DR. TOM WATSON: --- and for interviews, you can see in our
document that we do identify the nature of the individuals and activities
representing those individuals that we interviewed with.

10833.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10834.

Where are the interviews referred to, sir?

10835.

DR. TOM WATSON: That will be -- that’s D -- D9-40 -- is it D or
B, John? B, pardon me. Bad eyes too.

10836.

MS. MORELLATO: And Madam Chair suggested you take us to
that.

10837.

Do you have the -- do you want to -- is there some -- a passage there
you want to reference?

10838.

DR. TOM WATSON: The one I would like to take you to is Adobe
page 25, section 2.3.
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10839.

And it describes who we met with and what the general nature of the
conversation was. And you’ll see that we talk about in the second sentence -- or
third sentence, pardon me:
“Fishers were asked to describe their current and past fishing
activities, areas and species that they target, gear types used,
times of year and durations fished and any other information
[that] they considered would be useful to the assessment team
in establishing the current extent of fishing activity in the
area.”

10840.

So the answer to your specific question: Did we ask questions about
gear damage?

10841.

I’m suggesting to the Panel and to the audience here, that that was a
logical inclusion into the nature of the interviews. And although I don’t have the
questionnaire in front of me, I think we would find that that would be a concern
expressed by the people that we met with.

10842.

MS. MORELLATO: Right.

10843.

I think you -- and you finished? Okay.

10844.

I think you said earlier that you couldn’t remember exactly what was
discussed because it was seven years ago; is that fair?

10845.

DR. TOM WATSON: That’s what I said.

10846.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10847.

Could we get a copy of the interviews, please?

10848.

DR. TOM WATSON: Again, I’ll have to check with the availability
of the people I’m working with and I can’t put my finger on them right now.
They’re not in an exhibit.

10849.
10850.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.
THE CHAIRPERSON: Ms. Morellato, could you help the Panel
understand the utility that that would provide?
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10851.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, this witness was suggesting that there
was some meetings that dealt with gear loss, but then when I questioned him
about whether he could remember, he said he couldn’t remember, so we’d like to
know the answer to the question -- because this is an important issue.

10852.

THE CHAIRPERSON: The Panel is struggling to understand how
the knowledge of that at this point -- at that point will assist us now given the time
period that’s past.

10853.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, we don’t have any information on the
record right now -- no studies, field work, surveys of any kind regarding lost gear
or damage to fishing equipment, none. And that’s what my question was related
to.

10854.

This witness is suggesting there may be, but it hasn’t been disclosed
and so we’re asking for that to happen.

10855.

DR. TOM WATSON: Madam Chair, if I could add something.

10856.

My colleague sitting beside me pointed out a very important part of the
interview process, and that was they were confidential and we were asked to make
it confidential.

10857.

And we also did meet with some FSC fishers that are reported in our
document and I’m going to provide that reference in a moment, if I could.

10858.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: And while we wait, just in terms of
the relevance, I would table that we do want to meet as the FLC -- and again, to
understand how do we avoid those conflicts, and then also work out how to
compensate for any gear loss.

10859.

So to me it would be what’s the protocols to minimize any negative
impacts, but then also to put a protocol in place if there is lost gear.

10860.
10861.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.
My question was different, though, right, because I wanted to ask how
it was that Northern Gateway concluded that this wasn’t a serious issue -- that
gear loss wasn’t a serious issue today when there was no study done on it. That’s
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all.
10862.

I want to be fair about this but, I mean, Northern Gateway concludes
there’s no significant impact but hasn’t done a study on gear loss; right?

10863.

DR. TOM WATSON: We need to have a very important distinction
here.

10864.

I don’t think anyone wants to leave the impression, and I don’t think
anyone wants to feel the impression that gear loss is not serious to the fisher. Of
course it is.

10865.

We’ve tried at length to explain there will be a mechanism for gear
loss and compensation if it’s tied to a legitimate activity due to shipping. And so
to characterize that there is a feeling that it’s not seriously considered by us is just
not correct.

10866.

The other thing I’d like to add is that, Ms. Morellato, if you would turn
to -- or write down the reference B9-41, Adobe page 41 -- there will be a section
in there on our interviews with the FSC fishers.

10867.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, can you just say that to me again?

10868.

DR. TOM WATSON: Sure.

10869.

MS. MORELLATO: B9.

10870.

DR. TOM WATSON: It’ll be B9-41, Adobe page 41.

10871.

MS. MORELLATO: All right.

10872.

DR. TOM WATSON: And there’s some information in there that
will provide the flavour of the things that we talked about with them.

10873.
10874.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir --MR. PAUL ANDERSON: And I’d just like to add -- sorry to
interrupt ---

10875.
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10876.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: --- just one more comment.

10877.

And we have to remember that, even though these things are very
important, what we look at when we’re doing an environmental assessment, is the
effects -- whether they be significant or not -- after mitigation.

10878.

And so -- and when we come -- I’ll -- I can direct you directly to the
conclusions on this section of the environmental assessment, and it’s Exhibit B334 -- which is the Volume 8B of the Marine Transportation ESA Volume.

10879.

And specifically, page 69 -- right at the top of that page, it states:
“With the implementation of appropriate mitigation measures,
vessel collisions with fishing gear are likely to be avoided. Any
loss or damage will be recorded and additional compensation
or mitigation will be considered as required. As a result,
environmental effects from marine transportation on marine
fishing activities are predicted to be not significant.”

10880.

So it’s not like we’ve dismissed this, but we believe that we have
mitigation -- we will have mitigation in place so that when these -- when and if
these things occur, there will be a protocol for compensation.

10881.

So, in that way, that the losses to the fishers would not be significant.

10882.

MS. MORELLATO: That’s -- are you done, sir? Okay.

10883.

Because that’s exactly the point I was going to next. Because
Northern Gateway’s impact assessment for fisheries in the open water area and in
the confined channel area does not separate the effect of shipping traffic on
fisheries before mitigation from the effect of shipping traffic after mitigation.
Isn’t that right?

10884.
10885.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: No, that’s not correct because what Mr.
Anderson just read is with the implementation of appropriate mitigation measures,
that’s what we referred to as residual effect. And in all of our assessment the only
thing that we put a determination of significance on is a residual effect.

Transcript

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

Enbridge Northern Gateway Panel 1 - Prince Rupert
Examination by Ms. Morellato
10886.

MS. MORELLATO: Right but ---

10887.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: And I think it’s really important to
remember, again, that we represent 2 to 3 percent of the traffic in the open water
area. Northern Gateway’s vessels will add to that traffic but it’s -- we’re a very
small percentage of that.

10888.

Fishermen are already dealing with this issue on a daily basis, with
many other vessels and currently there is no mechanism to report loss gear and
seek compensation from those shippers, which is probably not very fair at all.

10889.

And I think what’s being offered here is a mechanism where fishermen
work together with Northern Gateway, and hopefully other shippers in this region,
to work out a fair process for determining when compensation should be issued.
And I don’t think anyone is saying here that we don’t respect your concern.

10890.

That’s -- it’s a large loss to an individual. And if rules are set by both
groups as to where fishing should occur and where tankers should be, and people
respect each other and minimize those effects, then I think there is potential to get
along in this large area together.

10891.

And if damage does occur because a tanker or something goes awry
and damage occurs, then there’s mechanisms for determining compensation. First
of all, there’s someone to go to, to report damage and seek compensation.

10892.

The second thing is, there’s a mechanism for compensation and no one
else on the west coast of Canada is offering that. No fisherman in Vancouver is
offered that, no fisherman in Prince Rupert is offered that at present.

10893.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. So my point again is different. And it is
that the First Nations fishers and the public at large can’t compare the impact of
marine traffic on fishing activity against the effect of mitigation, whether it’s
effective or not because the two effects aren’t separately assessed. You collapsed
the two together; right?

10894.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: That is not normal practice in
environmental assessment in Canada.

10895.

MS. MORELLATO: No, but that’s what you’ve done; right?
Whether it’s normal practice or not, that’s what’s happened here.
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10896.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: We are following the Canadian
Environmental Assessment Act and we have said -- we’ve laid out our
methodology very clearly in our assessment. We state the effect mechanism. We
explain how the effect could occur. We describe our mitigation in detail and then
we assess, as best as we can, if can do it quantitatively we’ll do it, if we’ll do it
semi-quantitatively if we can’t that way and lastly -- and lastly, if we can’t do it
any other way, we’ll do it qualitatively.

10897.

And we assess the residual effects. We try to quantify those in terms
of scope, magnitude, duration, frequency. Then we also apply, are we certain -what’s the -- well two things; what’s the likelihood of the event occurring and that
effect occurring? And what’s the certainty both for mitigation and for our effects
prediction?

10898.

So those are all laid out in our assessment methodology. Those are all
followed by all disciplines in our assessment.

10899.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. But see, the way you’ve done it, and
this is the problem, is -- and we’re struggling with, is there’s no way of examining
the predicted impact before mitigation with the predicted impact after mitigation,
correct, because you don’t separate the two?

10900.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: That is not the way an Environmental
assessment is done.

10901.

MS. MORELLATO: Well we can argue that point later. Let’s move
on, sir. I appreciate your point.

10902.

Now, Northern Gateway says that with respect to the CCAA and the
open water area, that if a tanker comes through a fishing area, it just takes a few
minutes for the tanker to pass through.

10903.

Northern Gateway isn’t suggesting, are you, that this delay is the only
impact on fishing?

10904.

DR. TOM WATSON: There is the possibility of a delay for fishers
to mobilize to where they want to fish if the tanker is passing close by and the
fishing grounds are also close by. There is all range of potential effects from
tanker traffic; there’s additional traffic from the two tugs that will be
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accompanying the --10905.
10906.

MS. MORELLATO: Right.
DR. TOM WATSON: --- tankers. There’s going to be people out
there watching tankers.
Ms. MORELLATO: M’hm.

10907.
10908.

DR. TOM WATSON: And so, yes, there is a broad range of potential
impacts and those have been assessed.

10909.

MS. MORELLATO: So if the fish nets are set, the fishers would
have to take the nets back up before the tanker comes by and then they’d have set
them again; right?

10910.

DR. TOM WATSON: I find it difficult to agree with that after the
very good discussion that we’ve had and representations made that there is, and
will be a mechanism to avoid that very situation.

10911.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, you’d agree with me that not everything is
predictable? I mean, we can’t predict where the fish would go right?

10912.

DR. TOM WATSON: No, and we don’t know when DFO will say
the opening but we have a pretty good idea of where those fish are because the
fishers have already mobilized, waiting for the call. And similarly, the tankers
will be enroute through a known area, and we really have to stress that there will
be a mechanism.

10913.

If people choose to participate, they will know when the tanker is
coming and the tanker will know when the fishery opening is there.

10914.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. Again, I’m struggling here because you
keep going to the mitigation measure and you’re collapsing that into the problem.
And I’m wanting to just make sure that the Panel understands the nature of this
problem, right, because my instructions are, it takes hours to set and reset a net
when a tanker is coming by.

10915.

If you can, sometimes you just have to cut the line but if you can reset
and set, it takes hours; correct?
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10916.

DR. TOM WATSON: I can’t agree with such a broad statement.
I’ve set nets myself, it doesn’t always take hours.

10917.

So those are possible situations when someone is setting a net. We
also have to be mindful that the areas fished in the CCAA may -- are probably not
where the tanker passes.

10918.

And even if there is a possibility of a conflict -- and you may not want
us to keep saying about mitigation because that’s what it’s all about, is to avoid
and minimize impacts. Of course it is. And so there will be a mechanism and we
have to keep stressing that.
MS. MORELLATO: It’s not that ---

10919.
10920.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I would also like to stress that it -you’ve said it’s when a tanker comes, you’d have to bring the lines back in. It’s
actually shipping. So it’s shipping that has an interaction with the fishing. So it’s
not tankers, it’s fishing. And again as we have indicated, it would be about 3
percent.

10921.

So we’re trying to take a situation today and improve it, being a very
minor part of the shipping but trying to take a situation today and make it better.
So again, it’s the same situation if you’re fishing and a ship of any kind comes by,
you have to respond to it. We’re certainly trying to anticipate that and minimize
the potential conflict.

10922.

MS. MORELLATO: You see, sir, Northern Gateway has selected a
route that goes right through a halibut fishery. That’s the problem; right?

10923.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: The routes generally -- and we’ll get
into this in the Shipping and Navigation, but they’re common routes today that are
used by many, many vessels. So they’re just normal shipping lanes that we’re
using.

10924.

Having said that, we’d be very open to working with coastal First
Nations and having a dialogue about issues and how to resolve them, not unlike
the FLC. What are the issues that are -- people are worried about, how can we
resolve those jointly? So there’s very many solutions but one is we did pick
shipping lanes today that are used extensively.

Transcript

Hearing Order OH-4-2011

Enbridge Northern Gateway Panel 1 - Prince Rupert
Examination by Ms. Morellato
10925.

MS. MORELLATO: And, sir, when a fisherman has to reset a
gillnet, take it up and reset it, it’s not just the cost and the time of doing that,
there’s lost fishing opportunity; correct?

10926.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: That would be reasonable.

10927.

MS. MORELLATO: Yeah, thank you. And the king crab fishery,
that also -- the traps are often set with the long lines, in the halibut fishery right?
You’re aware of that?
DR. TOM WATSON: Actually, I didn’t know that.

10928.
10929.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. Does anybody else in Northern
Gateway know that the crab -- king crab traps are attached to the halibut lines in
the open water -- the long lines, rather, in the open water?

10930.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Can I -- I think it’s -- we have to start
thinking about what each type of fishery is. So you’re talking about long lining
for halibut and crab traps. Those are both benthic species.

10931.

So yes, they’re very long but they’re very long on the bottom of the
ocean. They do come up to the vessel, most assuredly. They also are anchored,
as you pointed out.
MS. MORELLATO: M’hm.

10932.
10933.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: So the zone in which the tanker and the
fishing vessel are going to interact is going to be very close to the fishing vessel.
So we don’t want -- and I don’t think -- it’s very important that people don’t think
that there’s a five-mile line out there that’s going to be severed by any vessel
that’s travelling through this area.

10934.

And this is a really good example, again, of how, if you work
cooperatively, fishing vessels can say okay, we need to be in this area to set our
long lines and the tankers agree that they’re taking this route so they don’t interact
with the actual fishing vessel area where your lines are where the lines could be
severed.

10935.
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10936.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: And it just makes practical sense that
people work together to solve this problem.

10937.

Right now, you don’t -- there is no one solving this problem. Every
vessel that goes through just does what it wants and the fisherman is the person
that has to react to the passing vessel, and what we’re suggesting, as I’ve said
before, is a mechanism whereby parties cooperate, they work together to find
common solutions to this problem and minimize those conflicts.

10938.

And that just makes common sense, there’s nothing else but common
sense in this.

10939.
10940.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, you -- are you done? Yeah, okay.
You’re aware of the accident that happened just last month in the
Prince Rupert harbour with a ship that ran aground when it was trying to
manoeuvre around a fishing vessel?

10941.

Do you recall that incident?

10942.

Does anybody on the Panel remember that or hear about that?

10943.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, we’ve heard of that.

10944.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10945.

And that ship had a pilot on board; didn’t it?

10946.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I cannot confirm it. It sounds like you
may know. I don’t know.

10947.

MS. MORELLATO: Does anybody from Northern Gateway know
whether that ship had a pilot on board?

10948.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: If it’s a large vessel, it has to have a pilot
on ---

10949.
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10950.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: Yes, then it would have to have ---

10951.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

10952.

MR. JEFFREY GREEN: --- a pilot on board.

10953.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.

--- (A short pause/Courte pause)
10954.

MS. MORELLATO: Now, you’ve mentioned the Fisheries Liaison
Committee a number of times this afternoon and my question is, sir: How long
has Northern Gateway committed to funding the fisheries liaison period -- or the
Fisheries Liaison Committee?

10955.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: We would see funding it. Again, we
would see the value in being broader than Northern Gateway.

10956.

As we mentioned, in the areas of -- whether it goes from -- you know,
areas where only 11 percent of the traffic to 3 percent, but we will certainly live
up to our commitment to fund the administration of it.

10957.

Again, I expect that could be broader as we go through time that would
pick up others that would join with us in the funding of that FLC.

10958.

MS. MORELLATO: Has Northern Gateway committed to funding
the FLC beyond the initial operating budget?

10959.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I’m not sure when you say “the
operating budget”, we would pay for the -- we’ve agreed to fund the
administrative costs?

10960.

MS. MORELLATO: Just to clarify, sir, I believe your response to a
question from the JRP was that Northern Gateway was committed to funding the
Fisheries Liaison Committee for initial operating budget.

10961.

Is that right?

10962.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, that’s correct.
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10963.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay.

10964.

And I guess my question is: What period of time is that?

10965.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Again, if we see value in it, that
would go to our operation.

10966.

My view was if -- we would put the invitation out, and I think it would
be a very effective mechanism to deal with some of the things we’re talking
about. I also firmly believe it’s broader than Northern Gateway.

10967.

But to make sure the commitment is confirmed, we will fund it during
that phase, again, but we would expect that, to have better utility, it would a
broader organization than just Northern Gateway.

10968.

MS. MORELLATO: So what do you mean then by an “initial
operating budget”?

10969.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: There would be costs, I expect, of an
administrator. I believe you’d want an independent chair to administer that.

10970.

MS. MORELLATO: Would that be for six months or a year?

--- (A short pause/Courte pause)
10971.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, and we had assumed that there
would be greater costs in the initial period to get -- to work out all of the protocols
and understandings and then expect that there would be quarterly meetings
subsequent.

10972.

But we would be prepared to fund it through the life of our operation.

10973.

MS. MORELLATO: So for the 40 to 50-year life of your operation?

10974.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, my anticipation -- and, I mean,
again, we’d have to have checks to make sure it had value, but certainly that is the
expectation, it would have value and would be necessary for the entire period of
operations.

10975.
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cost of Aboriginal fishers and First Nations participating in the committee?
10976.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: No, I believe that the best way to have
it is that participation would be voluntary and that people would make their own
arrangements to participate, but we would fund the operational aspects of the
FLC.

10977.

MS. MORELLATO: So your suggestion is that this mitigation
measure that you’re proposing that Aboriginal fishers and other fishers would
bear their own costs, would have to pay their own costs for participating.

10978.

Is that right?

10979.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, all participants would pay their
own costs. It would be an organization that comes together on a quarterly basis.

10980.

Again, we would fund what I would call the “operational aspects”, an
independent chair, but that people would have to see value in it and can commit
themselves to being part of that.

10981.

MS. MORELLATO: And they would have to pay their own way?

10982.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I’m not sure when you “have to pay
their own way” -- it depends where they live I guess in terms of what “their own
way” is.

10983.

But I expect the meetings would be held in a central location, which
could likely be Kitimat, so to make it accessible for people.

10984.

MS. MORELLATO: And so they’d have to pay -- if they weren’t
from Kitimat they’d have to pay to get there; right?

10985.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Potentially, there’s ways that people
could attend remotely. I wouldn’t preclude that.

10986.

Again, I would think the people would have the most interest, most
directly impacted, would be in the vicinity and it would make sense to locate the
meetings there generally to make it easier for people to participate.

10987.

MS. MORELLATO: And then, they would have to take off -- time
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off work to come to the meetings; right?
10988.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: They may or may not.

10989.

Again, we’re looking to jointly have a solution. I mean, it’s -- we have
two industries, you could have fishing and shipping industry, and you’re looking
for a joint solution.

10990.

So again, we’ll take an initiative to fund the operational costs but it’s
something we’d need to work out together, but I would expect participation to be
voluntary. People have to be interested to attend.

10991.

MS. MORELLATO: So you’re suggesting mitigation measure is a
cost that Aboriginal and other fishers have to bear so that Northern Gateway can
ship their oil overseas; right?

10992.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: No, I’m suggesting that we jointly
work out a solution so that both industries can be most effective.

10993.

So it’s really a form of communication which would probably reduce
conflict and time. So again, I saw it as an effective response to potential conflict
so that you don’t have it and you don’t waste time in those scenarios.

10994.

MS. MORELLATO: So Northern Gateway states that the Fisheries
Liaison Committee could develop communication protocols.

10995.

Would Northern Gateway commit to covering the cost of developing
and implementing these communication protocols?

10996.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: That would make sense, yes.

10997.

MS. MORELLATO: For the duration of the project?

10998.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Again, you’re getting into some
specifics.

10999.

The fundamental premise is that we would fund the operational costs
and, again, I’ve characterized those as more administrative, but a chairman, and
that they would facilitate the meetings and communication.
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11000.

But I think that’s better that that committee, that Fishing Liaison
Committee, develops that jointly so that it is responsive to their needs.

11001.

MS. MORELLATO: Would Northern Gateway pay for
implementing the communication protocols for the duration of the project?

11002.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I’m not sure exactly which
communication protocols you’re speaking of.

11003.

MS. MORELLATO: Just communicating between fishermen and the
ships and DFO.

11004.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: So again I think there’s
communication tools but, to the specifics you’re talking about, I think that is
something we’d need to work out with the Fishing Liaison Committee in terms of
what are the best protocols. But we are prepared to fund the administration of the
Fishing Liaison Committee.

11005.

MS. MORELLATO: What about keeping records such as records of
damaged gear, would Northern Gateway commit to covering the cost of
recordkeeping?

11006.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Getting more specific than I had
anticipated, I think there’s a responsibility for people to keep track of -- of their
own assets, but clearly we are looking for a mechanism that makes recovery
easier.

11007.

So I think that is something we need to work out as the Fishing Liaison
Committee how do we know what gear is available and being used and the
condition. I -- I don’t have a specific answer, but certainly people would have
their own records, but again, would have to have a mechanism where that’s
available to make compensation efficient.

11008.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. Just -- these are just suggestions that
Northern Gateway has made in terms of what the Fisheries Committee could do
so I’m just trying to get a sense, Mr. Carruthers, of -- of what Northern Gateway
would be funding and what they wouldn’t.

11009.

So we don’t have a commitment on communication protocol
implementation or on recordkeeping from funding perspective; correct?
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11010.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: We have a commitment to fund the
operational aspects. Again, the definition of that I would like to work out with the
Fishing Liaison Committee because I’m not sure exactly what are the most
appropriate mechanisms, but certainly we’re looking to make the -- the committee
effective.

11011.

But people also need to come trying to make the committee effective.
Again, it’s -- it’s a joint one of collaboration and communication, so how best that
can operate I’m not positive.

11012.

MS. MORELLATO: Would -- would you see ship owners as being
part of this committee?

11013.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I would not say that would be quite as
effective because the ships could be owned. Certainly Northern Gateway would
be the operator of the terminal and there could be others that are in the vicinity.
In the east coast of Canada its participation is through CAPP and that might
ultimately be the appropriate mechanism on the west coast if we see progression
of the LNG projects as well.

11014.

So it -- it’s something we -- it’s certainly -- again, if you can keep the
concept on the east coast it was CAPP, I can’t commit CAPP to that but certainly
there’s players that are consistent with respect to the Kitimat Terminal and -- and
LNG projects.

11015.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. Because Northern Gateway states that it
would address -- the FLC could address compensation, you said that earlier, for
damaged equipment and gear, but Northern Gateway is not paying for the
compensation for lost gear, et cetera, so who would?

11016.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: That is something that I envision that
would be set up through the FLC Committee because we appreciate it’s very
difficult if the ships are owned by others and the departed port would need to set
up a process where that could be done.

11017.

So we -- we understand the issue and that’s something that would be
undertaken through the FLC.

11018.
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there?
11019.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, we -- we would ensure that
there’s a solution to that.

11020.

MS. MORELLATO: Well, sir, if Northern Gateway isn’t paying for
the gear and the ship owners aren’t part of the committee then how can
compensation be enforced?

11021.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, I mean, again, there’s a number
of ways we could address it but certainly Northern Gateway would be prepared to
take that commitment on and recover it in other forms from the -- the ships.

11022.

So again, we recognize the issue, it’s very difficult, so that is what the
coordination through the FLC would facilitate, is payment for the fishing gear.

11023.

MS. MORELLATO: Northern Gateway hasn’t discussed the
viability of the FLC with coastal First Nations, my client, has it?

11024.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: We have asked a number of the
coastal First Nations of their potential support if one was put in place so that
question has gone out to a number of the directly affected coastal First Nations.
MS. MORELLATO: But you haven’t engaged with -- on that issue

11025.
have you?
11026.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: We have gotten response in terms of a
response to questions we’ve had. And again, we haven’t set out what I would call
a collaborative work to set up the Fishing Liaison Committee, but something that
we would be very interested in doing so.

11027.

MS. MORELLATO: Now you -- you referred just a moment ago to
examples where Fishery Advisory Committees have been operating in Atlantic
Canada and I think you’ve referenced two, right, Mr. Carruthers? One was called
a Fisheries Advisor Committee or FAC; is that right?

11028.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Well the name I’m most familiar with
is -- is One Ocean.

11029.
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11030.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: And then I think the other one had the
longer acronym, CNSOPB.

11031.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. I think ---

11032.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Or that’s Offshore Board. Sorry, it’s
the -- yeah -- the Fishery Advisory Committee with the...

11033.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. Okay, so both those committees operate
in the context of offshore oil exploration and drilling; is that right?

11034.
11035.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Including transportation.
MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And both these groups function within a
regulatory environment; right?
MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes, that’s my understanding.

11036.
11037.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. Now the advisory -- the Fisheries
Advisory Committee -- perhaps I could take you to AQ Number 3.

11038.

We’ve got this set up right. This is the Canada-Nova Scotia Offshore
Petroleum Resources Accord Implementation Act and this is a regulatory regime
that this FAC operates under; right?

11039.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Ms. Morellato, do you have paper copies
available on your ---

11040.

MS. MORELLATO: I do. Yes.

11041.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you.

11042.

MS. MORELLATO: Now, the copy on screen has a section outlined.
I’m not sure that the ones that you were provided that -- just now do, but the one
on the screen does.

11043.

And if I can take you to section 169 of the legislation.

11044.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Ms. Gilbert, can we get an AQ number,
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please?
11045.

THE REGULATORY OFFICER: AQ55.
--- AID TO CROSS-EXAMINATION NO./AIDE AU CONTREINTERROGATOIRE No. AQ55:
Coastal First Nations - Canada-Nova Scotia Offshore Petroleum Resources
Accord Implementation Act 1988, c. 28.

11046.

MS. MORELLATO: And just for the record this document is
entitled Canada -- it’s actually an Act -- Canada-Nova Scotia Offshore Petroleum
Resources Accord Implementation Act, and I’m referring to section 169.

11047.

THE CHAIRPERSON: And is that highlighted in the documents?
Has it been highlighted?

11048.

MS. MORELLATO: It is highlighted in this document here, Madam
Chair. Unfortunately when these documents were prepared on Friday --THE CHAIRPERSON: Oh, that’s what ---

11049.
11050.

MS. MORELLATO: --- they weren’t highlighted but we sent them
out highlighted the very next day.

11051.

THE CHAIRPERSON: And so the witnesses have had a chance to
review the highlighted ---

11052.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes.

11053.

THE CHAIRPERSON: --- document?

11054.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes. The -- it was sent out on -- on Saturday.

11055.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Let’s proceed and see how we do as far as
whether the witnesses have had the time that they needed to look at the relevant
sections that you’re bringing to their attention.

11056.

MS. MORELLATO: So if I could refer you to section 169, Mr.
Carruthers, subsection 1. There it says:
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“A committee, consisting of members appointed by each
government and by representatives of the petroleum industry
and of the fisheries industry, is established by the joint
operation of this Act and the Provincial Act to review and
monitor the application of sections 167 and 168 and any claims
and the payment thereof made under those sections.”
11057.

That’s what that section says, sir.

11058.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Did you ask me if you -- if that’s what
that said?

11059.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes.

11060.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: That’s what I read as well.

11061.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes, okay. And -- and as I understand it, sir,
that section is the section under which this Fisheries Advisory Committee that you
just referred to a moment ago has been instituted, is that right?

11062.

And just for context, sir, I understand that the Fisheries Advisory
Committee that you referred to earlier constitutes and reports this -- to this
regulatory board known as the Canada-Nova Scotia Offshore Petroleum Board?

11063.

MR. PAUL ANDERSON: Yes, that’s correct. That’s our
understanding. It was established in -- in the year 2000.

11064.
11065.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.
And so this Fisheries Advisory Committee was created by and answers
to the regulator, correct, sir? Is that your understanding as well?

11066.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: Yes that is.

11067.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And then the other fisheries advisory
body that you refer to is One Ocean. And as far as I understand that’s an
incorporated company; is that right?

11068.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: No, I’m not certain if it’s
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incorporated.
11069.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. Did you research the point? Or ---

11070.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: No. We’ve had contact with One
Ocean but more with respect to the effectiveness, how it worked, what would they
recommend. I didn’t get into -- you know -- how it was constituted legally. It
was more -- what have they found to be effective.

11071.

And again, that goes back to where they saw great value in the
education and communication that they had between the industries.

11072.

MS. MORELLATO: Okay. And again, this One Ocean operates
within the context of this regulated industry as we’ve seen reflected in the
legislation I just took you to; right?

11073.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: I do not believe so. My understanding
was it’s a voluntary organization that was developed between the two industries
for joint value in terms of increased education and communication.

11074.
11075.

MS. MORELLATO: Right. Could you, sir --MR. JEFFREY GREEN: If I could just clarify, the One Ocean is
with the Canada and Newfoundland and Labrador Offshore Petroleum Board and
it’s sponsored by them, whereas you were referring to the Canada Nova Scotia.
So there’s two ---

11076.
11077.

MS. MORELLATO: Thank you.
MR. JEFFREY GREEN: --- petroleum boards on the east coast.
And it’s a little confusing at times.

11078.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes. Thank you very much. Okay.

11079.

So sir, on this question of the Fishery Liaison Committee, if it doesn’t
get up and running for whatever reason, the mitigation solution that you propose
won’t be a solution at all will it?

11080.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: It won’t be as effective. I expect it
will get -- take up because again, I think there’s potential issues that people would
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want to resolve and it would make sense. So I’m very optimistic that it would.
Not unlike it has had good reception on the east coast of Canada. In fact, I think
they had to minimize their participation because they had so many people
interested to make it more effective.
11081.

So I fully expect there’s good rationale for it. I believe if there wasn’t
good rationale for it that might indicate there’s no conflict. So that could be a
good news scenario. But it’s not my expectation.

11082.

My expectation is that we’d be better off to work jointly together,
collaboratively because I just can’t imagine the enhanced education and
communication wouldn’t make it better for all of us. So I fully expect it to go
ahead.

11083.

But if not we’d have to look at things -- if I look at -- from an
educational perspective there could be other tools then that help education, both
education we receive, education we provide.

11084.

So it wouldn’t be as effective as having the people who are the most
knowledgeable sitting with you and helping you develop it but certainly there’s
ways you could address it. But again they wouldn’t be as effective as a voluntary
joint collaborative group.

11085.

MS. MORELLATO: Sir, you already established that Aboriginal
fishers and other fishers would have to pay their own way but if they can’t afford
to go to the meetings then it’s not going to be much of a solution for them is it?

11086.

MR. JOHN CARRUTHERS: No. Again, I think it would be a
positive situation that they’d want to participate in.

11087.

There is ways you can make it less costly for people. One, you try and
have the meetings in locals that are conducive to that, that minimize cost. You
can also have them where they don’t have to travel. So there’s different ways you
could address that key issue.

11088.

But again, I think in the end if we think of conflict of potential loss
gear as a kind of issue or where they wouldn’t fish when they want to, I would see
it all as a positive not a negative. So they -- again, the cooperation, coordination
would make it a net positive.
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11089.

MS. MORELLATO: Those are my questions for the day. I’m
hoping to continue tomorrow morning. I’m thinking Madam Chair, this might be
an appropriate time to stop and then resume in the morning.

11090.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you, Ms. Morellato.

11091.

Can you give us an idea of how much further time you will need to
complete your questioning of this panel?

11092.

MS. MORELLATO: Yes. I’m almost finished this particular section
on fisheries -- almost done, and then I have another section on emissions. And so
my sense of it is that I will be a chunk of the day tomorrow.

11093.

So I’m hoping to get done tomorrow afternoon, early afternoon. But
I’m just not sure how quickly the cross-examination is going quicker -- slower
than I thought because I’m not familiar with an extensive panel of this natured,
and the consultation that happens in answering questions which I understand is
part of the culture here.

11094.

So it’s a little different than what I’m used to but I will try to adapt and
be efficient. But I’m thinking I’m going to be a good chunk of tomorrow. But I
should be done in the afternoon.

11095.
11096.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you.
The Panel encourages you to review your questions and be able to just
put the question to the panel and then have the panel provide the answers and then
move to the next question.

11097.

MS. MORELLATO: I’ll do so.

11098.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you.

11099.

So with that, we’ll close for this evening and we’ll sit again tomorrow
morning at 8:30.

11100.

Thank you, everyone.

--- Upon adjourning at 3:59 p.m./L’audience est ajournée à 15h59
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